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Two candidates favor entrenchinent 

• 

by Phll Rutherford 
Going a step beyond his own 

leader, SD&G Liberal candidate 
John Whitteker has come out in 
favor of entrenched Ontario fran
cophone rights in the new Can
adian constitution. 

''There is nothing wrong with 
entrenching what we have now," 
the Williamsburg Township reeve 
said in an interview, Wednesday, 
following official opening of his 
Alexandria campaign office by 
Ontario Liberal leader David 
Peterson. 

Mr. Whitteker said he was 
supportive of bilingual govern
ment services now available in 
the United Counties and called for 
expanded French education for 
English children . 

Full French immersion should 
be provided from Kindergarten to 
Grade 5, he said , with partial 
immersion from Grade 6 through 
Grade 13. 

But he insisted learning a 
second language, while an asset, 
should not become compulsory. 
Freedom of choice should be 
maintained, he said. 

And no teacher or civil servant 
should lose employment because 
he cannot speak both official 
languages, he said. 

Bilingualism is a reality and a 
necessity in the area, said the . 
Liberal. Recognizing his own lack 
of French, he said, if elected on 
Dec. 15, he would establish a 
riding office in Alexandria with a 
bilingual staff. 

LIBERAL OPENING-Ontario Liberal Leader David Peter
son (far right) toured SD&G last Thursday with Liberal can
didate John Whitteker (far left) before officially opening the 

In an earlier · interview, Mr. 
Peterson said the Ontario Liberals 
had been "in the forefront of 
trying to advance francophone 
rights for SO years." 

But he stopped short of im
mediate entrenchment in the 
constitution, arguing that step 
would come eventually. Instead, 
he said a more positive step at 
this time would be to tie all 
bilingual services in one piece of 
legislation, guaranteeing them 
as rights. Expansion of bilingual 
services in any area could be 
decided according to need l1Y an 
independent board, taking the 
issue out of the political arena, he 
said. 

Earlier this year the Liberal 
leader called upon Premier Wil-

liam Davis and NDP leader Bob 
Rae to join in an all-party 
resolution in support of franco
phone rights. Mr. Davis refused, 
saying there was no need a11d Mr. 

Rae rejected the proposal by 
saying it did not go far enough. 

Mr. Peterson rejected the 
premier's argument that en
trenchmen_t would result in an 
unhealthy English backlash. 

'' A backlash is only dangerous 
if it finds a political home, and 
can express itself," he said. 
" Davis has nothing to lose and I 
have nothing to gain from a 
backlash. We should be advanc
ing together. 

''The NDP wants to make it a 
partisan issue, like (Premier 
Howard) Pawley in Manitoba," 

party's campaign office in· Alexandria that evening. Also 
shown in the photograph are Glengarry-Prescott-Russell MP 
Denis Ethier and Alexandria Mayor J. P. Touchette. 

Liberals predict close race 
Liberals are predicting a close 

race in the Dec. 15th byelection in 
Stormont, Dundas and Glengarry 
and Ontario leader David Peter• 
son sees a victory here as the first 
step towards winning the next 
general election. 

''There is a trend developing 
across the United Counties," the 
Liberal leader said Wednesday 
after officially opening his party's 
campaign headquarters in Alex
andria. 

"You have an opportunity that 
history doesn't present very 
often. You have a real chance to 
send a Liberal to Queen's Park. 

"lnevit'ably, there will be a 
change of governme.nt in Ontario. 
We could save ourselves another 
40 years and have a change of 

government now.'' 
Mr. Peterson said he had 

visited Eastern Ontario a n\_lmber 
of times over the years and more 
than 20 times since taking over 
the leadership 18 months ago. 

"For the first time, we have a 
real sense that we can win," 

In brief tribute to the late Osie 
Villeneuve, MPP for nearly 30 
years, Mr. Peterson said: "I know 
the quality of the former repre
sentative. In fact, he was a good 
friend. But it's all new now. And 
the snowball has started to roll. 
This is the event, if we win it, that 
could lead us to power." 

He said the Conservative's 
near monopoly of rural Eastern 
Ontario seats can be broken. 

''Davis thinks he can run a 

yellow dog and get elected in 
Eastern Ontario," he said. " His 
high-handed, cavalier treatment 
of Eastern Ontario is going to be 
an issue. People are tired of 
getting the short end of the 
stick." 

The New Democratic Party is 
"completely out" of the election 
said Mr. Peterson. "This is a 
two-way race." 

He went on to criticize the 
provincial government for holding 
unconditional grants to the muni
cipalities to a five per cent 
increase in 1984, forcing "muni
cipalities and school boards to 
carry the costs of restraint," 
saying the Conservatives seem to 
believe in "centralized power, 

· but decentralized responsibility." 

Villeneuve uxmt,s tax incentive 

He tossed aside Conservative 
attempts to tie the unpopular 
federal Liberals to the Ontario 
Liberal effort. 

" I don't take the credit for the 
things they do well," said Mr. 
Peterson. ''I won 't take the blame 
for what they do wrong." 

Liberal candidate John Whit
teker said he was confident of 
winning the byelection, but pre
dicted the results will be "very 
close. There will be no swamp." 

He said he was receiving 
support from a lot of people who 
had voted against him in his 
previous foray into provincial 
politics in 1977. 

"We have to show them 
(voters) we are an alternative, " 
he said. 

Low interest farm mortgages 
Low interest mortgages are 

needed to assist young people get 
into farming, Conservative can
didate Noble Villeneuve said 
Saturday. _ 

Speaking to a small group of 
Young Progressive Conservatives 
meeting at the Glengarry District 
High School, Mr. Villeneuve said 
he favored offering tax incentives 
to the retiring farmer to en
courage him to offer a mortgage 
on his property at a reasonable 

rate of interest. 
Presently, he said, many farm

ers take the cash from farm sales, 
equity that has been generated by 
the farms, and invest it through 
banks with returns of eight to 
nine per cent. The buyers then 
have to borrow money at much 
higher rates. 

With proper incentives, he 
said, the seller would be encour
aged to leave his equity in the 
farm, offering a lower interest 

rate and thereby making it easier 
for younger people to start 
farming. 

"Equity that was earned on the 
farm should stay on the farm" he 
said. 

Mr. Villeneuve said, as MPP 
for Stormont, Dundas and Glen
garry, he would work to get more 
tile drainage funding for the area. 

the province in drainage funding, 
he was not critical of his 
Conservative government. 

"Southwestern Ontario started 
tile drainage long before it was 
accepted in Eastern Ontario, 
particularly in S.D.&G., for cash 
crops,'' he explained. 

Drainage funding each year is 
based at least partly on the dollar 
volume of applications received in 
previous years. 

_. All candidates Illeeting 
slated for Nov. 28 

"It makes sense to diversify 
into cash crops," he said, but 
inproved drainage is needed first. 
"It helps make cash crops 
practical in fringe areas." 

He said the area has some 
advantages over Southwestern 
Ontario in that land prices here 
are much lower and we are 
relatively close to the markets. 

"Drainage is the key," said 
Mr. Villeneuve. "We already 
have economic advantages." 

Liberal candidate John Whit
teker has consistently faulted the 
Conservative government for 
treating Eastern Ontario unfairly, 
particularly in regards to tile 
drainage funding. Two counties 
in Southwestern Ontario receive 
more money than all 11 counties 
of Eastern Ontario combined, he 
said. 

The three contenders for the 
Dec. 15th Stormont, Dundas and 
Glengarry provincial byelection 
will be on hand for an all 
candidates meeting in Alexandria 
on Monday. 

Sponsored by The Glengarry 
News, the meeting will get 
underway at 8 p.m. at the 
Glengarry Sports Palace. Every
one is encouraged to attend. 

The two-hour meeting will 
include brief opening and closing 
remarks by all three candidates, 
with about 90 minutes set aside 
for questions from the audience. 

The three candidates- Rudy 
Derstroff of the NDP, Conserva
tive Noble Villeneuve and Liberal 
John Whitteker- have all con
firmed their attendance at the 
meeting. 

In an interviews on Friday, 
following official opening of the 
Conservative campaign office in 
Alexandria by Grenville-Carleton 
MPP Norm Sterling, Mr. Ville
neuve said S.D .&G. "can get a 
better share of tile drainage 
funding ." 

Though conceding there was a 
disparity between Eastern Ont
ario and the southwest section of 

Under another agricultural 
grant program he said money was 
being handed out in South
western Ontario for three months 
before application forms were 
even available in the east. 

said Mr. Peterson. "That's a 
foolish course. It's torn the guts 
out of that province. It's an 
extreme positlon and it's setting 
back the province. 

"The question is, are we 
interested in rights or political 
advantage? I'm interested in 
advancing the cause of franco
phone rights." 

NDP 
Like Mr. Whitteker, the New 

Democratic Party candidate, 
Rudy Derstroff of Chesterville, 
also supports entrenched franco
phone rights, echoing the position 
taken by his provincial caucus. 

" Most people agree with bi
lingualism, " he said in an 
interview. "They disagree with 
forced inplementation. They want 
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a choice. And they're afraid of the 
costs." 

Mr. Derstroff blames the edu
cation system for failing to 
provide a better grounding in 
either English or French. He said 
it is difficult to learn a second 
language if you do not have the 
basics of the first. 

"It would benefit us all if we 
could upgrade the quality of 
French in the school system, " he 
said. 

• 'The French issue has made 
the English insecure. The English 
have to give up nothing. There is 
no reason to be insecure." 

VILLENEUVE OPPOSED 
Conservative candidate Noble 

Villeneuve, the only francophone 

in the running, ,also echoed the 
party line and said he was 
opposed to entrenching franco
phone rights in the constitution. 

In an interview following open
ing of his Alexandria campaign 
office on Friday, Mr. Villeneuve 
said he preferred the existing 
situation, with bilingual services 
provided in areas where they are 
needed. "It's the only way to 
go," he said. 

"In Manitoba, where thev 
forced it on the people, it created 
a· backlash. That ' s enough to tell 
me it is not the route to follow. 

"This is a better situation," he 
said. " Nothing is cast in stone 
and we are serving the needs of 
the people as they change. We 
have the best of both worlds and 

our young people have a choice. 
It's the best situation anyone 
could hope for ." 

Speaking to a small group of 
Young Progressive Conservatives 
Saturday afternoon at Glengarry 
District High School, Mr. Vil-· 
leneuve took aim at the Whitteker 
campaign. 

"I hope when (Mr. Whitteker) 
made his statement on bilingual
ism he made it in both official 
languages," said Mr. Villeneuve. 
"If he didn 't, I don't think he's 
credible. " 

Mr. Villeneuve is the only 
candidate fluent in both English 
and French. Mr. Derstroff is also· 
bilingual , speaking English and 
German. 

The Glengarry News 

Malitzki a1Taigned 
on Inttrder charges 
by Rod MacDonald 

Alexander Malitzki, charged 
with two counts of first degree 

• murder in the deaths of his 
parents, was deported from the 
U.S. last Friday and is presently 
in custody in the Cornwall jail. 

He is scheduled to make a brief 
appearance in Alexandria Provin• 
cial Court Thursday morning. 

Malitzki, 32, had been serving 
a 90-day sentence in a Sault Ste. 
Marie, Michigan, county jail on a 
state charge of fleeing and 
evading police. He was arrested 
October 25 by Kinross Township 
Police after he drove through the 
border crossing there without 
being legally admitted. 

Inspector James McCormif::k of 
the OPP's Criminal Investigation 
Branch in Toronto, who headed 
the murder investigation, told 
The News in a telephone inter
view Tuesday that a telephone 
conference was held last week 
with U.S. immigration officials, 
Malitzki and a federal judge, at 
which time Malitzki agreed to be 
deported to Canada. 

Last Friday, Malitzki was trans
ported t<> the Detroit -Windsor 
border and turned over to two 
officers from the Essex OPP 
Detachment, who accompanied 
him to the Downsview Detach
ment in Toronto. 

They were met by Constables 
Chris McDonell and Joe Dupuis 
of the Lancaster OPP detach
ment, who escorted Malitzki to 
Cornwall the following day. He 
appeared before a Justice of the 
Peace Saturday and was remand
ed until Monday when he was 
arraigned in Cornwall Provincial 
Court. He was again remanded 
tfntit Thursday in Alexandria Pro• 
vincial Court. 

He is being represented by 
Cornwall lawyer Hal Sherwood, 
who declined to discuss his 
client's case. 

A spokesman for the Crown 
Attorney's office said because 
cases of this kind can only be 
heard in Ontario Supreme Court, 
a plea cannot be entered in 
provincial court, although a pre
liminary hearing can be held to 
determine if there is sufficient 
evidence to go to trial. 

The procedure is likely to take 
some time with the next sitting of 
the Ontario Supreme Court slated 
for February or March in Corn
wall, the spokesman said. 

While Malitzki is entitled to 
make an application to the 
supreme court for bail, Inspector 
McCormick said he would ask the 
Crown to oppose bail. 

Meanwhile, Inspector Mc
Cormick said investigators have 

resumed their search of the creek 
adjacent to the Malitzki home 
near Bainsville, where police 
have already recovered bone 
fragments believed to be the 
remains of Johann and Bronis
lawa M~litzki, who disappeared 
October 15. 

The inspector said he expects 
more remains to be found at the 
site, but would not reve 1 what
prompted the search to re-open. 

He said a positive identification 
of the physical remains has not 
yet been made, although some 
dental records belonging to Mrs. 
Malitzki have been found. 

' 'Based on the circumstances 
and information available, there's 
no doubt in our minds that it's the 
Malitzkis," he said. 

Inspector McCormick said he 
believed the couple were shot, 
their bodies burned and the 
remains dumped in the creek. 
Police had earlier uncovered 
pieces of bone in an area near the 
drive.,vay where a fire had been 
burning. 

The inspector also said " some 
metal" discovered at the ' site is 
being examined to determine if 
they are spent shells or ammuni
tion. 

Police confirmed last week a 
rifle and a shotgun were removed 
from the house during the 

investigation. 
Toe Malitzkis, who had only 

one son, had lived on the small 
farm in the Second of Lancaster 
for about 26 years. 

Alexander Malitzki is a self
described gardener who was 
unemployed and living at home at 
the time of his parents disappear
ance. 

The couple Y.-ete reported miss
ing to the Lancaster OPP on 
November 3 by a concerned 
friend. When initial attempts to 
locate the couple failed, OPP 
investigators from Ottawa cord
oned off the area around the 
house November S and began 
their search. 

A Canada-wide police bulletin 
was issued for information on the 
family's whereabouts, listing a 
description of a gold, half-ton 
Ford pickup truck registered to 
Johann Malitzki. 

On November 6 Sault Ste. 
Marie police alerted Lancaster 
OPP that a truck fitting the 
description had attempted to 
enter the United States illegally. 
Malitzki was interviewed in the 
Michigan county jail on Novem
ber 10 by . provincial police 
investigating the case. 

He was charged November 13 
with two counts of first degree 
murder. 

Water supply more plentiful 
Alexandria residents can 

breathe easier now. Recent rain 
and melting snow have brought 
water levels in three lakes 
supplying Hie town's water needs 
\IP to levels that virtually ensure 
an uninterrupted supply through
out the winter months. 

Last month water levels were 
precariously low in Alexandria 
(Mill) Lake, Middle (Kenyon) 
Lake and Loch Garry after a hot 
summer with relatively little rain. 

Of particular concern was the 
fact that water in a channel 
leading from Loch Garry, which 
feeds the other two lakes, was 
only 18 inches deep and would 
freeze to the bottom under normal 
winter conditions, cutting off the 
water supply. 

The Raisin River Conservation 

Authority (RRCA) would then 
have had to find alternate means 
of moving the water, perhaps by 
pumping over the channel or by 
using a bubble system to keep it 
from freezing. 

By this week, however, the 
problem seemed to have passed. 
Laurent Poirier of the Alexandria 
Public Utilities Commission 
(PUC) said the water supply was 
good, with water spilling over the 
dam in Alexandria. Eliminating 
beaver dams, combined with 
recent precipitation , brought both 
Alexandria Lake and Middle Lake 
up to their capacity, he said. 

But he was unsure of Loch 
Garry, which remains the main 
source for the other two lakes. 

Jay Currier, manager of the 

Oavis coming 
Premier Bill Davis will be in the 

united counties to aid Conserva
tive c;andidate Noble Villeneuve 
on Tuesday. 

Premier Davis and Mr. Ville
neuve will be at the campaign 
office in Morrisburg at noon to 
meet area residents and support
ers. 

At 1:15 p.m. the campaign will 
be in Ingleside , at the Treasure 
Island Restaurant . . 

For 2:15 p.m. Mr. Villeneuve 
and the premier will travel to 
Lancaster and at 3 p .m. will arrive 

at the curling club in Alexandria 
to meet, and have coffee with 
supporters from Alexandria and 
Glengarry county. 

The premier will leave for 
Ottawa at 3:30 p.m. 

" I am more than grateful that 
the premier is able to take the 
time to come and help out," said 
Mr. Villeneuve. "He was always 
very supportive of Osie and I am 
thankful for his support and 
continued interest in the affairs of 
Stormont, Dundas and Glen
garry." 

RRCA, told The News on Tuesday 
the water in Loch Garry was up to 
normal levels of about 88.84 
metres (291 feet). 

He said there had been a Jot of 
melting snow in the previous two 
days, resulting in the equivalent 
of a one-inch run-off. 

The depth of water in the 
channel will not be a problem 
under normal winter conditions , 
he said. 

"It 's still possible it will freeze 
in a desperately cold winter, but 
the chances have been substant
ially reduced," he said. 

Tile drainage 
funding in~reased 
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Old Mill Stream by Anna Margaret 

Lochiel Township man fined $2,500 
for his part in stolen car ring 

l"- . 

Catherine Macdonald, district president of the Superan
nuated Teachers of Ontario, and Rev. Gordon Frcsque of 
Dunvegan, first vice-president, represented the Counties of 
Stormont, Dundas and Glengarry at the recent Senate of 
Superannuated Teachers of Ontario in Toronto. Cornwall's 
Laura Sabourin, secretary of the SD&G Superannuateq 
Teachers, wa elected first vice-president of the provincial of
fice at the meeting. 

• • • 
There were 150 awards distributed last Friday night at the 

annual Glengarry 4-H Banquet at the Bonnie Glen. Due to lack 
of pace we have been compelled to hold the story over until. 
next week. 

• * * 
) 

The Richelieu Club will be celebrating the 35th anniversary 
of it inauguration at Green Valley Pavilion on December 10. 

* * * 
Frank Sliepenbeek ha donated one of his paintings for a 

raffle in aid of the Glen Whit ford Fund. It will be on display at 
the Art and Crafts Show at Priest's Mill this weekend. 

• * * 
Additional money has been sent by Williamstown Public 

School to add to the run-a-thon fund in aid of Glen Whitford. 
The school has raised $780 to date to aid their former 
1.:lassmate who is scheduled to attend the International Games 
for victims of cerebral palsy. 

* * * 
Dennis Timbrell, minister of Agriculture and Food will be 

unveiling bicentennial plaques at two Glengarry farms on 
Monday. These will be at the home of Archibald MacDonell 
Charlottenburgh and Andrew and Douglas Cameron, Lan
caster. 

A L-Ochiel Township man 
who allowed his farm to be used 
as a "parking lot" for stolen 
vehicles narrowly avoided going 
to jail when he was sentenced in 
Alexandria Provincial Court 
Thursday. 

Instead, Judge Reginald Le
vesque ordered John Raymond, 
38, to pay a $2,500 fine in lieu of 
five months in jail. 

"If you make use of illegal 
means to pay your fine and you ' re 
found guilty of that, you bring 
your toothbrush with you because 
you 'II go to jail for sure," the 
judge warned the accused during 
sentencing. 

insurance numbers and licence 
plates had been changed on some 
of the vehicles and new paint jobs 
were added to alter their appear
ance, court was told. 

Although the judge called the 
theft of the vehicles from Mont
real and their delivery to the 
accused's farm part of a "well
organized, commercial enter
prise," he agreed with defense 
arguments that the accused had 
been an unwilling participant in 
the scheme, which finally "mush
roomed" on him. 

Storm causes minor mishaps 
Raymond, a body repair man 

employed with a Montreal truck
ing firm, was charged with 
possession of stolen property 
after provincial police raided his 
farm near Glen Sandfield, Sep
tember 12, in a crackdown on a 
car theft ring operated from 
Montreal. 

Court was told a pre-sentence 
report indicated the accused, who 
appeared agitated and nervous 
throughout the proceedings, was 
a "follower" who was "easily 
manipulated.' ' 

Defense lawyer Wayne Mc
Dermid said his client had been 
approached by a friend and 
another individual this summer 
who requested that they borrow 
his truck. When the truck was 
returned damaged, the accused 
was subsequently given another 
vehicle, a tow truck, to replace 

Last week's brief snowstorm 
left a few dented fenders in its 
wake but caused no major injuries 
in the area. While some minor 
injuries were reported, the result 
was mostly a few headaches for 
motorists. 

A Nepean man sustained minor 
injuries last Thursday when his 
van left the road and struck a 
culvert just north of Alexandria. 

Dennis Landriault , 24, was 
northbound on Highway 34 at 
about 4 p.m. when he attempted 

to pass another vehicle on the icy 
pavement. 

He lost control of the vehicle 
and skidded into a ditch. Damage 
to his van was estimated by police 
at $6,400. 

The man was treated at Glen
garry Memorial Hospital and 
released. 

Another accident early Friday 
morning was also attributed to icy 
road conditions following the 
storm. 

Linda Kubeika of Williamstown 

was westbound on County Road 
18 at 8:30 a.m. when her car 
collided with another vehicle 
driven by Lorraine MacDonald of 
Glen Roy. who was southbound 
approaching the Glen Roy Road 
intersection. 

Total damag_es to each vehicle 
were estimated by police at 
$4,000. There were no injuries . 

Maxville OPP report only minor 
mishaps. one of which occurred 
when a car backing into a private 
driveway collided with another 

car backing out. 
Three minor accidents and one 

involving a four-car collision were 
reported in Alexandria. 

Shortly before 1 p.m. last 
Thursday a car southbound on 
Main St. skidded into the rear of 
another car which was stopped to 
allow a third vehicle to make a 
turn onto Victoria St. The collision 
set off a chain reaction which also 
involved a northbound vehicle. 

Total damage was estimated at 
$4,000. 

Seven stolen vehicles were 
recovered in the raid, including 
cars, vans and trucks ranging 
from 1969 to 1981 models. Vehicle 

SD&G council agrees 
with airport proposal 

Low interest farm .mortgages 
The Stormont , Dundas and 

Glengarry Counties Council has 
agre~d to participate in the 
proposed development of a re
gional airport near Summers
town, but not without attaching a 
few conditions of its own. 

Seven conditions must be dis
cussed with Charlottenburgh 
Township council, the host muni
cipality. 

tiously guarded against. How
ever, press reports have quoted 
Charlottenburgh Reeve Ewen 
MacDonald as saying the sug
gestion should not cause much 
difficulty. 

The county, if it participates, 
will be required to pick up 10 per 
cent of the airport's operating 
deficit. 

(Continued from Page 1) 

Speaking to the press following 
a tour of the Community Nursing 
Home in Alexandria on Friday, 
Mr. Whitteker said the major 
concern of S.D.&G. was assis
tance for the agricultural indus
try. 

· 'The farmer is making less 
today in terms of real dollars than 
in 1977,'' he said. 

smaller producers in business, he 
said. 

Rudy Derstroff, the New Demo
cratic Party candidate, said in an 
interview Saturday his party 
would create an agricultural 
land bank to keep farm land in 
production. 

Land about to be taken out of 
farming would be purchased by 
an NDP governmen1 and leased 
back to young farmers, he said. 

Though supportive of the 
general concept of tile drainage, 
he said not enough study has 
gone into the environmental 
impact, particularly increased soil 
erosion. 

••How much soil are we losing? 
he asked. "We need an environ
mental assessment to see how it 
benefits the farmer. We're going 
into areas that possibly don't 

need tile drainage and we're 
running out of money too early,'' 

Inadequate support from the 
Conservative government has 
made it impossible for Ontario 

farmers to compete with their 
Quebec counterparts who receive 
SO per cent more in the way of 

subsidies for half 
farmers, he said. 

as many 

The United Counties' chief 
concern is that room be provided 
for future extension of the paved 
runway from 3,500 to 5,000 feet, a 
possibility the township has cau-

Charlottenburgh has agreed to 
pick up 10 per cent, with a 
maximum of $10,000 and the City 
of Cornwall has agreed lo pick up 
the remaining 80 per cent. 

Suddenly it's the ... 
He pointed to Quebec where 

farmers receive three times as 
much government assistance, 
$10,000 per farmer as compared 
to an average of $3,000 in 
Ontario. 

He said less than one per cent 
of the Ontario budget is devoted 
to agriculture, compared to 1. 7 
per cent in Quebec. 

Economic growth is largely 
dependent on farming, said Mr. 
Derstroff. 

"If the grass roots farmer is 
healthy, he will help stimulate a 
full economy." 

He also expressed support for 
the marketing board concept, but 
criticized administrative practices 
instituted by the provincial and 
federal governments. Too much 
of the cost is carried by the small 
farmer, he said. 

WilliaD1Stown 
wolllan dies in 

CHRISTMAS 

This year give Personalized 
Gifts Handcrafted by Youfrom 

our Christmas Craft Corner! 
The Liberal candidate expres

sed sympathy for the plight of 
Eastern Ontario chicken pro
ducers who are unable to obtain 
quotas because most of them 
have been in business for less 
than five years. He recommended 
established an arbitration board 
to come up with an agreement 
between the farmers and the 
provincial marketing agency. 

car crash 
Tree Ornaments, Wreaths, 
Door Swags, Centrepieces 

He was harshly critical of 
Agriculture Minister Dennis Tim
brell for refusing to meet with the 
farmers. 

Mr. Whitteker also expressed 
his opinion that marketing boards 
are needed, calling them the 
lesser of two evils. They prevent 
gluts on the market and help keep 

"It takes the risk away from the 
big producer and places it on the 
small farmer.'' 

A major NDP policy is to 
preserve farm land, through land 
banks and by instituting land use 
policies that would keep farm 
land in production, he said. 

The NDP would also take firm 
steps to control the take-over of 
large tracts of agricultural land by 
foreign investment groups. 

•·we would make farming more 
attractive to y6ung people and 
make loans available at eight per 
cent." he said. 

A young RRJ , Williamstown 
woman was killed accidentally 
last Thursday in Cornwall when 
her car went out of control on 
Vincent Massey Drive and collid
ed with a small truck shortly 
before noon. 

Lynette Emard, 21. of South 
Branch Road, was pronounced 
dead on arrival at Hotel Dieu 
Hospital. 

The driver of the truck received 
only slight injuries and did not 
require hospital treatment. 

1%-ANT«i HEIJPERSi I 
~Keep You Looking Goo ~-

PERM SPECIALS 
Fridays Only 

Mini-Vague, Reg. $35.00 $25 
Reg. Perm, Reg . $35 

Long Hair, Reg . $45.00 

Tinted Perm. Reg. $35.00 

$25 
$35 
$25 

YOU COULD WIN 
A Dinner For 2 

at the Candlestick 
(Value of $75) 

Enter Our Draw 
to be held Dec. 24 

All Prices In Effect 
Until Dec. 24 

ACRYLIC 'NAILS 
Reg. $25.00 
Guaranteed no breakage Special $ 2 0 
~==~:>:~=:>:» 

SENIOR CITIZENS 
All Our Services 2 5 ¾ on 

SUNTANNING 
SAVE $10 

' 
12 Sessions Reg. $50.00 . $40 Special 

GIFT 
CERTIFICATES 

CHILDREN 
Under 12 

with parent 
Always Welcome 

15% 
Special Off 

FREE 
Saturday Only 

HOURS: Mon . to Wed. 9 to 6 
Thurs . & Fri. 9 to 9 
Saturday 9 to 5 

48-A Kenyon Sr. West 
525-4173 

Miss Emard was the daughter 
of Maurice Emard, owner of 
Emard Brothers Lumber Ltd. , 
and the former Oaire McDonald. 

Besides her parents, she is 
survived by brothers Christopher, 
Pierre and Andrew and a sister, 
Stephanie. 

The funeral was held Saturday, 
November 19, in St. Mary's 
Church in Williamstown. 

You'll fine everything you need 
to make your Christmas Crafts at 

GLEN GARRY 
Flowers & Gifts 

45 Main St. 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~,. 

!Great Pre-Christmas Savingsi 
! h. I 
I from 1s ~=~ ! 
I l 
~ FaVorite Men's Shop ; 
I until Saturday, Nov. 26 at 5:30 ~ 
I ! 
! Men's ,,ill]!!~ TA 

1 ldtmrnrna m I CASUAL SLACKS A:::E:111::1 111 I 
I by Merit :"',::";'::r,,_.,2.,::::''':::-'''':'.,"'.,,',''.'.,',.''. I 
£ Complete Range Of ,.r,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,=,=• ! ! Styles and Colors 29.95 ., .. :,.,.,.,.,.,.·.·., ..... , .. ..., ! 
! Sizes 30 - 44 now ! 
I Rea. $42. 95 alterations extra 1;;::::111-::,,,.,..:l I !------------ . n,,. _\'·'❖,,=·,'''.·".,.' I 
! Men's ., ,.,.,.., ... ::, ,-. ~ 

I :iLJ-f /EERRS · :·::,,.,,.,1:"=.== .. •I !!f ij i 
~:~~~:~,1;~~~~~~~ , 9. 95 ___ :,.~.:::.:::::=::1 . '"" ,,,,. I 

!-------------~~~! i Men's I 
i BOM BER JACKETS I 
! Zip Out Sleeve 39.95 I 
! Nylon with Fibrefill R~g; $59.95 ~=- I 
TA ! 

i -~---a11 a I 
I 29 Main Street South Alexandria 525-1554 ~ 
f,:.q~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~M~~~~~~~~~~~ 

the damaged one. 
Within a two-month period, 

nine other vehicles were deliver
ed to the property to be repaint
ed, altered and resold, including 
a flatbed truck carrying a 1972 
Pontiac Firebird. 

The accused was told he was 
"in it this far and it was too late to 
get out," the defense lawyer 
argued. 

During the courtroom proceed
ings, Mr. Raymond told the judge 
one of the individuals involved 
had been "making a big parking 
lot" on his property and that he 
• 'would have done anything to get 
rid of the vehicles." At one point, 
he even considered burning 
them, he said. 

He related how, in desperation, 
he had sold the flatbvd truck and 
the Firebird to an interested 
buyer in exchange for 12 cords of 
wood in order to get rid of the 
vehicles. 

He also told Judge Levesque he 

had only worked on two of the 
vehicles. 

After reserving sentence for 
about two hours, Judge Levesque 
said he was imposing the fine in 
view of the fact the accused was 
"financially stable" and had no 
prior criminal record. 

Although a three to six-month 
jail sentence would have been 
normal under the circumstances, 
the judge said, the fine was a 
suitable alternative because the 
accused had only profited marg
inally frum the operation. 

However, the judge warned 
the accused, whom he described 
as being "petrified" of the 
judicial system. not to use illegal 
means to raise the sum. 

He was given one year to pay 
the total amount and ordered to 
pay half within six months. 

Another individual who was 
jointly charged with the accused 
had his case transferred to a court 
in Montreal where he resides. 

D. G. Waddell 
Denture Therapy Clinic 

-By Appointment 
15 Fourth St. E. 
Cornwall, Ont. K6H 2H7 

Telephone 
613-938-6819 

~MM~~~-~~~~~~~~~~~~~~, 

! ~...... ! 
I ! 
I 'fil4c I 
I QimW-lcstich I 
m (Licensed und<r l.L.B.O.) ~ 
j ~ ~~=::.,.. St. Paul St.. Easl-1/4 mi. East of tht Goll Course 1& 

I ! 
I ! 
! A GREAT PLACE TO I I BRING FAMILY AND FRIENDS I 
! For that Special occassion or any Occasion, I 
! drop in for a truly memorable meal. I 
I 1& I WINTER HOURS I 
~ Thurs. to Sun., from 11 a.m. I 
I Reservations are suggested I 
! WE ARE AVAILABLE FOR YOUR PARTIES ! 
n Mondays, Tuesdays, Wednesdays 1'! 
; Book Now For The Holida s ! f 
I HAPPY HOUR: Thurs. to Sat. ... 4 p.m, to 6 p.m. j 

; :!: },lr:runhriu, ©ut. - (613) 323-·1191 Ill ! 
~~~~~~Jl:Sl~~~~~~~~:i=B~M~~~~-

PRE-CHRISTMAS 

SALE 
BUY WITH CONFIDENCE AND TRUST 

All Units Listed Below Come With 
6-MONTH WARRANTY 
All Units are Safetied 

On Premises Financing on approved credit 
•83 TERCEL 
5-door liftback, 5-speed, radials, low mileage, Like 
New! 

•82 CELICA 
3-door liftback GT, 5-speed, FM cassette, tinted 
glass, dual electric mirrors, bucket seats, sports 
model, Black Beauty! 

•81 COROLLA 
2-door, automatic, low mileage, Best Buy Used Car 
for Past 3 Years 

•80 TOYOTA SUPRA 
Loaded including Air, low mileage, Customer 
bought '83 Supra 

•79 DODGE VAN 
Beautiful condition inside and out 

•76 FORD VAN 
Windows, body really in nice condition 

•78 FORD LTD. 
2-door, automatic, really a nice .clean car 

•76 Corolla 
4-door, automatic, excellent condition 

HIGHLAND 
MOTOR SALES (Maxville) LTD. 

527-2735 or Direct line 347-3950 

"We Believe In Service" 
Call Bill Metcalfe or J. A. Bourbonnais 

47· 1C 
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Maxville 
There will be an official open

ing in Maxville this Saturday 
afternoon at 1 :30 p.m. Dr. 
Charles Bradley and his wife 
Stina will be welcoming visitors to 
their new veterinary clinic on 
Mechanic Street West. 

Several weeks have been spent 
remodelling the premises of the 
former Red and White store. 

The Bradley's Clinic will be a 
most convenient and timely ad
dition to the enterprises in the 
Village. 

* * * 
Next Saturday, December 3, 

the ladies of St. Andrew's Church 
are holding their tea and bazaar 
in the church hall from 1:30 to S 
p.m., with a fine assortment of 
Christmas crafts, baking, knitting 
and related goodies. 

* * * 
There will be a film shown this 

Friday, November 25 at 7 p.m. at 
the Sports Complex, "Families 
are Forever," and it is being 
sponsored by the Church of Jesus 
Christ Latter Day Saints. 

• • • 
Velma Franklin recently at

tended an Ontario Museum As-
• sociation Seminar on "Reproduc

tion of Historic Costumes" given 
at Fergus, and afterwards spent 
some days visiting friends and 
relatives in Kincardine, Sarnia 
and Kingst'on. 

* * • 
Don't forget the teen dance at 

the Maxville Senior School this 
Friday, November 25, 8 to 11 
p.m. There is something for the 
kids to do in this town, at least 
this night. 

• • • 
The Vankleek Hill Recreation 

Department will be holding its 
first annual Christmas Market 
next Friday and Saturday, De
cember 2 and 3, in the Commun
ity Hall at 36 Mill St. 

This sounds like an interesting 
event. with a wide assortment of 
tables, everything from antiques 
and crafts to art work, clothing, 
sporting goods, and baking. The 
hours are two to nine on Friday, 
and ten to five on Saturday. 

MAXVILLE MANOR 
AUXILIARY 

The Maxville Manor Auxiliary 
held its November meeting re
cently in the auditorium. In the 
absence of President Evelyn 
McColl, Marion Cumming took 
charge of the meeting. Eight 

.,l. members were present. 
• Plans were finalized for the 

bake sale to be held at the Manor 
on December 9. All Auxiliary 
members are asked to send 
something for this table. 

Eileen Colbourne reported on 
• the Christmas gifts for the 
..,.residents. These are to be distri

buted at the Christmas Concert 
on Dec. 14. 

Lila Jamieson announced that 
the Christmas cards were now 
ready to be sold. Mrs. McColl was 
to be asked to check on the 
Christmas decorations and see if 
replacements were needed. 

A motion was passed that the 
Auxiliary purchase tulip bulbs for 
the Manor grounds, depending 
on the weather, as it might be late 
for planting. Committees were 
formed to report on two other 
projects for the next meeting, 
which will be on January 18, 
1984. 

* • • 
The last meeting of the 4-H 

Club, "Maxville Glamor Girls" 
was held at the Manor on 
November 7. The skit was prac
tised, then the president of the 
Residents' Council, Tony Poulin , 
presented the 4-H pin to Gracy 
Jans for completing three clubs. 

Mrs. Simons demonstrated how 
to do a French braid. 

Mrs. Jaggassar explained to 
parents and residents what exer
cises Club members did and the 
group demonstrated these. 

Roll Out 
The Carpet! 

Enjoy the luxury of lush 
wall -to-wall carpeting .. . 

!or years to come I See us 1 

STRADWICK'S 
(Cornwall Ltd .) 

THE FLOOR COVERING 
PEOPLE FOR OVER 
25 YEARS 

11 Balmoral 
(Near CN S1a110n) 

38-tf 

The meeting ended with a . 
lunch prepared by Mrs. Bill. 

Achievement Night for this 
Club was on November 23 in the 
Glengarry District High School. 

* • • 
Last chance for all the euchre 

fans in this district. The Young at 
Hearts Open Euchre will be at St. 
Michael's Hall on Tuesday, No
vember 29, at 8 p.m., or if 
you miss that one, the Dunvegan 
Women's Institute is putting on a 
euchre at the Manor the evening 
after, November 30. And if you 
miss that one, too bad, as there 
will be no more euchres this year, 
or at least until after Christmas. 

*** 
The Christmas season is cer- , 

tainly upon us. There will be the 
annual Christmas Bazaar at the 
Maxville Manor on Friday, Dec. 
9. This will be open to the 
residents only from one to two in 
the afternoon, then after two to 
the staff, families, volunteers and 
the public in general. 

The bazaar consists of a crafts 
section from the' residents' work, 
a bake table courtesy of the 
dedicated auxiliary, and an in
teresting white elephant table 
sponsored by the Resident's 
Council. 

Contributions for these tables 
will be most welcome. Please 
leave the elephants in the crafts 
room and the baking with the 
adjuvant's exercise room on the 
day of the sale. 

On October 25 the Manor 
hosted a Halloween party for the 
residents, to the happy music of 
Sylvester • MacDonald and the 
Clansmen. A group of 30 spooks 
arrived unexpectedly from the 
Maxville Public school, add1ng ,to 
the fun of the evening. 

The November birthday party 
was hosted by the Sunshine 
Women's Institute of Fournier. 
The highlight performer of this 
evening was Norman Menard 
with his electric organ. Later he 
teamed with Roland Picard on the 
violin and Ray Scott on the guitar 
to play as a trio. 

Kristine Gillis stepdanced a jig 
and clog, and Shawn Sicard 
played several tunes on his 
guitar. 

The Fournier ladies served a 
delicious lunch and presented 

gifts to all the celebrants. 
It was Lila Steinburg's 90th 

birthday and Anne Leroux pre
sented her with certificates from 
the Governor-General, and the 
Prime Minister of Canada, and a 
plaque from the Premier of 
Ontari,. 

••• 
The many friends of Walter 

Smillie who remember the genial 
owner of Smillie's Store, once on 
Main Street, Maxville, and his 
family will be interested to hear 
that a grandfather-father-and-son 
family unit is presently enjoying a 
hockey visit to Czechoslovakia. 

Walter's son Jim has been 
involved in minor hockey in 
Burlington for the past 20 years. 
ln fact he was Coach of The Year 
in 1974, and coached the OMHA 
Champions in 1972, 1974, 1976 
and 1983. 

This year the Burlington Mid
get AAA Team left for Prague on 
November 13, accompanied by 
their coaches, manager and seve
ral other adults. As well as Coach 
Jim Smillie, the travellers includ
ed Grandfather Walter and his 
grandson, Jim's son Jay, who is 
stick boy for the club. The team 
will be playing eight games, the 
first in Kaden then in Pribram, 
then a three-day tournament in 
Sumperk, then on to Opava, and 
finally a last game in Hraddi-

calove. 
After a few days sightseeing in 

Germany they fly back to Canada 
on November 29. 

*** 
On November 11 the Armistice 

Day Service was held at the 
Maxville War Memorial. The 
parade began from the Senior 
School with Pipe-Major John 
MacKenzie leading the Veterans' 
Color Party, members of the Sea 
Cadets , Scouts, Guides and 
Brownies and about 300 school 
children. 

Robert Ellis of Ottawa was 
M.C. for the ceremony. Prayers 
were given by Rev. Frank Bailey, 
Rev. Duncan Kennedy and Father 
Witold Mazurkiewicz. Miss Mac
Donald sang the national anthem 
and the parade was called to 
attention by Sgt.-at-Arms Art 
Durocher. 

Following the Last Post and the 
silence, the flags were raised to 
Reveille and the pipe band played 
the Lament. Joseph Rolland read 
"In Flanders Fields". Hilda 
Maclean, chairman of wreath 
laying, called on the M.C. to 
announce those laying wreaths. 
Denis Ethier, M.P., for the 
federal government, the Pro
vincial Wreath was laid by Mrs. 
Alma Villeneuve, Village of Max
ville by Reeve George Currier of 
Motherhood by Mrs. Philip Mi-

Magasin Brunet Store 
Glen Robertson, Ont. 874-2026 

"Be a friend to a friend bring a friend" 
Specials On: 

Men's leather work gloves,$3.95 
Men's overshoes, 

transport or snugger, $25.95 
- Children's waterproof mitts, $2.95 
- Children's felts for ski-doo boots, $2.95 

Tuques, $3.95 
- Women's bloomers, $1.95 
- Men's undershirts, by Penman, $7 .95 

Offer expires Sat. December 3, 1983 47-lp 

JOHNNY 

WHITTEKER 

ON DECEMBER 15, VOTE FOR EXPERIENCE 

NEWLY OPENED 
Just In Time For -Christmas 

BOUTIQUE JI-JI -
Distinctive Ladies' 

Dress Shop 

3 DAY SPECIAL 
Thurs., Nov. 24 to Sat. , Nov. 26 

I 
Party Dresses 
Blouses 
Sweaters 

- Skirts 
Slacks 
Suits, etc. 

CHAkC1tJI'. -VISA 
_, 20 riFF 

All Regularly Priced Items 

(,II,) LAYAWAY AVAILABLE 

HOURS: Mon. - Wed. 9 - 6, Thurs. - Fri. 9 - 9, Sat. 9 - 5 

BOUTIQUE JI-JI 
Plenty of Free Parking 938-6121 

Bolton's Mall Earner's Corners (Beside Cashway) 

'I 

chaud, Maxville War Veterans' 
Wreath by President Stan Jasie
wicz, CWL of Moose Creek by 
Catherine Hokvoort, Firemen's 
Wreath by Joseph Rolland, bank 
Polish Solidarity by Stan Jasie, 
Polish Solidraity by Stand Jasie
wic and A. Kowalski and Rox-

borough Township Wreath by 
Deputy-reeve Williams. 

Family Wreaths were laid by 
Grace Doth in honor of her three 
uncles; Jos. Rolland , in the 
absence of Kerry Franklin, in 
honor of Keith Franklin, Monique 
Paquette in honor of her great 

Conference held 
On Monday, November 6 the 

participants from the Katimavik 
group in Alexandria held a 
conference at the Glengarry Dis
trict High School. 

The spokespersons for this 
event were Karen Yemm of 
London, Ont., Natalie Filion of 
Quebec City and Earl Derouchie 
from Tillsonburg, Ont. 

The topics they spoke on were 
their own views of Katimavik and 
what they have done thus far in 
the program. They gave many 

examples of the work projects and 
group activities completed in 
Alexandria and in Grand Centre, 
Alberta. 

The participants had a variety 
of interesting things, such as a 
film, a display board , pamphlets 
and speeches to inform the 
students about the Katimavik 
Program. The film captured ev
everyone's eyes as they watched 
another Katimavik group explore 
and learn new skills as they 
travelled across Canada. 

GLENGARRY PIPE BAND 
presents 

A H IGHLAND EVENING FLING 

At The 
11th Annual St. Andrew's Ball 

Nov. 26 at the Bonnie Glen 
Guest: Brooke McNabb 

Dancing 9 to I to the Brigadoons 
Dinner and Dance $1 S 

For tickets please call: 
Alexandria 525-1 J 19 

Ottawa 828-1313 
Cornwall 
Maxville 

46-2c 

932-4480 
527-2037 

t 
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by Velma Franklin 

grandfather, George Dore, Angus this. A cheque from the Veterans' 
MacRae in honor of his brother Club was presented to John 
Alex, I. Mac Rae. Coleman for payment of the land 

School Wreaths were laid by for the Memorial. There were 
children from the Maxville Senior brief addresses by the head table 
and Junior Schools, and St. guests-Reeve George Currier, 
Bernard's and there were wreaths Veterans' Club President Stan 
from the Scouts. Guides and Jasiewicz, Deputy-Reeve of Rox-
Brownies. borough Williams and Pipe-Major 

Ray Rolland laid a wreath for MacKenzie. Plaques were pre-
his " Old Veterans' Association". sented to Morley Kiteley as the 
The entire gathering adjourned to oldest veteran in the club, Jessie 
the Sports Complex where school MacCrimmon as the oldest mem-
choirs sang and entertained, ber of the Club, Charlene Rolland 
lunch was served and each child . as the youngest member, and to 
went home with a bag of pop corn Tad Zmijewski for the best 
provided by Alderic Bray. attendance at meetings. 

* * * The Clansmen played for danc-
That evening there was a ing later and the door prize went 

banquet for the veterans and to Ronald King. Ladies of the club 
Robert Sutherland was MC for served the lunch. 

q> Dans ms 

Scottish Gift Shop 
Open daily 10 10 5 p.m. 

UNIQUE GIFT IDEAS 

Fair Isle gloves, hat 
and scarf sets. 
Fair Isle Sweaters 
Men's caps and hats in 
tartan and tweed 

Imported Bone China 
in Clan Crests and 
Thistle Motif 
Place Settings 
and Serving Sets 

CHRISTMAS SPECIAL 
Fair Isle Gloves, Hat and Scarf $3 o 
Complete Set ....... .. ....... Only 

ORDER NOW for a made-to-measure skirt 
m 

the tartan of your choice, a Clan Crest or tar
tan lampshade in time for Christmas delivery 

Large selection of records by your favorite 
local and Scottish artists 47-lc 

Tel. 527-2037 Main St. Maxville 

AT LAST! BIG CAR LUXURY 
AT ''SMALL CAR''PRICES!!! 

ACCORD EX SEDAN 

DISTINCTION and REFINEMENT 
The N ew HONDA ACCORD EX Sedan for 1984 

• Completely New and Luxur'ious 
* Power Windows and Door Locks 
* AM/FM Stereo Radio with auto-reverse Tape Deck 

and 4 co-axial Speakers 
• Power Antenna * Electric Sunroof 
• Smooth 4-speed Automatic Transmission with Cruise Control 
• New and powerful economical 1829 c.c. I 2 Valve Engine 

• Velour Bucket Seats * Bronzed Glass * Fender Mouldings 

All These Features and Many, Many More. 

7-Y ear Rust Perforation Warranty 

tengarry 48 mo./100,000 km Warranty Included 

Open Mon. lo Fri. until 8 p. m., Sat. until 12 noon HONDA 
We Service Before and After The Sale 

CJC:l~E:l!:! See Bob, Gail or Sylvain 

lodays answer. Factory Trained Technicians 
Highway 34 South Alexandria 525-3760 or 525-3766 47-lc 
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Glens Illust 
get hungry 

Alexandria Junior B Glens sit in .1ourth place in ODHA Alex 
English Division. Barry MacDonald"'s squad sports a 4-6-1 
record. 

After a slow start, defending champion Metcalfe Jets are in a 
familiar spot, leading the division with an 8-4 mark. 

While the Glens are only seven points back of Metcalfe, that 
may be as close as they' ll get to the leaders, should they continue 
to play inconsistently. 

Part of the team's inconsistency might be attributed to the 
number of rookies on the squad. Only five veterans are back from 
last year's team-Charlie Giroux, Kenn_edy MacDonald, Stephen 
Stewart, Darrell Hay and goaler Marc Titley. Norm Seguin and 
Kieran McCormick have played in the pas~ with the Glens, but 
nei ther was a member of last year's team that forced eventual 
champion Met'ralfe to a seventh game in semi-final play. 

Traditionally, Glens have been known to get out of the gate 
slowly, and then peak in the new year, just in time for the 
playoffs. 

This may be fine and dandy, because some like to think the 
playoffs is when the .. real season'' begins. 

Glens' coach Barry MacDonald has expressed displeasure 
::- !~·z 1 • .... _, - ... , .,.. · u :~...:-:, ~ J ;t 6 .. i ..,.i ' •. ' unµrcparr.d fc, game~ 

with a "couldn't care or less" approach. 
king a contender each season in the Junior B ranks is no easy 

task. Coaches have the problem of virtually building a new team 
year to year. Most players are lost after high school to colleges 
and universities, while other skaters in the area graduate to the 
Central Junior Hockey League or the Ontario Hockey League. 

Alexandria Junior B Glens are lucky in the fact they probably 
have the most supportive fans of any Junior B club in the ODHA. 

Even though Alexandria has a disappointing record so far, it 
has only been outclassed by Metcalfe, a 9-0 humiliation in their 
second game of the season. 

Metcalfe will again be the club to beat and Navan has 
improved and could challenge the Jets for the pennant. The 
Glens have defeated Winchester and Clarence Township. twice 
each. but have nothing to show against rival and cellar-dwelling 
Charlottenburgh Rebels. No matter what position the Glens and 
Rebels are in the standings, it seems Charlottenburgh saves its 
best games for the Glens. 

Just perhaps, trying to escape the basement, the Rebels are 
hungrier than Barry MacDonald's squad. 

Following last weekend's loss and tie, MacDonald said the 
players were unprepared for the games, with the Glens' mentor 
shouldering most of the blame. 

MacDonald intends to crack down and if needed , will make 
sume changes. A coach can only do so much and it's up to the 
players to perform up to expectations. 

It 's still early in the campaign, and while first place isn't out 
of the question. realistically the Glens should set a goal for 
second or third place. Metcalfe will again be the class of the 
division. . 

Win or lose. fans still come out to support the Glens. 
Now it's only fitting the players give their supporters an 

honest effort game in and out. even when they lose. 
Surely. that isn't asking too much! 

MULLER OR LEMIEUX? 
Who' ll be top pick in next spring's National Hockey League 

entry draft ? 
Most feel Quebec Major Junior Hockey League's Mario 

Lemieux (Laval Voisins) or the Ontario Hockey League's Kirk 
Muller (Guelph Platers) will be the first player chosen. 

Who's the better of the two? 
An NHL scout I talked to on the weekend and who asked not 

to be named. feels Muller is the best player in junior hockey right 
now. And. he adds. Muller will be even better in the pro ranks. 

TELEPHONE (613) 525-4007 

Miron Electronic Service 
'"-r " I I f? , : ....... 'l"'I'' 

12 years experience 
Free Installation on A ntenna System 

Hwy. 34 South Sales and Seri-ice Pierre Miron 
Alexandria 33-tf (Bob Leroux Furniture) 

P.O. Box 181 Green Valley, Ont. KOC llO 
Mike Ferland - Tel. (613) 525-3424 

Join the fun! 
Memberships and Trip Tickets 

Available At 
A & G GIROUX SPORT, Tel. (613) 525-3688 

GLENGARRY SPORT SHOP, Tel. (613) 525-1402 
DALBEC <CYCLE ANO Sl>ORTING GOODS 

Tel. (6 l 3) 933:0294 
PROPOSED SKJ TRIPS FOR 1983-84 

(Subject to change) 
Deccmbrr 26, 1983 ................ .. . . .. . ... .. ... ST. SAUVEUR 
January 8, 1984 . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . l\lONT TREMBLANT 
J ·.rnu:ir~ 14, IS, 16, 191W ..................... . .... KILLINGTU~ 
Januar) 22, 1984 .................................... JAY PEAK 
.lanuar) 29, 1984 . .. .. . . . .. .. . . .. .. . . . .. . .. .. . .. . . .. BROMO',/'I 
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Atom Glens 
humiliate 
Cornwall 
by Francine Sabourin 

In St. Lawrence Hockey League 
division, on Sunday, November 
20, at the Water Street Arena, our 
Atom Glens Caisse-Populaire won 
the contest with ease as they 
humiliated Cornwall Minors 24-0. 
Pascal Joanette led the attack 
with nine goals and two assists. 
The other marksmen were Patrick 
Ravary with five goals and three 
assists, Randy Gebbie with three 
goals and three assists, Luke 
Murray, two goals and one assist, 
Ricky Latreille, two goals, Eric 
Lewis, one goal and three assists, 
Steve Poirier, one goal and one 
assist and Patrick Sauve with one 
goal. Luc Duval, Francois Ouel
lette and Stephane Davidson 
picked up an assist each. The 
nctminders. Christian Bellefeuille 
and Michael McDonell shared the 
shutout. 

CHAMPS-Glengarry Gaels team recently won their second consecutive Stor
mont, Dundas and Glengarry high school league championship. Gaels defeated 
Cornwall Collegiate Raiders in the ch.ampionship game. They are, sitting, left to 
right: Pierre Jeaurond, Stephane Gareau, Glenn MacMaster, Tom McGillis 
(cap.) , Brendan MacDonald'(cap.), Sheldon MacDougall (cap.), Lucien Koggel 
(cap.), Jim Danaher (cap.), Allan Barton, Michel Campeau, Norman Pilon and 
Stephen Stewart. Second row, left,to right: Jean-Yves Jeaurond (coach), An
drew McCormick (mahager), Tran Cappucino, Jim Hambleton, Walter Oeg-

gerli, Glen McKay, Brian McCormick, Jamie Poulin, Scott Moffat, Peter 
VandeLigt, Jean-Luc Menard, Louis van Allmen (manager), Peter McLeod 
(coach) and Bill Kennedy (coach). Third row, left to right: Michel Leger, 
Bradley Harland, Stuart " Bubba" Neil, Anthony Hagen, David MacPherson, 
Germain Sauve, Franc;ois Paquin, John Gibbard, Eddie Gaucher, Alain 
Jeaurond, Trudel Sauve (manager) and ¥ario Imbeault (manager) . -Absent: 

On Saturday, November 19. our 
locals travelled to St. Isidore for 
an exhibition game. The· two 
teams matched each other goal 
for goal and had to settle for a 3-3 
tie. 

Stephane Davidson scored once 
and assisted on another. Ricky 
Latreille and Eric Lewis complet
ed the scoring. Patrick Ravary 
and Michel Jeaurond contributed 
the other assists. 

Bob Bellefeuille, Phil H ennessey, David Willard and Pat McKay, Nicole 
Lemieux (statistician). Staff P hoto-Peter Conway 

Royals' scout joins injury list For St. Isidore, Patrice Lanthier 
Daniel Maisonneuve and Pascal 
Laviolette replied. 

UPCOMING GAME 
The Atoms record in the league 

is 5-0-0. Next league play is 
Sunday, November 27, against 
South Stormont at the Sports 
Palace . 

Add Director of Player Person
nel Gord Wood to the Cornwall 
Royals injured reserve list for the 
next month. The vener.able talent
scout entered a Kingston hospital 
earlier this week tci undergo an 
operation. The mastermind of 
three Memorial Cup champion
ship teams expects to be hospital
ized for one week and then spend 
three more weeks recuperating. 

Even before the operation 
Wood could hardly wait to get 
back to his rink rounds. 

"J can't wait to get going 
again,'' he 'said from his Kingston 
home. "My first love is the 
Royals. It has been for 13 years." 

The one-man scouting system 
of the Royals has come under 
criticism since the team toppled 
from the major junior hockey 
pedestal two seasons ago. But 
Wood scoffs at suggestions his 
scouting and recruiting methods 
are outdated. 

"I live hockey 24 hours a day ," 
he enthuses. " J ~an tell you who 
the best 16-year-old hockey play
er is in this province. I can tell you 
who the best IS-year-old player is 
and have a pretty good idea 
where the best 13 and 14-year
olds are. I see them all here in 

FeL~ 
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SHEU. 
llONAX-TOI. 
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Donax® T Transmission 
Fluid 

Serves the transmission, 
hydraulic and wet brake 
systems on your equipment. 

Shell Batteries 
Shell Invincible and Heavy Du
ty Batteries come with extended 
service warranties. 

Kingston at the junior develop
ment camps and minor hockey 
tournaments." 

Wood's drafting record over 
the past three years is not an 
enviable one. He has received 
numerous setbacks. In fact of the 
nine players selected in the first 
three rounds during that time, 
only Dave Shellington, (3rd round 
'82), and Ray Sheppard, (3rd 
round '83), remain with the team . 
Only one of the nine, defenceman 
Jim Kyte, has been promoted to 
the professional ranks. This year 
the top two picks, Jeff Rohlicek 
and Sean Clement , simply did not 
report to training camp. 

The Royals will be hard
pressed to finish in third place in 
the Leyden Division this season. 
In junior hockey three or four 
first-rate players are the differ
ence between a first place team 
and a .500 club. 

Nobody disputes Gord Wood's 
ability to spot talent. The endless 
list of NHL players that includes 
Dale Hawerchuck, Dan Daoust, 
Scott Arniel and Doug Gilmour is 
testimony to that. For Wood, the 
challenge is no longer finding and 
recognizing the superior players. 
It' s getting them into a Royals 
uniform. 

With the right draft selections, 
the Royals' rebuilding plan calls 
for them to take a run at the 
Ontario Hockey League · cham
pionship in 1986. Get healthy 
Gord. Touch Wood. 

ROYAL EDICTS 
The low point in the Royals 

season came November 17 when 
they were routed 8-0 in Kingston 
. .. It marked the first time the 
Royals had been shut-out since 
March 12, 1982 . . . Ottawa 
blanked them that time . . . 
Royals have four skaters who hail 

Mutual Life offers 
non-smokers lower 
life insurance rates 
If you're looking for low cost term insurance 
and you qualify as a non-smoker, you can now 
get more protection for your money from 
Mutual Life. To find out if you qualify, call today. 

BOB BLANCHARD 
933-6280 • 

(call collecl) . . . · 

Mutual Life of Canada · 

Air Filters 
Your Shell Agent carries a full 
line of filters, including heavy 
duty filters for large equip
ment. 

Shell 
Rotella T 

Rotella T Motor Oil 
May be the only motor oil you 
need for both diesel and 
gasoline engine~. 

Extrema 
Grease 
A pro❖cn per
former under ex
treme heat, 
pressures, and 
bearing speeds. 

THE SHELL 
GUARANTEE. 
If you use the Shell lubricant 
meeting the manufacturer's 
performance specifications and 
in acco rdance with the 
manufacturer 's lubrication 
schedule, Shell Canada will 
replace or repair during the 
manufactu rer 's warranty 
period any equipment damaged 
due to failure directly caused 
by the performance of the 
lubricant. 

Regular and Unleaded Gasoline; Furnace and Stove Oil-; Colored and 
Clear Diesel; Shell Tires and Batteries; Kerosene and Varsol, etc. 

St. Pierre Shell Fuels 
Lancaster 
347-2038 

'I :\1 lkg'd. ~lwll C.111,1d,1 I 11111tcd 

Ontario 
347-3854 Shell Agents Help 

from Kingston . . . Rob Nor
man, Kevin Skilliter, Mark Heg
arty and Tim Ferguson . . . 
Coach Jocelyn Guevremont is 
followi ng through on his vow to 
be more of a disciplinarian . . . 
three players, all veterans, have 
had to sit out at least one game 
for breaking team rules . . . 
Paul Ker,my has been between the 
pipes for seven of IO Royals 
victories ... This isn't to knock 

PUBLIC 
MEETING 

VIC ALTHOUSE M.P. 

N DP Federal Spokesman 
on Agriculture 
will speak at 

Berwick Hall 
Thursday, Nov. 24 

at 8 p.m . 
47-1c 

the Royals other netminder, 
Dennis Schrapp. who had been 
given the tougher starting assign
ments by the coaching staff. 

.. ' ~~A-~1 
We hater 
to nag f 

you f 
but t 

Christmas is coming!!! { 
AND . t. 

~V~~OU ~~~-~~:!~$ ~~i~~ f 
Horsey World of Clothing, accessories and gift items f 

Located 6 mf. east of Eamer' s_ Corners or '6 mi. west of Williamstown· 1( 
on South Branch Road 1'. 

Mrs. Catherine B. Miller, Prop. W' 
RR1 Williamstown Tel. 931-1883{., -61 

~ t-Sl~~~~-•-c;,•~ ~~s~ )~ ~ ~ ;G. ~)~~)47·4C ~ ~ 
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CO SERVA Tl VE OPENI G-The Alexandria campaign 
office for the Progressive Conservatives was opened in the 
Dairy Queen building on Main Street, Friday. On hand for the 
opening, from left, were: Jean Marc Lalonde, Bill Cooper, 

,( . 
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;:::;;;~~1 Glens tie Navan with late goal 

Grenville-Carleton MPP Norm Sterling, Conservative can
didate Noble Villeneuve, Mrs. Villeneuve, Edna Baker, Cam
paign Manager Basil Dawley and Jim Cook. Mr. Lalonde and 
Mr. Cook held the ribbon, which was cut by Mr. Sterling. 

by Peter Conway 
Alexandria Glens are finding 

out it takes more than 20 minutes 
of hockey to produce winning 
results. 

Glens, for some reason, con
tinue to struggle early in games 
and by the time they recover it's 
usually too late. That trend 
continued on the weekend as they 
dropped a 9-5 decision to rival 
Charlottenburgh Rebels at the 
Glengarry Sports Palace Friday 
night and played to a 6-6 overtime 
draw Sunday night at Navan in 
Alex English Division contests. 

"We seem to concede the first 
period and then think we can turn 
things around in the third per
iod," said Glens' coach Barry 
MacDonald . 

However, while MacDonald 
isn't pleased with his club's play 
of late, he isn't pointing the 
finger at the players-but rather 
himself. 

"I'll have to shoulder the 
blame. I've been slack with the 
players lately and haven't pushed 
or been tough on anyone. But, I 
don ' t think the players are 
prepared to play hockey. When a 
team shows up unprepared, you 
have to look towards the coach," 
said MacDonald. 

goaltender Marc Titley, who kept 
his team close in the opening 
period as they fell behind 2-0. 

"If it wasn't for Titley in the 
first period we might have been 
losing 10-0 instead of 2-0. They 
(Navan) outshot us 23-3." 

Kennedy MacDonald, also with 
two goals, Jean-Luc Menard and 
Leonard Seguin completed the 
Glens' scoring. 

Kurt Kritch and Denis Guertin 
led the Grads with two goals each 
while singles went to Leo Duford 
and Mike Laplante. 

While MacDonald was pleased 
with the tie, Glens dominated the 
final stanza and easily could have 
come away with a win. 

· ' It was definitely our game in 
the third period. We outplayed 
them and could have won the 
game with a few breaks here and 
there." 

OUTBURST LIFI'S REBELS 
Friday night at the Glengarry 

Sports Palace, Charlottenburgh 
Rebels erupted for five goals in 
the second period en route to a 
convincing 9-5 win over the 
Glens. 

"We played terribly," said 
MacDonald. "We should have 
charged admission to the guys on 
the lee for standing around and. 
watching." But, the Rebels were 
full value for their win. 

added MacDonald. 
Mike Lapensee sparked the 

Rebels with four goals, singles 
going to Murray MacDonald, 
Mark Bissonnette, Scott Mac
donell, Dan Flaro and Robert 
Fourney. 

Alexandria's goals came off the 
sticks of Stephen Stewart, Norm 
Seguin, Leonard Seguin, Maurice 
Bellefeuille and Kieran McCorm
ick. 

The loss and tie leave the Glens 
with a 4-6-1 record for nine points 
and in fourth place in the Alex 
English Division. 

Glens play host to Winchester 
Hawks, Friday night , at the 
Glengarry Sports Palace. Win
chester is in third place, one point 
ahead of the Glens with a 7-4 
mark. 

Defending champion Metcalfe 
Jets are in top spot with eight 
wins and four losses for 16 points 
while Navan, at 7-3-1, is in second 
place with 15 points. Clarence 
Township, 4-7 with eight points 
and Char-Lan, 3-9 with six points, 
are in fifth and sixth places 
respectively. 

the attitude of the players. "It 
seems to be a just go out and play 
hockey and see what happens 
attitude. Nobody in the last two 
weeks has shown any desire in 
winning. Things will change
whether it's the players or 
attitude-remains to be seen,'' 
says MacDonald. 

STANDINGS 
W LT Pts. 

Metcalfe . . . . . . . . . . . . 8 4 0 16 
Navan . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 7 3 1 15 
Winchester . . ...... .. 7 4 0 14 
Alexandria . . . . . . . . . . 4 6 1 9 
Clarence Township ... 4 7 0 8 
Char;Lan . . . . . . . . . . . . 3 9 0 6 

SCORING 

Dwayne Cowick, Met .. 
Lindsay Pasch, Met .. . 
Scott Reed, Met . .... . 
M. Bellefeuille, Alex .. 
M . Lapensee, C-L .... 

G A Pts. 
18 16 34 
11 19 30 
12 13 25 
16 7 23 
13 8 21 

WEEKEND GAMES 
Friday, Metcalfe 9, Navan 3; 

Clarence Township 7, Winchester 
4; Char-Lan 9. Alexandria 5. 

Sunday, Metcalfe 8, Clarence 
Township 1; Alexandria 6, Navan 
6. 

FUTURE GAMES 

Winning streak for Peewee Glens 

Sunday night at Navan, Alex
andria rallied from a 6-2 deficit 
after 40 minutes. Maurice Belle
feuille, with his second goal of the 
night, drew the Glens even with 
just over four minutes left. 

"You have to be glad when you 
can come back and tie a team like 
Navan by scoring four goals in the 
third period," beamed MacDon
ald. 

"Once Char-Lan got a couple of 
goals against us, they we1e fired 
up and played well. It was an 
uphill climb after that. Not that I 
don't respect Char-Lan, but I 
think our players didn't come to 
play in the right frame of mind," 

Meanwhile, MacDonald brought 
up Sheldon MacDougall and 
Francois Paquin from affiliate 
Junior C Glens for Sunday's 
encounter against Navan. Both 
played well and while he isn't 
certain at the moment, there 
could be changes in the lineup in 
the near future. 

"Both MacDougall and Paquin 
played well and they didn't look 
out of place," said MacDonald. 

Friday, November 25 , Char
Lan at Metcalfe, 8:15 p.m.; 
Winchester at Alexandria, 8:30 
p.m.; Clarence Township at Nav
an, 8:30 p.m. 

Saturday, November 26, Win
chester at Char-Lan, 7:15 p.m. 

by Claudette Francoeur 
The Bank of Montreal Peewee 

travelling team continued the 
great work over the past week. 
The local squad won its two 
encounters in the Lower St. 
Lawrence League and recorded 
an exhibition win over Clarence 

Creek. Alexandria has now eight 
consecutive wins . 

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 16 
The Glens pulverized Cornwall 

A 8-1 Thursday, in Water Street 
Arena. Pierre Cuerrier fired a 
pair of markers and one assist; 
Alain Rochon collected a double, 

P entagon downs Manny's 
by four for first place 

Frank St. Pierre's four-goal 

performance lifted Pentagon to an 
8-4 win past Manny's Monday 
night at the Glengarry Sports 
Palace in the Seaway Valley 
Industrial Hockey League. 

The win moved Pentagon into 
fin,t place in the six-team loop, 
two points ahead of Manny's and 
Johnny Mac's. 

Claude Roy, with a pair, Michel 
Boisvenue and Bob Lajoie com
pleted Pentagon' s scoring. 

Brian Wensink paced Manny's 
with two goals while singles went 
to Ian MacDonald and Murray 
MacEwen. 

In the second game at the 
Sp.arts Palace, Johnny Mac's 
humiliated Dunvegan 14-3. 

Mike Lalonde and Phil Lalonde 
led Johnny Mac's with four goals 
each. Bob Petrie chipped in with a 
pair while Gilles Lortie, John 
Duffin, Rod Bowen and Ray 
Boucher rounded out the scoring. 

Brent Taillon, Andre Paquette 
and Barry Crawford replied for 
Dun vegan. 

In Monday's other game played 
at Williamstown, Maxville No 
Stars skated to an easy 8-2 win 
over GTL. Scorers weren't avail
able at press time. 

Two games were played last 
Thursday night at Maxville. 

Mike Lapensee, Brent Farrell 
and Jim Crockford each scored 

twice as GTL edged Johnny 
Mac's 7-6. Earl McBean complet
ed GTL's scoring. 

Ray Boucher .and Phil Lalonde 
fired a pair for Johnny Mac's with 
singles going to Rod Bowen, and 
Paul Aube. In the second contest, 
Pentagon defeated Maxville No 
Stars 8-5. Bob Menard and Leo 
Seguin tallied two goals each for 
the winners while Claude . Roy, 
Luc Poirier, Jean-Paul Claude 
and Frank St. Pierre completed 
the scoring. 

Wendell Lafave, Ken MacDon
ald and Brian Reasbeck were the 
marksmen for the No Stars. 

STANDINGS 
W LT Pts. 

Pentagon ........ . ... 6 1012 
Maxville Manny's .... 5 2 0 10 
Johnny Mac's ........ S 2 0 10 
Maxville No Stars. . . . . 4 4 0 8 
GTL ................ 2 6 0 4 
Dunvegan . . . . . . . . . . . 0 7 0 0 

SCORERS 
G A Pts. 

P. Lalonde . .... ........ 10 9 19 
W. Lafave . . . . . . . . . . . . 11 7 18 
B. Wensink.. . . . . . • . . . 9 9 18 
K. MacDonald . . . . . . . . 8 9 17 
R. MacDonald . . . . . . . . 6 9 15 
F. St. Pierre . . . . . . . . . . 8 6 14 
I. MacDonald . . . . . . . . . 7 4 11 
B. Reasbeck . . . . . . . . . . 6 S 11 
L. Poirier . . . . . . . . . . . . . 5 6 11 
W. Kippen .. . . . . .. .. . 4 7 11 

W·A·T ·C·H 
W·O · R· D· S 
for Ch ristmas 

If you shop now, before the big holiday 
rush, you' re sure to find exac tly the right 
watch for him or her in our wide collection. 
From electronic quartz digital s to elegant 
analogs; from 14K gold bands to fine leather 
straps. All from great names known for 
quality, accuracy and good looks. Backed 
by our guarantees, o f course. 

~ 
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155 The Pitt St. Promenade 933-2921 

Jason Palmer added a single and 
two helpers while Kevin Craig 
contributed with one goal and 
three assists. Alain Lart>cque and 
Roch Levac completed the sum
mary. Other assists went to the 
defencemen Daniel Levert, Rob
bie Latreille, Serge Bellefeuille 
and Luc Francoeur. Richard Che
vrier was in nets for Alexandria. 
Brian Seguin was the lone 
respondent for Cornwall Fifth 
Wheel. 

Levert. Stephane Nadeau and 
Richard Chevrier shared the 
victory. Sylvain Lanthier, Luc 
Lacoursiere and Eric Dube lit the 
red light for Clarence. 

COMING UP 
Alexandria will visit Char-Lan 

tonight (Wed., Nov. 23) while 
Thursday the locals will face 
South Stormont in Long Sault 
arena. On Sunday, November 27, 
the Glens will host South Stor at 
the Sports Palace. 

MacDonald praised veteran 

Atlantic Hotel 
The Station, A lexandria 

MacDonald is also upset with 
Wednesday. November 30, Al

exandria at Char-Lan, 8:15 p .m. 

For Everything 
On Her 

Christmas List ... 
It's 

Viau's 
Ladies' Wear 

SUNDAY, NOVEMBER 20 
The goalie Stephane Nade;:iu 

and his teammates combined 
their efforts Sunday on home ice 
as Alexandria edged Char-Lan 
4-1. Pierre Cuerrier and Jason 
Palmer picked up one goal and 
two assists each while Scott 
Graham and Kevin Craig totalled 
up the scoring. Andrew Sauve 
drew one helper. Guy Lapierre 
scored on the losing side. 

Monday to Saturday 
November 21 to November 26 

Sunset Express 
We have an exciting array of 

Angora Sweate~s, just for her. 
EXHIBITION 

Wednesday to Saturday 
Nov. 30 to Dec. J-

Plus a full line of Blouses, Lou ngewear, 
lined gloves by lsotoner and Kayser, etc. 

FREE GIFT WRAPPING FOR MEN 

Hours: 

The Glens travelled to Clarence 
Creek on Saturday, November 19 
and posted a 5-3 win over the 
Castors. Julien Boisvenue tallied 
twice, Roch Levac registered one 
goal and set up another while 
Alain Larocque and Jason Palmer 
had one apiece. Scoring support 
came from Alain Rochon, Scott 
Graham. Kevin Craig and Daniel 

VIN CE GRIFFIN 
and DAPHNE VIAU' s LADIES' WEAR ~;d_~1i:t};5 

CHAHGE 

525-2992 Thurs. & Fri. 9-9 ... · Green Valley 
47· 1 -

GET THE GM SECURITY BLANKET. 

The Continuous Protection Plan 
that's backed by GM. 
Now offering 5 years or 100,000 km protection. 
For only pennies a day, the GM Continuous Protection Plan covers you 
against most major mechanical and electrical repairs. Provides emergency • 
road service. Gives towing and car rental allowances. A 60 day trial. Even 
lets you transfer the Plan. And bec~use of GM's huge dealer network, 
assures you service almost everywhere in North America. 
Best of all, this is the one and only plan that's backed JOO 12_er cent 
by General Motors. Now that's security! 
So when you buy your new GM car or truck, ask your sales
man about the GM Security Blanket. 

ASK FOR COVERAGE FROM~ 

525-2300 

GARAGE 
(Green Valley) 

Green Valley, Ont. 

Peace of mind is having the only car or 
truck repair plan backed by GM. 

47-2c 

Continuous 
Protection 

· Plan 
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More for tile drainage 
Any doubts that there was a night when Agriculture Minister day-long tour of the riding . 

provincial election in SD&G were Dennis Timbrell handed out more The largest amount, $1.5 mil-'"i1g;;i-;d•y ,i'~ 7 jj~~.;;d"'truct;oo of• 

Alexandria Tigers fought to a 
1-1 draw last Sunday against 
Bertrand Freres in SD&G No
Contact Broomhall League action 
in the Osie F. Villeneuve Arena. 

ALEXANDRIA TIGERS 1, 
BERTRAND FRERES l 

Ranald MacDonald scored for 
Alexandria Tigers while Robert 
Tremblay tallied for Bertrand 
Freres. · 

MAXVll.LE ALIENS 6, 
SABOURIN CONSTRUCTION 0 

Maurice Massia led Maxville 
Aliens with four goals while Rick 
Seguin chipped in with a pair. 

Gary Lafave earned the shutout. 

LACOMBE TRUCKING 5, 
ST. AMOUR LANDSCAPING 0 

Michel Decoeur paced La
combe Trucking with . one goal 
and two assists. Single tallies 
went to Daniel Lalonde, Aurel 
Decoeur, Richard Delorme and 
G1lles Decoeur. Isidore Davidson 
earned the shutout. 

MARC'S CANTEEN 8, 
DUNVEGAN IDGHLANDERS 2 

Scoring for Marc's Canteen 
were Bernard Carriere , Arthur 
Piette and Andre Cholette with 
two goals each. Scoring singles 
were Lucien Bellefeuille and 

Gaetan Quesnel. 
Dunvegan Highlanders' goals 

came from Dave MacKinnon and 
Mario Quenneville. 

BROWNLEES 4, 
JOHNNY MAC'S 1 

Scoring for Brownlees were 
Mike Tessier, Wayne Summers, 
Frank Michaels and Tim Leger. 

Johnny Mac's lone goal came 
from Dwayne Whitford. 

TllOITIER FORD 1, 
RUSH CITY RAIDERS 0 

Gilles Lauzon tallied for Trot
tier Ford while Michel Menard 
earned the shutout. 

Banta01 Glens heat Char-Lan 7-3 
by Shella Stewart 

CAMPAIGNING-NOP candidate Rudy 
Derstroff (centre) was campaigning on the 
Main Street of Alexandria on Saturday. Here 

he shakes hands with Barbara Dragone of 
Qlen Norman. Touring with the candidate 
was NOP Association President Trevor Tolly. 

Glen Campbell and Andrew 
Meth led the Lions Club Bantam 
Glens with two goals each, 
Campbell's unassisted, to defeat 
Char-Lan 7-3 in Williamstown 
Wednesday evening. Mike Sauve 
opened the scoring for Alexandria 
with an unassisted goal, Richard 
Daniels tallied the tying marker 
and Richard Willard the winner in 
a fast and exciting game. Andrew 
Meth, Luc Decoeur, Marc Sauve, 
Christian Sauer and Michel Duval 
each had one assist. 

C's blank St. Isidore 7 -0 
by Sean Sullivan 

The Alexandria Junior C Glens 
won their second game this year 
>.'hen they beat St. Isidore 7-0 
Thursday night at the Glengarry 
1por1s Palace. 

Alexandria which now has a 2-5 
record. was. simply all over St. 
)sidore, outshooting them 35-15. 

" We beat them to the puck and 
we scored for that reason," said 
Glens trainer Hugh McClements. 

" We're starting to know each 
oth,.;r on the ice and we're 
starting to play better because of 
it. .. 

Alexandria reinforced with 
Sheldon McDougall, Francois Pa
quin and Allan Barton, have a 
6ootl team, even if their record 
doesn ' t show it. 

The only common element that 
s,•. ns to haunt Coach Chris 
M 0oi,,,:J's team is unnecessary 
pe111ltit:s. 

Alexandria lost 5-3 to Embrun 
\a~t Thursday because of un
ne~es5ary penalties. 

' 'They should have beaten us,'' 
said Embrun CQach Camille 
Piche. 

"We had only 11 players 
dressed for the game. We ended 
up with only eight. They play too 
dirty and get penalties because of 
it ... 

[n Thursday's game the Glens 

MacLeod 
top howler 

Helen MacLeod bowled the 
high single and high triple in the 
Happy Bowlers League, Sat
urday, with respective scores of 
252 and 612. 

Mary Macleod had the wo
men's high average with a 185 
score. 

Meanwhile, Douglas Mc-
Naughton recorded the men's 
high single and high triple with 
scores of 244 and 647. 

John MacLeod, with a 218 
score, had the men's high a
verage. 

accounted for 42 minutes in 
penalties. Fortunately for the C's, 
St. Isidore have a one win, one tie 
and five loss record. 

Scoring for Alexandria were 
Claude Cleroux with a hat trick, 
Donald Wightman, twice, and 
Kerry Sinnott and Mike Campeau 
with singles. Daniel Brunet earn
ed the shutout . 

Alexandria Junior C's play 
again Thursday at the Sports 
Palace. 

Char-Lan goals were scored by 
Lawrence Davis, Jamie Latreille 
and Ronnie Lefebvre. 

Friday's game against Corn
wall at the Glengarry Sports 
Palace saw the Lions Club 
Bantam Glens struggling to come 
from behind to win 4-2. Glen 

CiI-I~.OR ~c.°R~~~~ft7RAL 
MARLEAU GARAGE 

SALES and SERVICE 
Sales Representative 

Nelson Menard, 524-5783 
St. Bernardin. Ont. 39-tf Tel. 678-2033 

MAIN STREET SOUTH, ALEXANDRIA, ONTARIO 

Campbell opened the scoring for 
Alexandria and also tallied the 
winning goal. Andrew Meth and 
Richard Willard each had one 
marker. Assists went to Michel 
Duval , Eric Cholette, Richard 
Daniels each with one and 
Christian Sauer with two. 

Cornwall goals were scored by 

Marc Guevremont and Gilles 
Gagnier. 

UPCOMING GAMES 
8 p.m., Thursday, Nov. 24, 

Long Sault Arena; 6:30 p.m., 
Friday, Nov. 25, Glengarry Sports 
Palace; 5 p.m., Sunday, Novem
ber 27, Finch Arena. 

THE STORMONT. DUNDAS & GLENGARRY 
PROGRESSIVE CONSERVATIVE ASSOCIATION 

ANNOUNCES 

GENERAL MEETING 
NOBLE VILLENEUVE 

and · 

The Honorable CLAUDE BENNETT 
Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing 

WILL BE IN ATTENDANCE 

EVERYONE WELCOME 

SJ". MARY'S CENTRE, WILLIAMSTOWN 
THURSDAY,NOV.24, 1983 

display arena at the Kemptville 
College of Agricultural Tech
nology (KCAT). 

To be constructed next year, 
the new building will include a 
showring about 30 by 40 metres, 
with seating for 620. 

The remainder, about $209,-
000, will increase tile drainage 
allocations to 12 Eastern Ontario 
townships, five of them in SD&G. 

Provincial funding for tile 
drainage has been a recurring 
issue in the election campaign so 
far, with Liberal candidate John 
Whitteker criticizing the govern
ment for not givmg this part .of 
the province its fair share. 

Mr. Timbrell, speaking to 
about 100 people in the Avonmore 
Community Centre, said the 
Stormont office of the Ontario 

Ministry of Agriculture and f:ood 
will be moved to the village. 

During a question period, Mr. 
Timbrell had to face Mike Thiele, 
an area poultry producer he has 
consistently refused to meet with 
to discuss quota difficulties. 

The minister said he refused to 
meet with Mr. Thiele because he 
was charged with producing 
illegally and the legal case was 
pending. 

He said he had not intervened 
~n a dispute with the Ontario 
Chicken Marketing Board over 
production quotas because the 
government refused to dictate 
how the producers should run 
their own affairs. 

Earlier, Mr. Timbrell officially 
opened the Moose Creek head
quarters for Conservative candi
date Noble Villeneuve. 

Have you ever wondered what to do with ... 

ENDIVE 
You must have read Anna Margaret's excellent article 

on the growing of endive by Paul and Anni Verlinden in 
the Octob~r 26th issue of The Glengarry News, so I don't 
need to tell you what it is or where it comes from. When 
buying endive be sure there is no green on the plant. The 
green tends to have a trace of bitterness which spoils the 
flavor. They should be firm, tightly furled, white with 
yellow tips. 

There are two main ways of preparing endive. The first 
is to break the leaves apart and toss in your favorite dress
ing. The second is to braise it. First blanch in boiling salted 
water, drain well and place in well buttered pot with very 
tightly fitting lid. Dot the top of the endive with more but
ter, salt and pepper and a sprinkle of lemon juice. Cover 
pot and cook in a slow oven 1112 - 2 hrs. 

I will be in the JGA on Thursday, Nov. 24 and Fri., Nov. 
25 from 1 . 5 p.m. Do hope you will come and sample some. 

Helen Mackenzie 

ALEXANDRIA 

WHERE 
THE OWNER 
IS-IN THE STORE 

47-lc 

ouse rices an 
rea 
BREAD 

IGA WHITE ENRICHED 
675 g LOAF 

2% MILK 
PARTLY SKIMMED 

4 L BAG 

• 
service. •• 

CREAMERY BUTTER 
TOP VALU FIRST GRADE 

454 g PKG. 

DETERGENT 
POWDERED 
TIDE 6 L BOX 

A WINNING 
COMBINATION 

SUGAR 
MARIE-PERLE WHITE 

FINE GRANULATED 2 kg 

LARGE EGGS 
CANADA 
GRADE A 

DOZ. 

PRICES EFFECTIVE FROM MONDAY, NOVEMBER 21 UNTIL CLOSING SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 26, 1983. 
WE RESERVE THE RIGHT TO L~MIT QUANTITIES. 
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CANADIAN GROWN, FRESH VEGETABLES 
AND CANADIAN GRADE A BEEF FOR 
A GREAT HOMEMADE STEW ... 

AT EVERYDAY· 
WAREHOUSE PRICES 
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BO NELESS 

CARROTS 
PRODUCT OF CANADA 

CANADA NO. 1 
2 LB BAG 

ONIONS 
PRODUCT OF CANADA 

CANADA NO. 1 
2 LB BAG 

GREEN 
CABBAGE 

PRODUCT Of CANADA 
CANADA NO. 1 

: .(;2 kg 

• 9 II . lb 

RUTABAGAS 
PRODUCT OF CANADA 

CANADA NO. 1 

.(;2 /kg 

.211 /I b 

CUT FROM GRADE A BEEF 

P.E.I. · 
POTATOES 

PRODUCT 0~ CANADA 
CANADA NO 1 

.:1:1 

.15 
1kg 

lb 

PRODUCT OF CANADA 
CANADA NO. 1 

2 LB BAG 

/kg 

/I b 

SHORT 
RIBS 

CUT FROM 
GRADE A BEEF 

2.:111 /kg 

I .()II /lb 

STEWING 
PORK 

BONELESS 

2.L1 () /kg 

I .()f) /lb 

FOR YOUR CHRISTMAS TOURTIPRES 
GROUND GROUND GROUND 

PORK VEAL BEEF 
FRESHLY GROUND LEAN FRESHLY GROUND FRESHLY GROUND LEAN 

2.Ll() /kg I 9 f11 
t e 41 ) /kg 

9 
- • - .,, / kg 

I .()f) / lb I .Li II /lb l. 711 / lb 

PRICES EFFECTIVE UNTIL CLOSING SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 26, 1963. WE RESERVE THE RIGHT TO LIMIT QUANTITIES. 

/ 
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NEW PRESIDENT TAKES i~ating c?mmittee reported first membrance Day parades. will be initiated as a new Charlie Pilon, Ruth Mowat and Andrew's Presbyterian Church, 
OVER LADIES AUXJLIARY v1ce-pres1dent Dorothy Fawthrop Comrades Mary Matheson and member. The annual Christmas Mary Rose Pilon . South Lancaster, will be holding 
The November meeting of the will be acting president and Luella Montroy offered to be in party will be held at the home of The club meets every Wednes- its annual Christmas Salad Tea 

Ladies Auxiliary to Branch 544 Co';Tlrade_ Mary ~atheson ".'ill be charge of providing refreshments Comrade Matheson on December day afternoon in the Charlotten- and Bazaar in the church hall 
Royal Canadian Legion was held actmg v1ce-pres1dent until the for the bands entered in the Santa 14. burgh Arena at 1:30 p.m. from 2-4 p .m. 
in the Legion Hall, with President elections are held in May, 1984. Claus parade on December 10. • • • On Wednesday, December 14, This Friday and Saturday, 
Elaine Lalonde in charge. A _vote of thanks was given to Sports officer Sylvia Pilkington Winners of the open euchre they will be having a pot luck Knox Bargain Store is continuing 

The meeting opened in the President Lalonde for the work reported one team had been sponsored by the Glengarry Com• dinner, which will be followed by its Bag Sale of clothing, with all 
usual manner and the financial h h d b h If f h · r $ s e as one on e a o t e entered in the darts tournament munity Club were: ladies, Annie the fi lm , " Coal Miner's Daugh- you can put m the bag 1or 1. 
report was given and accepted. Auxiliary. The new executive will on Tuesday, November 29, in Parker , Irene Lauzon and Joyce ter." They supply the bags. Some 

Due to the absence of the t k J 1 1984 C h" a e over on anuary , . ornwall. Lalonde; gentlemen, Fern Theo- The club's next open euchre is t mgs, suc;h as coats, boots and 
secretary there were no minutes. Thanks were extended to all lt was decided to hold the ret, Vince Major and Clifford Monday , December 12. household items are not iucluded 

President Lalonde 's resigna- who provided and helped serve December meeting on Dec. 7, at Losey; door prize-Mary Parrott; COMING EVENTS in the sale. The young people of 
tion was accepted and the nom- refreshments following the Re- which time Mr~. Betsy Robinson specials - William McMath, On Saturday, November 26, St. Knox Church will be holding a 

White Elephant Sale at the store 
on Saturday, December 10. On 
Saturday, December 17, Knox 
UCW will be holding a Mini· 
Bazaar , gift and bake sale, also at 
the Bargain Store. 

Centennial year logo to he displayed in town 
by Paul Poirier 

Our local paint artist, Bruce 
Abrames is busy these days 
making ready some blown-up 
replicas of the official Centennial 
Year Logo. They will be added in 
the next few days to the "Wel
come signs" located at the four 
main entrances to the town. 

beginning of the Centennial Year 
with coffee. Or, what if we were 
to convince the town fathers to 
treat their citizens to something 
more palatable, like a glass of 
champagne for that one in a 
hundred years occasion! 

wheel used in the old Macdonell 
mill. The mill was built on lot 
37-11 , which would be approxim
ately between Main Street and 
the Mill Square. The mill was 
constructed of wood and stone 
and the wheel was used to 
generate power for grinding. 

enough to generate power for the 
mill through the use of the wheel. 
The Mill Lake , as it is known 
today, traditionally is the centre 
for social and recreational act
ivity . 

* • • 
The Will iamstown Green 

Thumbs Horticulture Society will 
meet on Monday, November 28, 

Exchanged vows In mid-December, the Centen• 
nial Public Relations Committee 

will ask 'the local merchants and 
business places to display large 
posters of the logo in their store 
windows and bulletin boards. The 
Committee wants to get the 
citizens in the spirit of the 
upcoming celebrations which will 
kick off with a New Year' s Levy 
on January 1st or 2nd with the 
town' s dignitaries playing host to 
the town folks , exchanging best 
wishes for the New Year and the 

In becoming familiar with the 
logo, it is interesting to learn 
what it stands for. The winner of 
the logo contest, Martin Crevier 
was particularly interested in 
giving his design a bit of history 
and probably devoted consider
able time in research. 

The water represents what was 
known as the Garry River. The 
river originated from the Loch 
Garry and had a current strong 

Oats are included because oats 
is a main crop grown in this area . 
Glengarry is known as "oat 
country." 

The dates 1884-1984 represent 
our Centennial Year. 

at 8 p.m. , in St. Mary's Centre. 1 
Sheila Olsen will be guest speaker ., 
and will give a demonstration on 
flower arranging. Everyone is 
welcome. 

Sullivan-Hurley 
Mary Jane, daughter of Mary 

and Bernie Hurley of Oromocto, 
was recently joined together in 
marriage to Michael William 
Sullivan, son of Mrs. Patricia 
Sullivan of Green Valley. 

they were accompanied by two 
RCR pipers . 

Youth on probation 

IH]~-------
The marriage took place at CFB 

Gagetown. The ceremony was 
performed by Michael's uncle 
Rev. Joseph Sullivan of Pierre
fonds, Que. Music was played 
and sung by Cathy Martinell and 
Clode Carrier with the entrance 
song being The Wedding Song 
"There is Love." 

The bride, given in marriage by 
her father, wore a long gown of 
white sheer over taffeta trimmed 
with Venetian lace. Fitted bodice 
featuring a round yoke of lace and 
pearls, topped by a high neckline, 
full Bishop sleeves ending in a 
long cuff trimmed with lace. 
Panels of lace down the front and 
back of gown forming a long 
Chapel train. Her floor length veil 
was long mantilla of tulle edge 
with matching lace held by a cap 
of lace and pearls. She carried a 
dozen long stemmed red roses 
with baby's breath. Her father 
was dressed in Military attire. 

The maid of honor was Annie 
Mae MacGillvary. aunt of the 
bride. 

Tom Sullivan, brother of the 
groom, was best man while 
ushers were Mark Baisley and 
George Grant, all of whom are 
personnel of the RCR. They wore 
CF greens with white belts and 
gloves. The groom wore military 
scarlets. 

As the couple left the church 

The reception was held at the 
St. Andrew's WO and Sgt. 's 
Mess where the Master of 
Ceremonies was Blaise Cathcart, 
the bride's_ uncle. 

Following the reception the 
couple left for a honeymoon to the 
Montreal Laurentians. 

The couple will reside in 
Oromocto until future postings. 

Out-of-town guests at the wed
ding were from Ontario, Quebec, 
Nova Scotia. 

A 19-year-old Alexandria man 
received a conditional discharge 
after pleading guilty to posses
sion of marijuana in Alexandria 
Provincial Court Tuesday. 

Claude Lavigne, of R.R. 4, 
Alexandria, was charged October 
22 under -the Narcotics Control 
Act after a police search of his 
residence turned up a small 
amount of marijuana valued at 
approximately $21. 

Judge Reginald Levesgue plac
ed the accused on nine mon_ths 
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Wl--lITE PINE LUMBE]{ 
Dressed Pine Boards 

for shelving. Jlovrin11,, wu/1 panellin11, 
wainsco11in11,. board and hatten 

IN OLD STYLE PATTERNS 
WfDE WINDOW CASING (ROSETTl:."S) 

AND BASEBOARDS (CORNERS; 

Tel. 525-3040 
R. R. I Alexandria, Ontario 

NOBLE 

40-tf 

-VILLENE 
On December 15, elect a Member who 

will fight to get the most for 
Stormont-Dundas-Glengarry 

Winchester 
774-3499 

For further information: 
Morrisburg Moose Creek Mall 
543-3881 !:;38-2405 

Alexandria 
525-4307 

JIPCv 

probation and warned him the 
court would deal "very seriously" 
with any breach of his probation 
terms. 

The " A" is used to symbolize 
the name of the town, Alexandria. 

The wheel is supported by the 
A and represents the original 

Do Your Own Auto 
Repairs in 

Comfort 
Now You Can 
RENT-A-BAY 

For $S 
Only 

per 
hour 

LEVERT ESSO 
CALL FOR AN APPOINTMENT 

Main St. Alexandria 47-lc 52 - 13 

ST. LAWRENCE COLLEGE SAINT-LAURENT 
at Cornwall invites applications for the following 

full-time, permanent position: 

Teaching Master 
Computer Software 

You, as a Software Engineering Specialist, would be tcachina In the Computer Software Tech
nician program and providing support for our Microcomputer Engincerine Tech.nology 
program. You should be familiar with programming both mainframe and mini-microcomputers 
in such lancuag<s as FORTRAN, C,PASCAL. andPLM80. Knowledgc of system• pr01rammin1 
and operadng 1y5lcms is also required. 

Our computina environment Include, an IBM 4341 wuh VM370 and OS/ VS!, VAX/ I I 750 
running VMS and UNIX, and PDP 11/ 34 running RSTS/ E. Ou.r campus also maintaiN a 
number of mkroc:omputers and microcomputer development system,. 

You mwt pouess a rhrtt~year diploma in Computer Science from an accredited colleae, or a 
university dearee, plus five years' industrial cxpenence. 

Salary: Commen1uratc with qu,lificadons and experience. 

Effective: Date: A5 soon as possible. 

Apply in wri ting to: Ms. Pennie Carr-Hurit 
Collegc Employment Officer 
ST. LAWRENCE COLLEGE SAINT-LAURENT 
W indmill Point 
Cornw•ll, Onl3no K6H 4ZI 

Refem,as muu be included wuh ltcter of appl1a mon and rcsu~. 

~ 
~ N 

Information : Dec. 2/83 
8 p.m. at the Cornwall Civic Complex 

Tickets : 1st 2,000 sold $10.50 then $11 .50 
Tickets Now On Sale 

STOP 
WINTER 

47·2C 

COLD 
•SAFE 
•EFFICIENT 
•AIRTIGHT 
•DECORATIVE 
•WARRANT EEO 

F.-x. Dl'.IOLET ,Ne 

We Carry A Full Line Of Wood Heating Accessories 
We are an equal opportunity employer. 

Closing Date for Applications: December 2, I 983 

ST. LAWRENCE COLLEGE SAINT-LAURENT 
CURRY HILL LUMBER 

Hwy. 2, Curry Hill 46-2c 347-2283 

$},000 ... 
When many people insure their 

personal belong'mgs they make the 
mistake of believing that they are 
covered for full replacement value. 

Sadly that's not always the case. 
Some policies will only pay out a 
fraction of what it would cost you to 
replace your possessions at current -
market value. 

orS700 ... 
To find out where you stand you 

should talk to one of the I.BAO. 
insurance brokers listed below. 

Is there a difference between an I.BAO. 
broker and an agent? 

Yes there is. An agent works 
directly for one insurance company. 

Masson Ins. Brokers 
8 St. George St. W. 

525-1836 

or$5Q0 ... or ... 
An I.BAO. broker is independent and 
unbiased. 

Your I.BAO. broker shops around - ~ 
for value, recommends the right coverage l/l//llil!:JJJlljJf 
at the right price and makes sure your There's More To Insurance 
interests are professionally represented Than.Just a Policy 
when you need to make a claim. 

So call your broker and ask if he 
or she is a member of the I.BAO. 

Call the I.BAO. broker in your 
neighbourhood. 

Aerni Prud ' Homme Ins. 
151 Main Street 

525-3134 525-3135 

,, 
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Wed45years 

Arts and crafts show 
coming to Alexandria 

There will be an arts and crafts 
show held in Alexandria during 
the last weekend of November. It 
will be held at the Priest's Mill, (8 
Main Street South, 2nd floor) , on 
November 25, 26 and 27, from 1 
p.m. to 8 p.m. on Friday; 10 a.m. 
to 8 p.m. on Saturday and from 10 
a.m. to 5 p.m. on Sunday. 

A variety of artists and artisans 
will have their work displayed for 
sale, giving good ideas for those 

4-H Club 
holds seven 
meetings 
by Mary MacMaster 

The Kirk Hill 4-H Homemaking 
Club met at the home of Lillian 
Howes and chose as its name Kirk 
Hill Groovy Groomers. 

Demonstrated crafts 

Sprays of Autumn flowers and 
thanksgiving decorations adorned 
St. Raphael's Church on October 
11 for the 45th anniversary 
celebration of Alexander and 
Helene Dorie. 

-" Father Michael O' Brien of-

of Green Valley; Sylvia of Mont
real, Rhea! of Ottawa, Jeanette 
Caron of Welland; Robert of 
Ottawa, Marcel of Williamstown 
and Maurice of Sudbury. There 
a~e 13 grandchildren. 

The banquet was served at the 
Bonnie Glen with Jean Guy Caron 
acting as master of ceremonies. 
Congratulations were received 
from the federal and provincial 
governments as well as from 
friends. 

The fall project is Looking Good 
Feeling Good and the 4-H leaders 
are Lillian Howes and Myrna 
MacSweyn. 

There are 10 members , Peggy 
Campbell, Kathy Howes, presi
dent, Lorna Howes, Paula Kirton, 
Audrey MacDonald, vice-presi
dent , Heather MacGillivray, Bet
tianne and Bonnie MacLeod, 
secretary, Mary MacMaster, 
press reporter and Zoe Miller. 

• 

• 

ficiated at the mass of thanks
giving and presented the papal 
blessing to the couple. Hilda 
MacDonald gave a floral mem
ento from the St. Raphael's 
Catholic Women's League. 

Members of the family formed 
the choir, served the mass and 
did the readings. 

All the members of their family 
were present for the occasion 
accompanied by their spouses 
and children. These were: Lionel 

During the evening reception, 
Rheal acted as master of cere
monies and an address was read 
by Jeanette while assorted gifts 
were presented by the family. 

The couple reside at RR2, 
Williamstown. 

Christmas party to he held 
A family Christmas party is 

organized for Sunday, December 
18, at l :30 p.m. at the Sacred 
Heart Parish Hall in Alexandria. 

Pentagone, a musical group 
formed of five members of the 
Tardif family of Vankleek Hill will 
offer music to sing and to dance 
by. Christmas carols, old folk 
music and popular songs will be a 
part of their repertoire. Also 
appearing will be · a few local 
artists. 

A fudge contest is organized for 
all our great chefs. And for the 
younger ones, the jolly old red 
fellow, known as Santa Claus, will 
be there especially for you. 

Don't miss out on the fun; be a 
part of the afternoon. Tickets are 
presently available at le centre 
culture! and St. Denis Newsstand 
in Alexandria, and Lucky Dollar 
in Green Valley. 

For information call 525-3393 or 
525-4020 . 

TRUST COMPANY . 
GUARANTEED INVESTMENT 

CERTIFll:ATES ." · 

11 . 50% 
5 YR. TERM G.I.C . 
~NNUAL INTEREST 

AN~UAL 
SEMI MONTHLY R.R.S.P. TERM ANNUAL 

1 Year 10% 9.50% 9.25% 9.75% 

2 Years 10.25% 10% 10% 10% 

3 Years. 11% 10.75% 10.75% 11.25% 

4 Years 11 .50% 11.25% 11.25% 11% 

5 Years 11 .50% 11.25% 11.25% 11.25% 

No Handling Charg•• 
IERVING OTTAWA & AIIEA FOIi OVEll 21 YEARS 

tlU.'IPPn1 
1M PITT STREET 937-0118 

CALL DOREEN HEBERT 
"-Mllct•Olalll 

Seven meetings have been 
held, dealing with make-up, skin 
care, hand and foot care and hair 
care. Members learned facts on 
being careful shoppers _and con
sumer studies stressed rights and 
responsibilities. 

Kathryq Simpson, home eco
nomist, attended a special meet
ing of the four Lochiel clubs, held 
at Laggan Public School. Carol 
Macleod, a beautician, demon
strated make-up and skin care. 

YOU CAN OOIT 

NOW 
AND DO IT 

TUITION FREE 

Aiming at a 
High Tech Career? 

It's never too late! 

St. Lawrence College Salnt•laurent is offering 
you a 16-wcek prognm more spec1fically geared 
towards women considering a technology• 
oriC"ltcd program of studies and career, 

(Tuidon 1s free) 

Starting December lZ, 1983 
Monday to Friday, 

9am to 3:30pm 

For information on admission rcquircmcnr.scall 

Information Services 
ST. LAWRENCE COLLEGE 

SAINT LAORENT 
933-6080 

Supported by the Ministry of Colleges and Uni• 
ver,,1tics and the Board of Industrial Leadership 
and Development. 

ct>1,,t R 'rrC\. . L . 
;;~W .. ,, 
f. , , ~ St. Lawrence 
-, ( Coll<'!,:<' 
, ••• • .,.,. Saint-Laurent 

"'-lAl\y,,') 

. : I 
l WE NOW MANUFACTURE 

OUR OWN 

Tapis 

VERTICAL BLINDS 
A SUPER GIFT IDEA 
Make Housework Easier With 

A CENTRAL 
VACUUM SYSTEM 

by Aspiral 1;;;; $ 3 8 9 
See It Today At Our Shop 

EUREKA VACUUMS 
In Upright and From 
Cannister Models Only 

YOU COULD WIN 
129 95 

A Trip for 2 to Las Vegas or $1,000 Cash 
Chance with every purchase of $100 or more 

RICHARD RANGER 
400 Main St. North Alexandria 47- lc 

Carpet 
525-2836 
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Heading GAMR fund drive GDHS Newsline by Sharon Graham and Helene Lauzon 

BASKETBALL GDHS and Char-Lan has been 
organized . On Tuesday, Novem
ber 22 our school 's Senior Band 
travelled to Char-Lan to perform . 
The second part of this exchange 
wilt take place on November 30 
when Char-Lan's Senior Band will 
be visiting our school. 

co-ed activity takes place e very 
noon hour in the new gym. by Anna Margaret MacDonald 

Jane Dudley wasn't in Alex
andria very long when her 
potential was recognized. She 
was asked to become chairperson 
of the fundraising drive organized 
by the Glengarry Association for 
the Mentally Retarded. 

Jane came to the town in June 
as the lovely bride of Alexandria 
lawyer, Pierre Aubry. 

Herself a lawyer , J a ne attend
ed Ottawa Law School and was 
called to the bar in April last year. 
Currently she is employed on a 
federal project in Hull. 

Fundraising is not one of the 
areas the young Sarnia native has 

ALEXANDRIA 
ARTS 

PROMOTION 

ALEXANDRIA 
ARTS EN 

PROMOTION 

WELCOME 

TO THE 

2ND 

ANNUAL 

ARTS 
& 

CRAFTS 
SHOW 

NOVEMBER 
25, 26, 27 

FRIDAY 1 - 9 
SATURDAYl0-8 

SUNDAY 10 - 5 

UPSTAIRS 

IN THE 

PRIEST'S 
MILL 

RESTAURANT 

DEMONSTRATIONS 
WILL BE 

HELD 

THANK YOU 

PRIEST'S 
MILL 

FOR YOUR 
HOSPITALITY 

47 l e 

had a lot ot experience in but she 
is anxious to see the project go 
over. 

To qualify however. area parti
cipation is needed. An extra 
$70,000 must be raised locally. 

The association was notified in 
August by the late Osie Ville
neuve that the province had 
approved a grant of $280,000 
under the BILD program. 

The Alexandria Lions Club has 
take n responsibility for $50,000 of 
this. The amount pledged cannot 
be given in a lump sum, informs 
President Alex Spooner, because 
the club has already met several 

Jane Dudley 

'~sgrow 
ha~ the good ones.'' 

Your New Asgrow Seed Corn Dealer in the North Lancaster area is: 

47-2c 

Donald Johnston 
of 

Glengarry Oil Seeds Ltd., 347-3803 
Talk To Don For More Informa1ion 

About RX23, RX292, RX308 

~ 
asgrow 

SEED CORN 

Asgrow Seed Corn 1s produced . r.:.: 
and distributed ,n Canada by ,' 

Maple Leaf Mills L1m1ted. P 0. Bo, 9. 
Wallaceburg, Ontario NBA 4L5 

Phone 519-627-1428. 

. )J 

TAVERN 
We welcome Hughie MacDonald and Moe 
Brown playing Irish and Scottish music for 
your entertainment. 

Enjoy an evening of entertainment 
...,,,-,; . .;;,..~ -- '~ : , . t ' •. 

~ ·~ ;-9 ~. ·- i . ·-~,~,., 
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HAPPY HOUR from 6:30 - 7:30 

ALL YOU CAN EAT 
HIP OF BEEF 

under 12 - $3.95 
Served from 7: 30 to 9: 30 

dance to 

([!Jr ~1-
(tfanStnrtl \~ -~ 
Hughie MacDonald ~ ~ 

& . 

Tickets at: 

Moe Brown 
9:30 to 1 :00 

for your added entertainment 
Pipers, Dancers etc. 

Johnny Mac's - Martintown 
The Clansmen Shop - 109 Pitt St. , Cornwall 

Grey Cup Day - Sunday , November 27 
Watch the Game In Color (2 Sets) 

Homemade PIZZAS and SUBS 
After the Game Enjoy 

Music by Hughie and Moe 4 7- Jc 

high comm itments this year so 
the bank account is low. 

However, the project is next on 
the priority list so the pledge will 
be filled m staggered 
amounts . 

The remaining $20.000 needed 
g ot off to a great start at the 
Octoberfest Ball held in October 
at the Bonnie Glen when Alex
an dria Moulding cont ributed $5,-
000. Many area folk attended the 
special event which is earmarked 
to become an annual project of 
the association. 

"We will be holding diffe rent 
events to continue the fundrais
ing." assures Jane . " W e want 
people involvement though, so 
the community is aware of the 
project." 

Assisting the Waterloo gradu
a te on the committee are Kitty 
Ewaschu k, Gilles Touzin , Cathy 
Depratto, Sheila Mayes and Pier-
re Aubry. . 

John MacDonald is president of 
the association and other mem
bers in addition to the afore
mentioned are Jean Marc Bois
venue, Pierrette Laflamme, Mur
iel Laderoute, Don Johnson , 
Brock Currie and Ruth Deer. 

Permission to build in the 
Industrial Park has been obtained 
from the town, explains the 
Executive Director Mayes . 

"We are all happy with this 
decision.'' 

I 

12 CU. FT. 
FREEZER 
Anniversary 

Savings 
Price 

,, 

'I I 
• I ' 

The girts Senior Basketball 
team had a very busy week. On 
Tuesday , November 15, our Gaels 
hosted the Osnabruck team. The 
game was close since double 
overtime was necessary to deter
mine the winner. The final score 
was 40-35 in Osnabruck's favor. 

RED AND BLACK DAY 
Last Friday, students from 

GDHS showed their enthusiasm 
towards ou r victorious Gaels 

teams; red and black attire, 
rib bons and pins, seemed to be 
everywhere in school. Congrat
ulations to all players who sure 
know how to keep up "school 
spirit" ! 

Then, on Thursday, November 
17, the team travelled to North 
Dundas for their last season 
game. The Gaels final score was 
36 compared to North Dundas 
who managed to get 41 . 

. SENIOR BAND 

N .8. The orange and g rapefruit 
sale is well underway. If you wish 
to buy some, please contact any 
Senior Band member. The dead
line for all orders is November 28. 

INTRAMURALS 
In order to entertain students, 

ping-pong tables are available for 
anyone wishing to use them. This A musical exchange between 

'OTTAWA HOUSE 
&LOUNGE 

I 

I 

.. 

ENTERTAINMENT. .. 
Saturday Only 

COUNTRY 
HILLTOP SINGERS · 

with Roger Hamelin 
Go-Go Dancers present 

all week 3 p.m. to 1 a.m. 
_ Saturday 3 p.m. to 7 p.m. 

IT'S OUR 

18th 

ST. LAWRENCE COLLEGE SAINT-LAURENT 
at Cornwall invites applications for the following 

new position: 

Technician II 
The successful candid:n e will serve as shop support to faculty teach mg in the Aurobody Repairer 
and Moror Vehicle Mechanic programs, The incumbent will be responsible: for equipment 
maintenance and for maintaining shop supply invencorles and all pertinent records. In add1t1on, 
the upkeep of college vehicles wiU form part of this individual's duties. 

Candidatts mwt be h iah achool a:raduates and muar poa,eu a 
C las, " A " Mechanic's Licence . 

Bilingualism 1s preferred. 
Salary! K).5•/ hour ~ JlQ.66/ hour (35 hours per week.) 

Appointmen t cffecttvc: lmmed1ately 

Apply in writing to: 
Ms. Pennie Carr, Harris 

College Employment Officer 
c/ o Campu1 Service, Department 

ST. LAWRENCE COLLEGE SAINT-LAURENT 
Windmill Point 

Cornwall, Ontario K6H 4Zl 

Closing dace far applications; Ncxnnba- 28, 1Q83 

We are an equal oppor1unu-, emplo,er. 

A complete Job description is available upon request. 

ST. LAWRENCE COi i FCF SAINT-LAURENT 

SA VE NOW IN TIME FOR THE HOLIDAYS 

SUPER SPECIALS THROUGHOUT OUR STORE 
On Appliances, Fine Furniture, Floor Covering, Entertainment Centres, etc. 

POSTUREPEDIC ROYALE 
MATTRESS AND BOX SPRING 
Double or 

Queen Size SAVE $200 i 
..... . 

~ 
:~ 

DUAL WAVE 
MICROWAVE 

Anniversary 
Savings 

Price 

$598 

:d , . 

: WASHER/ DRYER/ 
'--~ 

I 
SUPER ANNIVERSARY 

SAVINGS 
AUTOMATIC WASHER 14" Color TV 

by Sharp 
3-Year Warranty Anniversary 

Savinqs Price 

I 

lcHARGEX; 
~-~ 
I _____ ·_ \ 

' . . . . . 
~~ 

$588 Parts and Labour Incl . 

MARCEL TV 
FURNITURE LTD. 

ON-THE-SPOT FINANCING ON APPROVED CREDIT 

369 Main St., Alexandria Tel. 525-3692 
-
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Apple Hill News by Aline Gormley 
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There was a tremendous turn
out for the St. Michael's card 
party held in St. Anthony's 
Church Hall last Sunday evening. 

The parishioners of the chapel 
parish worked diligently towards 
its success. Prizes galore were 
given away and the refreshments 
were copious. 

Bernie Barker did a great job as 
master of ceremonies. 

For the euchre game, ladies' 
prize winners were Irene Losey, 
first; Margaret Cadieux, second; 
consolation, Rose Leroux. Men's 
prize winners were Denosey 
Decaire, first; Father Sylvester 
Theoret, second; Donald Grant, 
consolation. The skunk prize went 
to Noma Filion. 

For the game of 500, ladies' 
prize winners were Agathe Thau
vette, first; Jeanne Desormeaux, 
second; Frances Bray, consola
tion. Men's prize winners were 
Arthur Bray, first; Lawrence 
Thauvette, second; Fred Desorm
eaux, consolation. The ''Chicago 
prize" went to Frances Bray. 

There were prizes for the oldest 
and youngest persons attending 
and these went to Oliver Hamelin 
and young Steven Robinson. 

The 50/50 draw went to Cecile 
Massia . The door prize, a dinner 
for two at Mr. Poppins, was won 
by Tena MacSweyn. 

On a ticket sale draw Steven 
Russell won first prize, a Kodak 
4000 disc camera. Steven Robin
son drew his own ticket on a 
second prize, winning a box of 
cheer. It really went to Mom and 
we suppose Steven will get 
something else in exchange. 

The next big get-together for 
the parishioners of St. Michael's 
and St. Anthony's will be our 
Christmas tea on Sunday, De
cember 4. Keep this date in mind. 
Hope to see you then. 

• • • 
The administrator and board of 

directors of the Maxville Manor 
will be holding a wine and cheese 
party Wednesday, November 23. 
from 7 to 9 p.m., in recognition of 
dedicated volunteers who help at 

various functions and activities 
throughout the year. This lavish 
occasion and warm reception on 
the part of the management of the 
Manor is a sure sign of their 
appreciation. 

With guest speakers in attend
ance to spark enthusiasm in 
furthering the free gift of volunt
eerism, this planned evening 
makes it all the more worthwhile. 

• • • 
Another way you can indirectly 

lend a helping hand is by 
attending the Snowflake Christ
mas Tea sponsored by the Mount 
Carmel House Auxiliary this 
coming Saturday, November 26, 
at St. Andrews Parish Hall, from 
2 to 4:30 p.m. 

Lots of wonderful gifts can be 
picked up. A candy demonstra
tion by Mabel Trudeau will 
captivate you, if not make you 
drool. So come along and see for 
yourselves. 

• • * 
There was a lovely wedding 

Dunvegan By Betty Kennedy 

Well, the shovels big and small 
have had a workout. The plows 
have been out for an initial run, 
practising their aim for bigger 
and better residue "drifts" to 
block up driveways and lanes. 
Yes, it's coming into the season 
when we raise a cheer as the 
plows clear the roads and a groan 
as shovels and scoops go into 
action. Four and a half months to 
go, then it should be April 
showers. 

• • • 
Carol Maclnnes of Stratford 

returned home after spending a 
couple of weeks with her sister 
Grace Macleod in Caledonia. 

• • • 
Lawrence and Margaret Mac

leod of Stranraer, Sask., are 
visiting his brother Rae and Kay 
Macleod, Skye, and his father 
Neil B. Macleod, Maxville Man
or. Their sister, Gladys Macleod 
of Ottawa, spent the weekend in 
Skye and visited her father in the 
Manor. Debbie Macleod of Ot
tawa also spent the weekend with 
her parents in Skye. 

• • • 
Lloyd and Eunice Nixon , Lois 

and Glenn Nixon and Penny 
Coleman were Sunday dinner 
guests of Donna and Perry 
McConnell, Orleans, Ontario. 

• • • 
Make a note that the Sunday 

School concert is planned for 
Tuesday evening, December 20 in 

.i.'- the Wl Hall at 8 o'clock. 
~ • * * 

The regular Women's lnstitute 
meeting is this Thursday, Nov
ember 24, and, a reminder, this is 
the meeting to bring gifts for 
Smiths Falls, so they'll be in time 
for Christmas gifting. 

* • * 
The Dunvegan Recreation As

sociation reminds you there is 
skating on Friday evening from 
7:30 to 8:30 p.m. at Maxville. 
Come along out and enjoy the fun 
of skating with friends. 

* • * 
GIRLS 4-H CLUB 

Johanne Wilamoski, 4-H press 
reporter has forwarded the fol
lowing report on the Dunvegan 
(Girls) 4-H club fall project. 

This fall club has proven to be a 
fun club for all members and 

leaders . lt dealt with fitness, good 
grooming and better consuming. 

Before each meeting began, we 
exercised to music for 15 minutes. 
After exercising, we began our 
meetings and learned about car
ing for our eyes, teeth, feet, 
hands and, most of all, our faces. 

We looked at consuming for 
one meeting and learned about 
unit prices, so that we could save 
money by comparing products 

before purchasing. 
We also experimented with 

make-up and hair styling. 
At another meeting we learned 

about cleaning our faces properly 
and how we could save money by 
making our own grooming pro
ducts. 

ln closing, 1 would like to add 
that all members have thoroughly 
enjoyed this club program and are 
now much better looking. 

~~~~~~~~~~~~·~~~~~~~~~ 

i RAWLEIGH I 
! To make your Christmas shopping easier, ! 
I why not call your Rawleigh dealer? ! 
I We sell jewellery, food products, home I 
TA remedies and personal care products. ! 
! For more information call: I 
~ . I 
u 525-3715 47· !~. _)1 

~~~~~~~-~~~~~··~···•~t 

IN 2525 HEAT UNITS, IT'S .... 

THE KERNEL 
Klll3 

"Built Llke A Tank", 
Klll3 has quick 

drydown and 
strong stalks. 

This grain com 
hybrid will stand 
with low harvest 

moistures and that 
means more dollar returns. 

Murray McIntosh • Maxville 

RUDI 
DERSTROFF 

,,This by-election on December 15 gives the people in 
our area the chance to shake things up at Queen's Park." 

"A lot of people think that the Conservative government 
and its bureaucrats are tired and arrogant -- too much 
like the Trudeau government in Ottawa. Now's the time 
to let them know 1t.'9 

3 King St. Chesterville 448-3398 

that took place at 2 p.m. on 
Saturday, November 19, at St. 
Anthony's. 

Michel Lalonde, son of Ray 
Lalonde and Elizabeth Deveau of 
Apple Hill and Paulette Leger, 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Claude 
Leger of Cornwall, exchan_ged 

marriage vows. A great number 
of friends ·and relatives gathered 
to celebrate this happy occasion. 
A reception followed the cere
mony at the Eastwind Inn , 
Cornwall. 

We wish the newlyweds much 
future happiness. 

Storm causes blackout 
The first snowstorm of the 

season that hit the area last 
Wednesday left many residents 
without power for several hours. 

Hardest hit was Lancaster 
Township where electricity was 
knocked out when a power line 
went down across the 401 High• 
way. 

A Hydro spokesman said it took 
repair crews several hours to 
correct the damage, caused by a 

heavy build-up of ice and snow on 
the line. ' 

He said about 500 people were 
affected by the power blackout, 
some of whom went most of the 
day Wednesday without elect
ricity. 

Other areas affected were parts 
of Lochiel, Charlottenburgh, Ken
yon, Caledonia, Longueuil and 
Clarence Townships and East 
Hawkes bury. 

A GOOD SCOUT-Training co-ordinato r 
Alvin Graham (left) and District Council 
President Paul Lemieux congratulate Dona 
Girling for her 25 years of service to the area ' s 

Scout movement. The presentation was made 
at the annual dinner of the Stormont and 
Glengarry Boy Scouts Association held F ri
day in Maxville. 

SUPER CLEARANCE 
Of All Our 1983 MercuryCars 

10 To Choose From 
Mercury Mercury Mercury 

CAPRI ·-- M·ARQl:JIS COUGAR XR-7 
Buy Before Dec. 15/83 And Pay Only 

-

50 1984 
Cars and 

ug·ht Trucks 
In Stock Now 

INTEREST (On Approved Credit) 

ON ALL IN-STOCK NEW '83s and Demos 
Maximum term of 36 months 

LEASE A NEW 1983 CAPRI 

For 
Only 

Stock No. 983 (Tax and License extra) 

Terms to 42 mo./80,000 km on credit approval 

RAYMOND DUPUIS LTD. 
MERCURY - LINCOLN 

Donald Dupuis (General Manag~r) Jean-Guy Lamarche (Sales) 

200 St. Isidore Rd :, Casselman, Ont. 764-2994 
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Obituaries 
J. Russell Harper 

J. Russell Harper, a pioneering 
recorder and interpreter of Can
ada's cultural history, died Thurs
day, November 17, at the Corn
wall General Hospital at the age 
of 69. 

Dr. Harper had been a resident 
of Glengarry County for the past 
16 years, first in a log farmhouse 
on the Marcoux Road, Kenyon 
Township, and more recently in 
South Lancaster. He had a keen 
curim,ity about the early life of the 
area and was an active member of 
the Glengarry Historical Society. 

Dr. Harper, son of the late 
Alexander Turnbull Harper and 
his wife Evelyn Taylor, was born 
on a farm near Caledonia, Haldi
mand County, Ont., in 1914. He 
attended the Hamilton Normal 
College, McMaster University, 
and the Ontario College of Art. 
After serving in the RCAF during 
World War II, he enrolled in the 
University of Toronto earning a 
BA in 1947, and an MA in 1949, 
majoring in art and archaeology. 

His life-long interest in Can
ada's cultural and historic past, 
particularly Canadian art, was 
reflected in the varied positions 
he held as Keeper of the j.,ee 
Collection at the University of 
Toronto (1947-52); chief Catalog
uer of the Royal Ontario Museum 
( 1948-52); archivist and archaeol-

J. RUSSELL HARPER 

ogist of the New Brunswick 
Museum in Saint John (1952-56); 
curator of the Lord Beaverbrook 
Collection in Fredericton (1958-
59); advisor to the Canadian 
Government on the restoration of 
Louisbourg (1960); curator of 
Canadian Art at the National 
Gallery of Canada (1960-1964); 
and Chief Curator of the McCord 
Museum, Montreal. His last 
appointment before retirement 
was as professor of art history at 
Concordia University. 

Dr. Harper was the author of 
numerous articles , publications, 
and books. Included among his 
works are "Painting in Canada: a 

History,•· "A People's Art," 
"Early Painters and Engravers in 
Canada," and the definitive study 
of "Kreighoff." He received 
many honors and awards such as 
the Order of Canada (1975), the 
Royal Society of Canada Fellow
ship (1956), grants from the 
Canada Council, and an Honorary 
Doctor of Letters degree from the 
University of Guelph in 1972. 

Russell Harper is lovingly 
remembered by his wife Eliza
beth of South Lancaster, his 
daughter, Jennifer, son-in-law 
Brian Merrett, grandchildren 
Toby and Hannah of Montreal, 
and his sister Mabel Ward of 
Ancaster, Ontario. 

A memorial service for Dr. 
Harper will be held at the 
Unitarian Church of Montreal, 
corner of Sherbrooke and Simp
son Streets, on Saturday, Decem
ber 3 at 2:30 p.m. All are 
welcome . 

I Raymond, Chabot, 
Fafard,Gagnon Inc. ' 

T1u\lH 

J. P. E. Lavigueur 
A resident of Kemptville, Jos

eph Paul-Emile Lavigueur died on 
November 7 in Ottawa Civic 
Hospital at the age of 64. 

He was the son of Mrs. Eva 
Lavigueur of Alexandria and the 
late Armand Lavigueur. 

He also leaves to mourn his 
wife, the former Olive Warming
ton; one son Richard, at home and 
four daughters: Denise, Mrs. 
Andy Grodzki of Hazeldean; 
Paulette. Mrs. John Le·,eris of 
Calgary; Michelle and Terry of 

Otlawa. There are two grand
children. 

He is also survived by three 
sisters and two brothers: Berthe 
McCusker, Sarnia; Audrey Mc
Ewen of Cornwall and Madeline 
Gould of Dawson; Rene Lavi
gueur of Napanee and Donat of 
Sudbury. 

The funeral was held Novem
ber 10 at Hulse and Playfair 
Chapel and interment was in 
Ottawa Pinecrest Cemetery. 

Daniel A. Rozon, C.A., 
Trustee 

Mr. Real Fafard, C.A., 
president of Raymond, 
Chabot, Fafard, Gagnon 
Inc. is pleased to announce 
that Mr. Daniel A. Rozon 
has obtained his trustee's 
licence. 

Albert L. Lauzon 

A chartered accountant 
since 1980, Mr. Rozon 
holds a Bachelor of Ad· 
ministration and a Bachelor 
of Commerce from the 
University of Ottawa. In 
addition, he was recently 
admitted as a member of 
the Canadian Insolvency 
Association. 

Relatives and many friends 
learned with regret of the sudden 
death, November 15th, of Albert 
L. Lauzon, a lifetime resident of 
Alexandria. He was 78. 

Mr. Lauzon had served as chief 
of the Alexandria Fire Brigade 
over a period of some 25 years 
and had been a member of the 
town's Public Utilities Commis
sion for many years. With his 
brother Alex, _he had conducted a 
tinsmithing business over a 
lengthy period and with opening 
of the Glengarry Memorial Hos
pital he had accepted the post of 
plant maintenance supervisor. 

An accomplished hockey player 
in his younger years he had later 
been a member of Alexandria 
Curling Club. Throughout his 
lifetime he flad enjoyed the sports 
of hunting and fishing and had 
made annual forays to the north
ern deer trails. 

The late Albert L. Lauzon was 
born here, a son of Oscar Lauzon 
and his wife, Marie Lascelle. He 
married Gertrude Vachon who 
survives with three sons and two 
daughters. They are Gerald of 
Richmond, BC; Reynald of Alex
andria; Gilles of Green Valley; 
Pauline, Mrs. Richard Brunet of 
Alexandria and Michelle, Mrs. 

D. McDougall 
A 29-year-old Dorval man was 

instantly killed in an industrial 
accident in St. Laurent last week. 

Dead is Douglas McDougall , 
son of Peter and Dorothy Mc
Dougall of Maxville area and a 
nephew of Mrs. Donald Edward 
MacCulloch of Apple Hill. 

The man was reportedly work
ing in a silo-type buiding used to 
dry sawdust when he lost his 
footing, tumbled into the sawdust 
bin and became entangled in the 
machinery. 

In addition to his parents, he is 
survived by his wife, Karen 
Douglas and children Krista, 6 
and Russell, 3. He also leaves 
three sisters, Cheryl Ann, Brenda 
and Wendy. 

The funeral took place on 
Thursday in St. Veronica's 
Church, Dorval. 

Michael Birk of Kingston. 
Five grandchildren also sur-

vive. 

The largely attended funeral 
was held Friday from the Aime 
Marcoux Funeral Home to Sacred 
Heart Church and cemetery. Rev. 
Roger Desrosiers, PP, officiated. 

Members of Alexandria Fire 
Brigade formed an honor guard at 
the ·funeral and the cortege was 
headed by one of the fire trucks. 

The pallbearers were: Andre 
and Hubert Carriere, Yvon Trot
tier, Roger Taillefer, Romeo 
Lauzon and Jean Lajoie. 

Raymond, Chabot, Fafard, 
Gagnon lnc.'s reputation 
is based on its experienced 
trustees and qualified 
personnel who are in· 
volved in many facets of 
insolvency including: fi· 
nancial consulting, pro· 
posals, turnaround ma
nagement, corporate or 
personal bankruptcies 
and receiverships. 

t******************************~ 
E FOR CHRISTMAS . .. E 
t Beautiful Gift Ideas At t 
* * 
* * * FACTORY * t PRICES : 
t DRESSES t 
t and : 
* BLOUSES * * * * For All Occasions * 
t Large selection of t 
t latest styles and shades : 

* * t Specializing in Sizes ! 
* 12 to 20 & 16 1 /2 to 22 1 /2 * 
! Blouses- t 
; 38 to 44 & 1 o to 20 t 
* * * * * * ; HURRY IN! FALL STYLES ARE GOING FAST! t 
; OPEN: Mon. to Fri. 9 to 4 t 
* * 

! LISE I 
E FACTORY OUTLET E 
! 11 Main St., South Alexandria 525-1467: 
* 47-1c ~ 
*******************************~ 

JOHNNY 

WHITTEKER 
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~{;;.:.-ON DECEMBER IS'. VOTE FOR EXPERIENCE 

Mary Isabel Campbell 
Relatives and friends were 

saddened to hear of the death of 
Mary Isabel Campbell at Maxville 
Manor, November 7. 

Born at Skye on February 20, 
1901, she was the daughter of 
John Norman MacLeod and his 
wife Catherine Ann (Cassie) 
McRae. 

Following he r early education 
received locally, she taught piano 
lessons to several pupils, after 
receiving her own instruction 
from Professor Mulhern in Alex
andria. 

She trained for a nurse at 
Ottawa Civic Hospital and gradu
ated in 1924. For several years 
she did home care nursing for 
many families in or near Glen
garry. 

On December 17, 1936, she 
married Alfred B. Campbell of 
Plantagenet. Their home was 
widely known for its friendliness 
and hospitality . Mrs. Campbell 
took an active interest in the local 

Women's Institute and for several 
years was organist at George's 
Lake United Church. 

Her husband predeceased her 
in 1961. She later spent several 
years in Ottawa before coming to 
Maxville Manor in 1978. 

Left to mourn her passing are 
step-son Lyal Campbell and his 
wife Alice, Plantagenet; step-son 
Ira Campbell and his wife Olga, 
Oshawa; step son-in-law Dr. 
Wilson Wallingford, Ottawa, and 
seven grandchildren. 

She also leaves one sister, 
Katherine (Mrs. Cliff) Bartlett, 
Canboro; three brothers, Ian M. 
MacLeod, Cornwall; Neil D. 
Macleod, Maxville, and Alex N. 
MacLeod, Brussels, Ontario. 

Besides her husband she was 
predeceased by two step-daugh
ters Leona (Mrs. Wilson Walling
ford) and Thelma (Mrs. Alfred 
James), step son-in-law Alfred 
James; a granddaughter Marilyn 
James, a sister, Marion (Mrs. 

Forbes) MacKinnon and brother, 
John D. MacLeod. 

Her funeral was held on 
Wednesday, November 9 at Dun
vegan with Rev. Gordon Presque 
officiating and Angus MacQueen 
as organist. 

Pallbearers were Royden Jam
es, Sander Stewart, Angus John 
Macleod, Leslie I. MacKinnon, 
Alex Willia.ms and Duncan J. 
MacDonald. 

Interment took place in Kenyon 
Presbyterian Church Cemetery. 

Seals in homes 
Every home in the counties of 

Stormont, Dundas, Glengarry, 
Prescott and Russell has received 
Christmas Seals, the Lung As
sociation's main source of fund
raising. 

For over 50 years Christmas 
Seal donations have helped to 
fund important medical research. 

by Mrs. Gerd Wieneke 
The Church of Jesus Christ of 

Latter-Day-Saints is showing a 
film on family life , " Families are 
forever" on Friday at the Max
ville and District Sportsplex at 7 
p.m. and on Saturday at Laggan 
Public School at 7 p.m. also. 

The admission is free and 
refreshments will be served. 

P.O BOX 107 
GREEN VALLEY , ONT. 
KOC 1 LO 

The film is promoting family 
unity and togetherness. 

• • • 
Again this week l am unable to 

bring you the euchre results, 
since no one called. 

• • • 
Weekend visitors with Mr. and 

Mrs. Wieneke were Mr. and Mrs. 
Bob Firminger of Dorval, Que. 

• TELEVISIONS 
• STEREOS 
• TOWERS 
• ANTENNAS 
• ROTORS, ETC. 

With 14 years experience 

Ladouceur Electronic Service 
I 

{LOCATED AT MARCEL TV-FURNITURE LTD) 

ADRIEN LADOUCEUR 
Business 

(613)5 25-3695 41-4311 
Residence 

(613) 525-1493 

Beauty and armth 
· with 

Aluminum Casement Windows 

This unique product incorporating specially foam
filled sashes is the latest in Farley Windows product 
innovations. These polyurethane sashes and sealed 
unit glazing insure exceptional air-tightness and ease 
of operation. Available in White, Ivory, Autumn 
Brown, Chocolate Brown and Commercial Brown. 

FARLEY WINDOWS ARE MANUFACTURED IN ALEXANDRIA, ONT. 

FARLEY WINDOWS INC. 
Is currently interested in meeting contractors 
and building material suppliers to enable 
them to expand their number of dealers. 
If you are involved in the building trade and 
are thinking of handling a complete line of 
top-quality windows, aluminum doors and 
commercial sliders, you owe it to yourself to 
give us a call. Use the toll-free number below 
and one of our sales representatives will call 
on you and explain the benefits of working 
with us. 

FARLEY WINDOWS INC. 
Macdonald Boulevard. Alexandria (Factory) Call Toll Free-1-800-361-0406 

I ., 
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Meet the candidates 
The three political parties involved in 

the Dec. 15th byelection in Stormont, 
Dundas and Glengarry have agreed to 
participate in an all candidates meeting in 
Alexandria. 

The meeting will get underway in the 
Glengarry Sports Palace, at 8 p.m., 
Mondav, November 28 and should be 
completed by 10 p.m. 

Meetings such as these are the best 
opportunity the independent voter has to 
hear the candidates vying for his vote, to 
ask questions related to his own concerns 
and to reach an informed decision about 
which of the three men would make the 
best provincial representative for the 
United Counties. 

The Conservatives, Liberals and NDP 
have all put forward strong, intelligent 

and credible candidates in the race to 
replace the late Osie Villeneuve as MPP. 
When blind party loyalty is tossed aside, 
the choice of the three is far from obvious. 

The vote is the only real strength the 
individual has to effect change or support 
the status quo in government. It has to be 
used intelligently. And to make an 
intelligent choice, the voter must be 
informed. 

lt is not enough to read political 
literature or advertising. The voter should 
do his best to get an honest, balanced view 
of the positions and abilities of the various 
candidates. 

An all candidates' meeting is one tool 
towards that end. 

Every voter should make an effort to 
atlend and come armed with questions. 

Mad rush to oblivion 
The Monday morning coffee debate 

left football behind for a while as 
discussion centered on the Sunday 
evening broadcast of The Day After, a 
television documentary dealing with the 
aftermath of a nuclear attack on Kansas 
City, Missouri. 

Most were frightened. Some people 
turned the channel or switched the tele
vision off, not wanting to see any more. 
Others simply did not want to talk about it 
the next day. 

The impact was obvious. The program 
served a positive need in driving home in 
graphic terms the horror of nuclear war, 
which has threatened to destroy all of 
mankind for more than a generation. 

With every pronouncement from the 
White House or the Kremlin, the reality of 
a suicidal nuclear war seems to draw 
nearer. 

Washington and Moscow accuse each 
other of the vilest deeds, call each other 
liars and use the word enemy more readily 
than friend. • Communication seems to have slowed 
to a halt. Negotiations to reduce the 
world's nuclear arsenal are getting no
where and few will concede even the 
slimmest hope of success. 

.& More frightening still is the word from 
~ some military leaders that a nuclear war 

can be winnable, if you only strike first. 
They're mad! In a nuclear war the 

lucky ones will be those who die first. 
There is no way we can win and to even 
suggest victory out of such devastation is 
the height of insanity. 

Obviously, deterrence has had its 
place. The threat of being destroyed by 
the other side has kept itchy fingers away 
from the panic button for decades. 

But deterrence is rapidly losing its 
credibility. The more nuclear arms we 
have, the more sophisticated they be
come, the closer all out nuclear war comes 
to b~ing a reality. 

There have been repeated mistakes 
over the years that resulted in NORAD 
going on full alert and coming dange
rously close to launching missiles at the 
Soviet Union. We can only assume similar 
mistakes have occurred in the Russian 
defense network. So far, there has been 
enough time to double check and uncover 
the malfunctions before launching into full 
war. But newer missiles have vastly 
reduced the response time, making the 
possibility of a computer malfunction 
bringing on the end of the world a greater 
possibility. 

What happens if a madman takes 
control of either super power, or of any 
one of the lesser powers that also have 
frightening nuclear arsenals~ 

Nuclear war is not only possible, it is 
inevitab'le and it is drawing nearer. If we 
are going to survive, the arms race must 
stop now. Sanity must prevail. 

Many ridicule Prime Minister Tru
deau's peace mission, insisting it has little 
hope of success. 

Hope may be slim, but it is all we have 
left. When it comes to survival of the 
human race, politics must be set aside. 
Regardless of the odds, we have got to try. 

Hopefully, more world leaders will join 
the Canadian campaign. If international 

, support is strong, perhaps the two great 
powers will stop cursing each other long 
enough to listen to reason. 

The mad rush to oblivion can still be 
halted. 

Time to get tougher 
lt looks like public pressure to get 

tough with drinking drivers is starting to 
have its effects. 

The federal government is planning 
legislation to impose much stiffer penal- , 
ties on those convicted of impaired 
driving, particularly when innocent people 
have been killed or seriously injured. 

The new get-tough attitude also has 
the strong endorsement of the Ontario 
government, with Attorney-General Roy 
McMurtry going one better by calling 
upon the province's courts to impose 

It mu~h harsher penalties than has been the 
rule . 

The maximum penalty under existing 
legislation is_ six months in jail and a 
$2,000 fine . Even this, though recognized 
as inad~quate, is rarely imposed. 

.. Drunk drivers who kill or maim others 
are rarely charged with criminal negli
gence, which would bring much stiffer 
penalties, because it is almost impossible 
for police to prove criminal disregard for 

~ others. 
A first offence should carry an 

automatic jail term as a small step toward 
recognition of the fact that drunk driving 
is a criminal and reckless offence that 

1,JJ" takes many innocent lives every year. 
~ In Ontario drunk drivers kill two 

people every day. Half of all the traffic 
fatalities in Canada are alcohol related. 
That adds up to 2,500 Canadians killed 
every year because some drunks decided 
they would drive. 

Federal Justice Minister Mark Mc
Guigan describes impaired driving as 
"one of the country's most serious social 
problems." · 

J ames Erskine, commissioner of the 
province,s new drinking and driving unit, 
predicts people are going to call for stiffer 
sentencing. 

" Groups are rallying together to bring 

about an attitudinal change. Drinking and 
driving is not just a social ill, it's a 
criminal offence," he said recently. 

Most drunk drivers believe they will 
never get caught and too many blame the 
police when they are . Friends and 
relatives band together to sympathize with 
the offender. Newspapers who report the 
names of those convicted of impaired 
driving are condemned by those who feel 
drunk drivers should not be treated as the 
criminals they are. 

Society does not view impaired driving 
as a serious offence. Such an attitude is 
unrealistic, thoughtless and certainly 
dangerous. 

The public attitude must be changed if 
there is to be any hope of ending the 
slaughter on our highways. 

Mr. McMurtry is correct when he 
argues tougher penalties and increased 
enforcement may help, but little will be 
accomplished until the community be
comes involved. 

To that end, he has launched an 
advertising campaign in an effort to 
increase public awareness about drinking 
and driving. 

A recent story in the Ottawa Citizen 
drove the message home with painful 
force. 

The months have gone by, but they 
have not lessened the pain and anguish of 
a young mother who lost her only 
daughter to a drunk driver. 

The driver was sentenced to five 
months in jail , was banned from driving 
for three years and was placed on 
probation for two years. 

The mother sees the courts and police 
as being sympathetic to ·the woman who 
killed her child and she can't understand. 
The driver should have lost her driving 
privileges for life, she says. 

Who could disagree~ 

Don't play with fire 
Not the Bank of Nova Scotia, surely! 
Don't try to convince me that Canada's 

staid old lady of the banking fraternity 
would let itself get caught with its hands 
in the cookie jar! 

Maybe one of the country's younger, 
~ •....<:>.~D->XX.X~<¾C<)i~~i>.le:<t~--

Our rambling reporter 
~· ~ .:. 

more venturesome financial institutions 
could be involved in hanky-panky-surely 
not Scotiabank. 

There it was, in black and white in last 
week's news report. The heading read 
"Scotiabank caught between two sets of 
laws," and the story told of the Bank of 
N.S. mired in a dilemma arising from a 
United States investigation into the 
alleged laundering of drug profits through 
financial havens in the Caribbean. 

Seems the bank has been paying a 
$25,000-a-day fine imposed by a U.S. 
court for refusing to release financial 
records from its Cayman Islands branch in 
the Caribbean to a U.S. federal grand jury 
in Florida investigating suspected drug 
~~e~. . 

The hitch is that a court in the Cayman 
Islands has issued an injunction against 
release of the documents on grounds it 
would violate that country's confidential-

ity laws. 
So the Bank of N.S. is damned if it 

does, damned if it doesn't. If it finds that 
$25,000-a-day fine a bit too steep, it could 
be in hotter water when the island brass 
penalizes it for breaking its injunction. 

And so the bank boys have turned to 
the Canadian government for help. 
Canada is challenging a U.S. attempt to 
apply its laws outside its own territory. 
Ottawa is supporting the bank in a court 
appeal and through diplomatic channels. 

That's probably the thing to do. lf one 
of the kids is in trouble, Dad can be 
expected to come to the rescue. 

But one is left wondering why 
Canada's banks have seen fit to open 
branches in the Cayman Islands. Not only 
Scotiabank has moved in to ta~e ad
vantage of the island government's pledge 
of confidentiality and its freedom from 
taxation. 

Perish the thought Canada's banks 
would be implicating themselves in any 
phase of the drug traffic. Canadians might 
breathe easier, though, if they'd get out of 
the Cayman Islands and be content with 
the millions of honest dollars they're 
making in Canada. 

A couple of old 
I 
saws come to 

mind-"Birds of a feather flock together" 
and " Don't play with fire, lest you get 
burned." 

We're getting too soft 
We're getting too soft. Modern 

technology has drastically altered our 
lifestyle, both in town and in the country. 

We have become dependent on 
modern ways and most of us would be lost 
~~~~~~,x..::<,>.-:.x);::cc-~ 

Second wok 
by Phil Rutherford 
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if forced to live as our grandparents did. 
Nothing al,tered our way of life more 

than electricity. Agriculture, manufactur
ing, commerce, recreation, everything 
moved on to greater efficiency, less 
drudgery and more free time, thanks to 
electrical power. 

ln our homes, we depend on electricity 
for lighting, entertainment, cooking and, 
frequently, for our heat and water supply. 
Cut if off and what happens? 

For about 24 hours one day last week 
we had no electricity at home. We woke up 
to find the house cool and soon a wood 
stove was fired up. Even the start of the 
day was set off somewhat because our 
clock radio shut down with the power. 

l was the lucky one. I went off to work 
in normal surroundings, while my family, 
complete with visiting mother-in-law, 
were left to cope at home. 

The first challenge, l hear, came in 
entertaining our four-year-old, cut off cold 
turkey from Sesame Street and Mr. 
Roger's Neighborhood. 

The stove had to be fed with wood and, 
once the pressure tanks had run dry, the 
only water came from melting sncw. 
Meals were prepared on the wood stove 
and the summer kitchen provided the best 
refrigerator. 

By night, candles, flashlights and a 
kerosene lamp borrowed from a neighbor 
gave us the only illumination. With no 
television, no radio, no stereo and too little 

light to read by, bed time came early for 
most. 

l've become spoiled. The loss of 
electricity would not have had so dramatic 
an effect on my family when 1 was a child. 
Growing up in the country, we did have 
electricity, but water came from a hand 
pump outside, with buckets of water 
holding the day's supply in the kitchen. 
Our winter heat came from two wood 
stoves, one in the living room and a big 
range in the kitchen. Hot water came from 
a reseryoir on the side of the kitchen 
stove. 

We didn't need electricity to pump 
water to the toilet. We didn't have one. 
Between chamber pots (girls only) and an 
outhouse down by the barn, our needs 
were met adequately. 

There may have been ice on top of the 
water buckets in the morning, but, with 
electricity or not, the buckets were still 
there and the pump still worked. 
Black-outs were probably more frequent 
then, but the outhouse's efficiency never 
suffered and the wood kept burning. 

· Today, there is no hand pump, the 
outhouse is long gone and many of us 
wouldn't know how to start a wood fire, 
much less use it for cooking. We're at the 
mercy of Ontario Hydro. 

Speaking of Hydro , their repair crews 
performed admirably. They worked ex
haustingly long hours, in miserable 
weather, to make major line repairs and 
reconnect many homes left without 
electricity as the result of the winter's first 
major snow storm. At our home, they 
worked until 4:30 in the morning. 

lt 's a job 1 wouldn't want and it's 
comforting to know that these men are 
prepared to leave their homes at the worst 
hours, in terrible weather to make sure 
our needs are met. Their efforts are 
appreciated. 

Gifts of self are 
• precious 

lsn 't it good that Christmas comes around to 
remind us that just for a short time we should act the 
way we really should be behaving all year? 

lt is a time for gift lists. And this is quite a 

'4t:<>..,.X>.~ ~ ~~ 

From the rail fence 
by Anna Margaret MacD onald 
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revelation of our standard of living. How original can 
we be'( 

Naturally, we have been gleaning from every 
magazine and advertisement. There are all the 
appliances, items of clothing and pieces of furniture 
we would buy anyway, but have designated will be 
bought at this time. There are so many things to see 
and choose from! 

However, there are other kinds of gifts. The kind 
that would reveal our inner selves, our inner 
pocketbooks. 

Most precious among our gifts is the gift of self. 
The gift of time. 

l ,ve read of one busy father who had little time to 
spend with his family so at Christmas handed out 
lOUs for special treats to be redeemed. These were 
outings planned with each child individually; one 
each child could choose and have especially, such as 
a trip to the park, a circus, a library or special place 
where just the two of them would be together. 

A mother does something similar. A special cake 
baked for Christmas contains little moisture proof 
envelopes with a special outing with Mom listed 
inside. The children can look forward to different 
surpnses. 

For families with several children, a special 
outing with Mom or Dad all to themselves can be 
quite a treat. 

Children who have no money to spend could'give 
their promisory notes. And carry out the promises, to 
help fold the laundi:y, straighten out the cupboards, 
clean up the dishes and wax the car. Such acts of 
kindness performed without prodding would be 
indeed a gift. 

To make yuletide more tangible to the ones away 
from home, a cassette recording of activities around 
home should be a treasure. Can you imagine hearing 
a Trivial Pursuit game with familiar voices, the tree 
decorating session or Christmas dinner conversa
tion! 

What about sharing? Some people have beautiful 
appliances or tools. Suppose one offered to lend for a 
week or specific time a sewing machine, typewriter 
or power drill. . 

l h'ave heard of one couple without an immediate 
family who ask for others to share with them. They 
put an ad in the paper inviting readers to make 
reservations for dinner at their house. The holiday 
becomes a get-together for others in a similar 
situation to celebrate together and become friends . 

One family who had older parents die within the 
year could not bear to see Christmas celebrated 
without this generation present. They advertised for 
"grandparents" to help them spend Christmas and 
found an elderly couple who haq, no family so it was a 
pleasurable situation all around. 
· Finding needy families is not difficult. Churches 
and social agencies have lists of them. The particular 
gift here is performing an act of generosity without 
the people knowing the benefactor so they will not be 
beholding. 

Gifts mothers like myself would like would 
probably include a pledge from each family member 
to write a letter a month . lf there is nothing about 
themselves they consider news, it would be nice to 
hear their critique of world events, music, 
happenings, whatever. Letters are priceless because 
they contain the gift of time-time that represents a 
TV program forfeited, an hour when that writer 
thought just about the recipient, And if the letter 
comes from someone who really doesn't like to write 
letters, it is all the more precious. 

At this season, it would be nice to hear from our 
readers about gift giving. 

What would be your idea of a gift of self, or of 
time'! Please write or telephone so it can Le shared 
with others. 
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Letters 
Air reunion .planned 
The editor, 
The Glengarry News: 

A world reunion to end all 
wartime aircrew reunions will 
take place Sept. 6-9, 1984, in 
Winnipeg, Manitoba, for all 
nationalities who have ever flown 
in an air force of the British 
Commonwealth. 

The purpose is to reunite 
comrades who have a special 
bond between them, by virtue of 

their unique experience and 
fecognized contributions to the 
peace and freedom we have 
enjoyed for almost four decades. 

Four days of activities are on 
the program. including Command 
reception rooms, a banquet, 
concert and ball, a visit to a flying 
training station, an air show, gala 
luncheon, static displays and a 
cenotaph parade and memorial 
service. 

Previous reunions were held in 
1970, 1976 and 1980, each one 
being larger and more spectac
ular than the others. Registra
tions are well ahead of previous 
reunions, mostly from flyers who 
attended one or more of the 
previous ones. 

Special air fares and charter 
flights are being arranged to 
bring former airmen from other 
Canadian provinces and abroad. 

Registrants will be kept informed. 
Write now, or phone (204) 

489-9256, either to register or get 
further information. Registration 
is $105 (Canadian), plus $95 for 
wives. A hotel deposit of $SO also 
is required for each person. 

The address is Reunion '84, 
P.O. Box 2639, Winnipeg, Can
ada. R3C 483. 

Reunion Committee 

Help offered to society 
RR#l, Vankleek Hill 

The editor, 
The Glengarry News: 

I am very pleased to read that 
you are planning to organize a 
Horticultural Society for Alexand
ria. I have been a member of the 
Vankleek Hill Horticultural So-

ciety for 12 years and for the past 
two I have been president. 

I feel our society has been a 
great asset to our community by 
our planting trees. shrubs and 
flowers in public places. • 

We foster interest in horticul
ture among our 107 members. In 
1983 we had meetings which 

Happy to he 
Glengarrians 

Green Valley 

The editor, 
The Glengarry News: 

In a recent Saturday edition of 
The Gazette, the lead article and 
photos dealt with the movement 
of people from Quebec to Eastern 
Ontario. 

The tone was such that it 
appeared the only reason anyone 
settled in Glengarry and environ 
was avoidance of taxes, enhanced 
real estate values and escape 
from a repressive regime. 

The movement from city to 
country includes people who have 
settled on both sides of the 
Ontario, Quebec border. 

Perhaps a more positive ap
proach should have been taken 
for all of us who make our home in 
this area. The opportunity for our 
children to be educated in both 
official languages is most desir
able. Cultural activities kept alive 
and prospering by long-time 
settlers attract many. The ability 
to pursue farm activities, access 
to the national capital, and to 
enjoy the pace of life are all 
plusses. 

The list above is incomplete as 
people are free to pursue their 
own interests. We are happy to be 
Glengarriansl 

Yours truly, 
R. L. Graham. 

ONTARIO LAND SURVEYORS 

Cornwall Office 
Hazen Meldrum, 
N.S.L. S., O.L.S. 

Wlnchest1r Ottlc1 
W. J. Johnston, 

O.L.S. 

Alexandria Office 
9 Main Strnt N. 

Tel. 932-8124 Tel. 774-2414 
Ed. Lancaster 

O.l.S. 
12·11 TII. 525-3444 

LOOKTO 
TROTT/ER'S 
FOR LOW FINANCING RATES! 

ANNUAL 
PERCENTAGE RATE 
FINANCING FOR 
UPT048 
MONTHS! 

Buy and take delivery of any 
new Ford Series 10 tractor 
or powerful TW Series 
tractor between Septem
ber 1 and November 30. 
1983 we·11 help arrange 
low 7' 1°0 FIXED 
ANNUAL PERCEN f. 
AGE RATE financing 
for qualified buyers for 
up to four full years 
through Ford Credit 
Canada Limited. 

OR DEi.AV YOUR 
PAYMENTS UNTIi. APRIi. 1, 1984! 
Prefer to delay payments instead? We can help arrange up to 7 
months waiver of payments for qualified buyers followed by up to four 
full years of 1C>3i,0 o FIXED ANNUAL PERCENTAGE RATE financing 
on all TW tractors and Series 10 tractors (excluding 2310). You'll 
make no additional payments and finance charges will not begin to 
accrue until April 1, 1984! 

10¾ 0/o ANNUAi. PERCENTAGE RATE 
FINANCING ON 1000 SERIES TRACTORS! 
Buy and take delivery of a stocky new Ford 1000 Series compact 
diesel tractor between September 1 and November 30. 1983. We'll 
help arrange 10¾% FIXED ANNUAL PERCENTAGE RATE financing 
for qualified buyers for up to four full years. 

All otters require a qualifying down payment or trade-in. Certain 
restrictions apply. Physical damage and credit life insurance not 
included. 

AND THERE'S MORE! 
You also get three years of exclusive Ford Tractor Care FREE when 
you buy a new Ford TW-5. TW-15, TW-25 or TW-35. 

Or get the Ford Extended Service Plan FREE and take advantage 
of special factory incentives on Ford mechanical front-wheel drive 
when you buy a new Ford TW-10, TW-20 or TW-30. 

STOP IN SOON FOR DETAIi.$ 
AND RESTRICTIONS! 46-2c 

TROTTIER 11~1 
FARM EQUIPMENT LTt;>. -

Hwy. 43, Alexandria Tel. 525-3120 

included guest speakers and 
slides on wild flowers, tree care, 
herbs. and African violets. We 
also sponsored three bus trips: 
one to the City of Ottawa to view 
the tulips; the second to the 
International Plowing Match at 
Richmond; and recently to the 
Central Experimental Farm to see 
the chrysanthemum exhibit. 

Our December meeting will 
demonstrate the making of 
Christmas decorations. 

Next year I hope to interest our 
members in growing miniature 
roses. 

I would be pleased to help in 
any way in the forming of your 
new society. 

Yours truly, Each year we have a plant sale 
in May, flower show in June and a 
vegetable sale in September. 

Lyla M. Coombes, 
R.R. #1, Vankleek Hill 
Tel. 678-3585 

I Our Classifieds Work!~ 

Thousands of people around the world 
are installing solar hot water systems. 

Isn't it time you did? 

We think it is. And, here·s why. By 
installing a solar system now, you can save 
as much as 70% of your water heating cost 
starting this winter and and for many 
winters to come. And the Federal 
Government will give you a rebate of up to 
$1700 to make the installation. You win on 
both counts. 

Time is limited however. As is the 
number of systems available. So act now. 
Call us today and we will install a hot water 
solar system featuring the internationally 
recognized o·s01 thermal diode solar · 
collectors manufactured right here in 
Canada by Norsun. 

So, why not do yourself a favour? Take 
the worry out of rising energy costs. Come 
in and talk to us or give us a call-today. 

EXCLUSIVE DEALER: 

NRG 933-5249 
Martin Collier, proprietor 

Energy Designs & Products Inc. 

RR1 
St. Andrews West 

l 
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Lack of work frustrates 
The editor, 
The Glengarry News: 

It has been two years now since 
my husband has had a job, so now 
we are on welfare. He detests 
this. 

man without a job gets very 
depressed and sometimes it's 
hard for me, his wife, to 
understand situations where no
body can employ him, 

He went to the CNR in 
Alexandria and they said they had 

their guys. Two weeks later one 
guy who's unmarried quit his job 
and they rehired another single 
man instead of my husband who 
has a family to support. 

It's like the old saying, the rich 
get richer and the poor get 

poorer. 
There's so much injustice in 

this world, only God knows how 
much. 

Denise Lacombe, 
Green Valley. 

Two years ago he was laid off 
from National Resources in Corn
wall and he has not been able to 
find work since then. 

He looked all over. He applied 
for a job in Alexandria for the 
project they got with the PUC, but 
they refused him because he lives 
in Green Valley and we pay our 
taxes in Lancaster Township. 

Our reeve , Paul Legros, says he 
cannot get any grant for work in 
Lancaster Township. 

More info needed 
on multiple sclerosis 

So, what should we do, move to 
town only to get a job or 'Vait 
patiently for someone to take pity 
on us? 

We have two children to 
support, but married people get 
no preference. Unmarried people 
get hired. 

Believe me, welfare doesn't 
pay for car insurance, or gas or 
shampoo or perfume . . . 

There was a job in Martintown 
for a project they had from the 
government , but they didn't want 
to hire my husband because he's 
on welfare and they only hire 
people on unemployment in
surance. 

People don't ,realize a married 

BROOKDALE 
CINEMAS 

Brookdale Mall 
Cornwall, Ont. 

938-8414 

HELD DVER, 3RD SMASH WEEK,~ 0 ALL THE 
RIGHT MOVES 

. 

I 
with TDm Cruise 

Mon. thru Thurs. 7 p.m. & 9 p.m. 
Fri. . Sat.. Sun. 7 p.m. & 9 p.m. 

HELD OVER, 2ND BIG WEEK I 8 . THE BIG . 
CHILL 

Mon . thru Thurs. 7 p.m. & 9 p.m. 
Fri., Sat., Sun . 7 p.m. & 9 p.m. 

. ' 

0 
STARTS FRIDAY !, 

GOING -ii 
~I· 

BERSERK .f) ' 

Mon. thru Thurs. 7:10 & 9:10 p.m. 
Fri ., Sat. . Sun. 7:10 & 9·10 p.m. 

The editor, 
The Glengarry News: 

Last week a bereaved family 
gave preference to the muscular 

, dystrophy (and M.S.) fund as a 
memorial gift. 

At time of application for a 
form card, this was not available 
at the local funeral parlor. but I 
understand that later in the week, 
they were on hand. From a local 
medical directory, the nearest 
office address given to me was 
one in Toronto, quite likely the 
head office for Ontario. 

By information from a township 

citizen , the mother of a son 
stricken with this crippling dis
ease, muscular sclerosis, today 
there are chapters in Ottawa. 
Cornwall and a unit in Plantag
enet where there are statistics for 
BO known cases of M.S. in the 
Counties of Prescott and Russell. 

The Cornwall address given to 
me this a.m. is: M.S. of Canada. 
Cornwall Chapter, P.O. Box 1694, 
Cornwall, Ont. 

Has anyone the statistics for 
Glengarry County? 

This above-mentioned mother 

CHARGEX -VISA -

stated that in lieu of Christmas 
greeting cards, she and her 
family forward a donation to an 
M.S. Chapter, in aid of research. 

Are M.S. and M.D. under the 
same umbrella? 

My post office box carries many 
appeals. but to my knowledge I 
'have not received a wri tten 
appeal for aid for M.S. research. 
The statistics for Prescott and 
Russell would indicate that this is 
not a rare disease in our area. 

Edna MacMillan 

Ii] 

WHAT CAN YOU GET FOR $7, 727? 
A $-Passenger, 2-Door ARIES or RELIANT 'K' CAR!!! 

BASIC CAR 
STANDARD EQUIPMENT 

The basic ARIES or RELIANT ' K' Car comes equipped from the 
factory with all the following features ... 
Locking glove box, halogen headlamps, 3-speed heater , inside 
hood release, sound insulated hood, day/ night mirror , left hand 
exterior mirror, vinyl bench seats , compact spare ti re, multi
feature steering-column controls, deluxe 2-spoke steering 
wheel, radial tires, dressed-up wheel ·covers, 2-speed wind 
shield wiper, domestic-built 2. 2 litre engine, 60 amp. alternator, 

335 amp. maintenance-free battery, power steering, rubber 
bumper strips, carpeting in passenger compartment and trunk, 
cigarette lighter, corrosion protection for 5 years, electronic igni
tion and voltage regulator, instrument panel guages. RUNS ON 
REGULAR GAS. 

AND 
AT 
ONLY 

.75% 

For all new 1983 and 1984 units 
Limited Time Only 

Maximum amount $5,000; maximum term, 36 months 

Showroom Hours: 
Monday to Friday 8 a.m. to 8 p.m. 
Saturday 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. 

We Have ... 

RIVERVIEW 
DODGE-CHRYSLER LTD . 47·1C 

205 Vincent Massey Dr. Cornwall 938-11 92 

EIIE11 - - --~ r.:;;-, l 

Plymoulfi I L Dodge --n11ws1.rn ~HR!strnl 

,, 
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Glance at the Hill · Committee views bicentennial film 
~~~t->.• (>.~ •- 11t1G~>X ?::?-:&<·>1C~}" ~>~~~--:&~ . 

Starting in July 1984 the history On ~ovembe_r 8 the ~illiams- Ontario Commission, presented ~ore cookbooks are bemg than capacity." More than one Cock pen. 
of Canada will be recreated on ,., JO-minutes versions, one in Eng- town B1centenmal ~ommtttee -:net the film an~ answered questions pnnt_cd, _but we are not sure of the hundred were turned away. Five Piano and violin duets by Miss 
Parliament Hill by means of a ._...., lish , the other in French. In 1985, at the htg~ school h_brary to view from committee members. pubh~at1on date. Those interest- hundred people packed the hall fit MacDonald and Mr. Rousseau 
spectacular display of light inter- . ~...... shows will be given on weekends the Ontan? proi_nottonal film for Our first big event to "kick- ed m~g~t contact Nancy Woolven only for three hundred and fifty. opened the second part of the 
acting with sound . ,f... in May and June and every the upcoming bicentennial year. off" the celebrations will be a of ,;f •lhamstown. D~- Mowat acted as chairman. program . Mr. Saunders stirred 

The Honorable Romeo Le- evening in July and August, dance on December 3 at St. . Two Hundred Ye_ars o_f S~ar- Miss MacDonald and Mr . Arthur the patriotic spirit of his listeners 
Blanc, minister of Public Works, with Denis Ethier, MP, Parlla- providing the weather is favor- The film showed various pro- Mary's Centre in Williamstown. mg " h~s been P;omised m time Rousseau gave a piano and violin by the manner in which he sang: 
announced that the National ment.ary Secretary to Minister of able and Parliament is not in jects being conducted for the Be sure and come and bring a for Christmas dehvery. Be sure to duet, and were recalled . James "Soldiers of the Queen." Miss 
Capital Commission will launch Environment sessio11. Special presentations can celebrations, and Williamstown ~riend. J:?ress in perio_d costumes reserve your copy. F~x .. sang "Sightseeing in the Pringle in her sweetest style 
"Sound and Light" next summer. ------------ also be given for specific groups. was included. We saw slides of 1f you ~•sh. There will be lunch We are thinking of a booklet of ~•t~ an~ for an encor~,rendered sang , ''The Girl I loved in Sunhy 
The program was created with the celebrations. Besfdes experienc- The government's decision to the Manor House , Bethune and prizes. local poems to be printed in the Z1zzy-z1zzy-zum-zum , both Tennessee." Mr. Fax told several 
co-operation of the speakers of ing the beautiful lighting effects authorize the NCC to produce the House, the fairgrounds, St. And- The invitations have been new year. Please send any that popular songs. Miss Dora L. laughable stories and the aud-
the two chambers, the Honorable on the Parliament Buildings, the show was made following a rew's Church, St. Mary 's Church, received. These are available to you or your family or friends have McMurty of Toronto sang with ience loved him. calling him back 
Jeanne Sauve and the Honorable Rideau Canal locks and the feasibility study conducted by the our bicentennial signs, the ban- the general public, and are to be composed. They need not be much feeling the pathetic. "The time after time. Miss McMurty 
Jean Marchand. Ottawa River, spectators travel - Societe Snenographique Sanche .ner, and Doris Ferguson and mailed to friends and relatives, about something pertaining to Sands o' Dee." George Watson sang, "Will Ye No Come Back 

Sound and Light uses the led into the past and discovered Inc. of Quebec City. The study daughter Lynn Lafave making who you think might be interested history or the bicentennial. Any sang "Scotland Yet," and Miss Again," and the classic, " Bonnie 
darkness of night to help create a the various highlights of the estimates that it will cost 2.3 bread and pickles using the in coming for our 1984 bash . subject will do. if you have any Fannie Pringle of Montreal varied Doon." 
series of images. The public will confederation process. The show million dollars to launch the recipes from the cookbook. Conta~t _Er~ie Larocque about Williamstown connections. the ~r?~ram b~ singing "Caller Mr. Fax seemed to really 
gather after sunset about 

100 
was presented only in 1967, program, including artistic pro- Francine Levesque, from the these mv1tallons. This week's Peek into the Past Herrin a!i her mtroductory num- understand the Williamstown 

metres in front of the Parliament except for a few additional duction. electrical, electronic and N f looks at a concert held 83 years ber. Several other selections audience. His last piece on the 
Buildings and. while colors are presentations in 1968. other equipment and labor. It is O l1rth.er leads in hit ago. at St. Andrew's Hall. "The Queen 's Letter." "Gae program was patriotic, a class of 
projected onto the buildings in Sound and Light will use the expected that a mode t admission Perhaps you will recognize some ~rin_g ~o me a P~nt o' Wine,_" and song . sure to take, "He isn't 
varying intensities to create !um- three Parliament Buildings and fee for spectators using the and run f talit of the names. Wtthtn a Mile of Edinboro Sleepmg Now, .. and appeared 
inous effects, a na rration with the surrounding trees and shrub- stands will cover operating ex- 8 Y On February 6, 1900, a grand Town,'_' were heard before the fully dressed in a genuine khaki 
musical accompaniment will be bery to project the images, and penses and possibly also capital Maxville OPP have no new good intentions, but we haven' t concert was given in the village, mterm1ss1on . uniform as worn by our brave 

g
iven. Loudspeakers will be pos·i- the large green space in front to expenses. . leads in their investigat'ion •into under the auspices of the Sons of Durin_g the intermission Dr. Canadian boys in South Afri'ca. d come up with anything yet," the S 1 d S 

tioned in such a way as to provide accommo ate spectators. Mr. LeBlanc pointed out that the Oct. 22 hit-and-run death of 1 .d d . cot an . uch concerts were Mowat mtro_duced A. C. Gordon By special request he sang, " The o th h · 
1 

corpora sa1 a dmg police ap- 1 a total stereophonic effect. nee e tee mca equipment the project would be financed out 16-year-old Grant Hardy. . d annua events in the village, but grand orgamzer of the event, and Philosphers' Conundrums" and · · I · I prec1ate everybody's assistance . h' 
Mr. LeBlanc believes the Sound 1s 111 pace, 1t a so can be used for of the NCC's regular budget and The Dunvegan youth was killed t 1s one attracted a very large he spoke to the crowd . Mr. followed this by the exceedingly 

and Light show will be one of the specific ceremonies and events on that the Commission has post- after being hit by a car while He said the investigation is audience and was deemed "the Gordon then sang, "The Hieland- humorous song, "The Grip ... The 
most memorable events for Can- Parliament Hill. Thus, special poned other, less urgent projects cycling on County Road 2~. continuing and efforts were being best ever.· • The Cornwall Stand- man's To~~t," and " The Laird o· concert was talked about for days. 
adians visiting their Capital next light ing for Canada Day or other to release the necessary funds. Police,had circulated a descrip- made to match information con- ard reports as follows: "Those 
summer. "It can foster a better public holidays would be an easy " This fits into our current prior- tion of the car, a late model cerning the car's licence with who came early were fortunate for. 
understanding of the history of matter. ities, which are to make Parlia- tan-colored Toyota, and released computer printouts of vehicles at twenty minutes to eight, 
Parliament and help them gener- The Sound and Light program ment Hill more accessible and a composite drawing of the registered in Ontario. William MacPherson had to close 
ate a deeper appreciation of their will begin in July 1984 and more enjoyable to Canadians who driver. Grant Hardy, a Grade 11 the door and stop further sales. Apples For Sale 
Capitat,•• the Minister remarked. continue nightly after 9 p.m. until visit their national Capital," the OPP Corporal Gerry Lee sa1'd 25 for the hall was packed to more s t b Th student at Glengarry District 

T-here is no tradition of Sound ep em er. ere will be two MiniSter explained. to 30 phone calls have been High School, was the son of Forthcoming and Light shows in Canada. In received and checks made but Gordon and Beverley Hardy of 
Europe and other parts of the R • din • M kl d with negative results. Dunvegan, who moved to the area 
world such shows have been es1 g ffi on an "These people had absolutely in 1979. 
presented for some 30 years at 
the Pyramids in Egypt, the 
Acropolis in Athens and the 
famous Chateaux in France's 
Loire Valley. where the inter
act ion of sound and light has 
proved very effective in recreat
ing history and demonstrating its 

MAS SIA-BESNER 

significance. 
A project similar to the one to 

be carried out next year was 
implemented at Nepean Point, 
Ottawa. during the Centennial 

Mr. and Mrs. Leo Massia of 
Monkland are pleased to an
nounce the marriage of their 
daughter, Luana Lynn, to Maur
ice Besner, son of Mrs. Agathe 
Besner of Cornwall and Mr. 
Lawrence Besner of Wetaskiwin 
Alberta. ' 

The wedding was held on 
August 27 at St. Andrew's 

OPENING SPECIAL 
Starting Mon. , Nov. 21 

Oil Change, Filter & Lube 
Most Cars 
and Light Trucks $15 

RENAUD'S 
Automotive Service 

182 Main St. N. 47-ic 525-4332 

-- ... 

Roland Renaud 

ACROPOLIS 
DINING LOUNGE 

RESTAURANT and PIZZERIA 
ALEXANDRIA, ONT ARIO 

525-3075 or 525-2744 
SUNDAY BUFFET 

4:00 to 10:00 p.m. 
BUFFET - SUPER SALAD BAR 

SEAFOOD - Lobster, Frog's Legs, Scallops, Shrimps 
CHINESE FOOD - Sweet and Sour, Garlic Spareribs, 

Chicken Ba lls; Special Chinese Vegeta
bles; Fried Rice 

prepared by our 2 Chinese Chefs 

CANADIAN FOOD - Prime Rib Roast; Mashed, Baked, 
Home Fries, Vegetables 

Prepared by our Canadian Chef 
Adults $8.45 - Children l /2 Price 

Assorted Pastries, Tea or Coffee - Also "A La Carte" 
More ahead in weeks to come. 

BANQUET HALL - Available for Parties, Anniversaries, 
Christmas and New Year's Parties 

Please give us ·24 hours notice. 
Licensed under L.L.B.O. 46-tf 

SEAWAY VALLEY 
DISTRICT HEAL TH COUNCIL 

The local health planning body for the 
area and advisor to the Minister of 
Health, invites applications for 1984/ 85 
funding by the Ministry of Health for 
NEW AND/OR EXPANDED ADULT 
COMMUNITY MENTAL HEALTH 
PROGRAMS. 

Program proposals to serve the United 
Counties of Prescott-Russell and Stor
mont, Dundas and Glengarry will be 
reviewed and priorized by this Council 
and forwarded to the Ministry of Health 
for funding. 

Copies of program submission forms 
and guidelines may be obtained by call
mg: 

Seaway Valley District Health Council 
52 Main Street South 

Alexandria, Ontario KOC 1 AO 
Tel. 525-4106 

Completed proposals should be for
warded to this Council no later than 
December 31, 1983. 

47 1C 

Presbyterian Church in Avon
more. Rev . J. Wiseman perform

·ed the ceremony. 
The couple are now residing in 

Mon kl and. 

avaS~ 
CANADIANS 

SUFFER FROM 
SCJMEFORMOF 
llJNG D~. 

t 
YOUR LUNG ASSOCIATION 

Lungs Are For Life. 

BUY 
DIRECTLY FROM 
MANUFACTURER 

WINDOWS 
OF ALL KINDS 

•Wood •Vinyl 
•Aluminum 

DOORS 
•Wood • Steel 

· • Isolated 
• Aluminum 

FREE 
ESTIMATE 

Desjardins 
Windows 
Manufacturer 
(613) 632-3644 

975 Cameron 
Hawkesbury, Ont. 

Business hours : 
Mon . to Thurs . 

8 a.m. to 5 p.m. 
Fri. : 8 a.m. to 8:30 p.m. 
Sat. : 9 a.m. to 12 noon 

41-11 

F» 
~ Always Welcome At 

200 
The SD& G Highlanders 

and 

Le bicentenaire de Cornwall Bicentennial Corporation 
welcome you to 

Cornwall's Bicentennial Inaugural Ball 
Saturday, December 31, 1983 

at the Cornwall Armoury 
Cocktails at 19:00 hrs. - Dinner at 20:00 hrs. 

Dancing to The Governor General's 
Foot Guards Orchestra 

Dress: Jacket and Tie, Uniforms or Period Costume 
$50 Per Couple 

Tickets: 156 Pitt St., Cornwall, Ont. K6H 5T5 
l-938-6688 

Reserved tables for Groups. 

VCR 
CASSETTE RENTAL 

ALEXAN DRIA - LANCASTER 
OPEN 7 DAYS 

Alexandria 9 a.m.-9 p.m. 
525-1736 

Lancaster 1 p.m.-9 p.m. 
347-3296 

Ir --____, 

SKY-HI 
VIDEO 

600 V.H.S. • 
CASSETTE RENTAL 
WEEKDAYS-$3 or 2 for $5 

WEEKENDS- $4 or 3 for $10 

VCR RENTALS 

• 

$10 per Day and Special WEEKEND RATES 

•7·4C 

ND MEMBERSHIPS NEEDED-Reservations accepted 
46-tf 

t CHRISTMAS t ... Fine Travelling Luggage 
tlll 
~ 
-~ 
~ 
~ 
pP 
~ 
Po 

Attache Cases, Overnight Bags, 
Suitcases, Garment Bags, 
Tote Bags, Bar Sets, etc. 

tip 
pP 
~ 
~ 
~ 
~ - Q ~ t;w ~.:.-
~ ·--

GOOD THINGS COME IN 
SMALL PACKAGES 

See our Full Line of Jewellery, 
Watches, Rings, etc. 

Priced Right For Christmas Giving 

tJ 
tt 
~ 
&t 
&t 
&t 
~ 
~ 
~ 
811 

~ 
~ 

DESROSIERS & HOPE ~ 
~ J ewel/ers and Gift Shop 4.1-,c ~ = 49 Main St. South Alexandria 525-2339 ~ 

~ua. a.a.aB tt.a.a. a a.!t..It. a !t...tt.a.a.a.1titit.1t.1t:it!t. a.11.a. ~a.a. a.a. e~ 

. 
mamage 

~ :;~:.,~:>.3£.<~~:c.().:C<~'!-t:~ 
CAMPBELL-HYSLOP 

Mr. and Mrs. Donald C. 
Campbell of McCrimmon, are 
pleased to announce the forth
coming marriage of their daugh
ter, Margaret Lillian, to Michael 
Charles, son of Mrs . Eleanor 
Hyslop of Toronto and Mr. Robert 
Hyslop of Wentworth. N.S. The 
marriage will take place at the 
Campbell home on December 17 
1983 at 1:30 p.m . 

McIntosh Cortland 
Apple Juice 

FRITZ MULLER 
Ste. Justine Orchard 

3311 Range 4 
Ste. Justine de Newton 

Tel. 514-764-3440 
1/2 mile west of Road 32 

JOHNNY 

WHITTEKER 

ON DECEMBER 15, VOTE FOR EXPERIENCE 

~ ... 
LET THE EXPERTS DO IT FOR YOU! 

We have 5 Service Bays with the latest in Electronic Analysis 
Eq uipment·waiting to help you. 
Our Factory-trained Technicians will put your vehicle in Tip-Top 
shape for the Winter, regardless of make or model. 

Just Installed: Latest in Electronic 
Wheel Alignment Machines!!! 

STOP IN TODAY FOR A HOOD TO TRUNK TUNE-UP 
Exp_ert Bodywork and Painting 24-Hour Towing 

HIGHLAND MOTOR SALES 
TOYOTA 
ki13£(ij@jf);iti 

We Believe In Service TOYOTA ,.1 

47~ 

-~ 
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Coming Events 
CHRISTMAS bazaar and tea, Max
ville Presbyterian Women, Saturday, 
Dec. 3, I :30 to 5 p m. 47-2c 

WI NE anJ cheese party sponspred by 
Glengarry Memorial Hospital Aux
iliary at the K o f C Hall, Friday, 
December 2, 8- 10 p.rn. Admission $5 
each . Tickets a vailable at Hospital 
Tuck~hop. 46-3c 

EUCHRE at Laggan Public School on 
Thursday, December I at 8:15 p.m. 
E\ erybody welcome. 47-lc 

ANNUAL C hristma< tea and bazaar, 
,ponsored by St. rinnan's Parish will 
be held on Sunday, December 11 from 
2 r .m. 10 4 p m. Everyone welcome. 

Apple Hill 
Recreation 
Committee 
ANNUAL 

47-3c 

TURKEY BINGO 
MONDAY,DECEMBER5 

8 p.m. 
Senior Citizens Hall 

Apple Hill 
Welcome to everyone. 

47·2c 

Grey Cup 
Celebration 

Sm1day, Nov. 27 /83 
" .. L 

DICK'S PLACE 
North Lancaster 

Tel. 347-2312 
Live on Giant Screen 

in the 
Satellite Lounge 

Happy Hour 
2 ru n. to 4 p .m . 

Supper 
4 p.m. to 6 p.m. 

Grey Cup Game - 6 p.m. 
47· 1C 

Mount Carmel 
House Auxliary 

invite you to !heir 
ANNUAL SNOWFLAKE 

C HRISTMAS T EA 
St. Andrews West 

Pa rish Ha ll 
SATU RDA Y, NOV. 26 

2 to 5 p.m. · 
, 11,1kc a blt, ho u~ekeeper's booth, 
C:hmtma~ candy ma king (being 
clemonstrated by Mabel Trudeau). 
Dra" for 2 f ramed crewel pict ures 
" I '-h22" Ooor pri1e, Christ mas cen-
11 l." pie,c. given by Kay Amell Craft 
Sho r . Adm . $ 1.50. Everyon e 
\\L'kome. 

n," ad co1111•/1111c111r of M onk/and 
r~~ ( ;ru<iin~ Sta//011 Li111i1ed . 

46 2p 

Church S~rvices 

UNITED CHURCH 
OF CANADA 

Service of Worship 
Su nday, November 20 

A lexandria 9:30 a .m. 
Da lhousie Mill~ 11 : 15 a.m . 
G len Sand field 10:00 a .m. 
East Hawkcsbury 11 :30 a .m. 

RE V. GORDON SAV lLLE 
REV. WILLIAM BLACK 

TPI ,J<; '111<; ~ 

THE ANGLICAN CHURCH 
ST. JOHN THE EVANGELIST 

Lancaster. Ontario 
(Beside Glengarry Provincial Park) 

Sunday 9:1 5 a.m. 
- Holy Eucharist -

- Mattins on 4th Sunday 
of every month -

Rector . rhe Re~. Gordon H. Worden 
932-7071 or 933·3973 

Organist Gordon Turnbull 38-tf 

Alexandria Community 
Christian Fellowship 
I 32 Dominion St. N orth 

TH URSDAY 
7:30 p.m. Bible Study & Prayer 

SUNDAY 
9:45 a.m. 
11 a.m. 

Sunday School 
Morn ing Worship 

7:30 p.111 t111on1h(vJ Lord 's Supper 
" Jesus Christ is LORD" 

525-3327 47-11 

LOCH IEL REFORM ED 
PRESBYTERIAN CH URCH 

Bible Class 1 p.m. 
Worship Service 2 p.m. 

Speaker· Dr . J. Hughes 

RR3 Dalkeith , Ont. 
Tel. 874-2989 

Coming Events 
MAXI Bingo, Nov. 29, 8 p.m., 
Vankleek Hill Community Centre, 
under the auspices of Vankkek Hill 
a nd District Lions Club. 9-tf 

CANADIAN Calorie Counters, 
Wishful Shredders annual bake and 
craft sa le , Saturday, Dec. 3, I - 4 p.m. • 
Basement of Police Station. Books, 
Ch ristmas decorations, near\ new 
table. 46-3p 

THE Glengarry Otd T ime Fiddler's 
Assoc. in holding their Christmas 
dance-party on Saturday, Dec . 3, 
1983, 9 p.m ., Clansmen, Bonnie Glen, 
Alexandria. Admission $3. Everyone 
welcome. 46-3p 
THE Glengarry-Prescoll L.O. L. 
County annual meeting will be held in 
Glen Sand field Hall on Saturday, 
December 3 at 11 o'clock. 47- lp 

MAXVILLE & DISTRICT 
· SPORTS COMPLEX 

Tel. 527-5659 
Ice rentals are now available. 

Public Skating 
7:30 to 9 p.m. 

Good dates still available 
for social events 
in banquet hall 

Glengarry Council 1919 

New Year's Eve 
Dance 

Saturday, Dec. 31 

40·11 

Sacred Heart Parish Hall 
Alexandria 

Door Prizes Spot Dance 
Party Favors H ot Buffe t 

Music by Mike Gibbs 
and The Blue Jeans 

Admission $IO per person 
47&49c 

FRATERNITE 
ALEXANDRIA, INC. 

BINGO 
WEDNESDAY 

NIGHT 

at 8 p.m. 
15 Reg. Games at $15 
6 Specials 50-50 
I Winner Take All 

JACKPOT $400 
in 5 numbers 
Card Party 

Thursday, NOV. 24 
Anniversary Dance 
Saturday, Nov. 26 

Meeting and Pot Luck 
Supper 

Wednesday, Nov. 30 
Trip to Variety Theatre, 

Montreal 
Tuesday, Nov. 29 

For More Information Tel. 
525-2781 

Everyone Welcome 

GLEN GARRY 
SPORTS 
I I \Lr\VL 

Tel . 525-3600 

47-1/c 

Thursday, November 24 
BINGO EVERY THURSDAY 

8 p.m. 
JACKPOT $1 ,050 

in 5 numbers 
Last bingo of the month 
3x$25 extra door prizes 

BINGO 
EVERY SUNDAY 

at 7:30 p.m. 
14 games at $25 
1 game at $250 
6 games 50-50 

1 Game 
Winner Take All 

Admission $1 
Last bingo of the month 
3x$25 extra door prizes 

FRIDAY , NOV. 25 
Last Marathon Bingo of 1983 

PROGRAM 
Thurs. 10-11 :20 a.m. Mothers 

and tots 
8:30 p.m, Chesterville vs 
Jr. C Glens 

Fri . 8:30 p.m. Winchester vs 
Jr. B Glens 

Sat. 1 :30-2 : 50 Public skating 
Sun . 7:15-8:45 p.m. Public 

skating 
Wed. 3 p.m. Free skating 

PRIME ICE TIME 
AVAI LABLE 

Tel. 525-3600 

Coming Events 
FRIDAY, November 25 and Satur
day. November 26, Knox Bargain 
Store, Lancaster is having a $ I a bag 
sale on most items of clothing. They 
supply the bags. From 10 a.m. 10 4 
p.m. 47-lp 

25th wedding anniversary party in 
honor of Volker and Ingeborg Loos of 
Avonmore on December 3 at the 
A vonmore Community Centre, 9 p.m. 
10 I a .m. Live band, all welco me. 

47-2p 

RUMMAGE sale LO be held in the 
United Church Hall , Kincardine St.. 
Alexandria, Sat., Nov. 26, 9 to 11 :30 
a. m. New things have been added. 

47-lp 

T HE annual meeting of the Glengarry 
Plowmen's Association will be held on 
Wed ., Dec. 7 in the boardroom of the 
Ministry of Agriculture & Food , Alex
andria, al 8 p.m . Everyone interested 
in this organization is cordially 
welcome and urged to attend and give 
support. 
- Murray Howes, president , 

James A. Wightman, sec.-treas. 
47·1c 

Christmas Party 
Glengarry Club 

of Ottawa 
SUNDAY, DEC. 11 

from 2 to 5 p.m. 
Tom Brown Arena 
Scott St. and Bayswater 

Ottawa, Ont. 
Santa, Clowns 

and Favors 
47·2C 

FARMERS' 
WINTER HOLIDAY 
and STUDY TOUR 

Arizona and Las Vegas 
FEB. 16 to 23, 1984 

A representative of Claire Burt 
Travel, Brampton, will be at 
the Green Valley Pavilion on 
Friday, Dec. 2 at 2:00 p.m. 
Come and find out all about 

the trip . 
Everyone Welcome 

Jim and Jean Humphries 
Tour Leaders 

47-l n 

CHEZ 
PAUL 

Weddings - Stags - Banquets 
Tel. 1-514-269-.2352 

FRIDAY, NOV. 25 

Rock'n R oll 
Dance 

sponsored by 
Dalhousie Girls' 
Soft Puck Team 
Music by Dude 

9 p.m. to 2 a.m. 

CHARLOTTEN BURGH 
RECREATION 

CENTRE 
Bingo 

Every Tuesday , 8 p.m. 
Jackpot $500 

plus $25 until won 

Good hall rental 

347-2411 
Williamstown Oldtimers 

Hockey Tournament 
December 1, 2. 3 
Hospitality Room 

Lie. under L.L.B.O. 
Everyone Welcome 

47-2c 

In Memoriam 
JETTE-Raymond . I n loving 
memory of a dear brother who passed 
away November 26, 1982. 
Deep in our hearts 
You are fondly remembered 
Sweet, happy memories 
Cling 'round your name; 
True hearts that loved you with deep
est affection 

Always will love you in death the 
same. , 

- Remembered by brother Laurier 
and family. 47-lp 

JETTE- Raymond . In loving 
memory of a dear brother who passed 
awar November 26: 1982. 
It only takes a little space 
To write how much we miss you 
But it will take the rest of our lives 
To forget the day we lost you. 
- Your sister, Lucienne and brother-

in-law, Albert O'Connell. 47-lp 

JETTE- In loving memory of a dea r 
brother, Raymond, who passed away 
November 26, 1982. 
His dear , bright eyes and merry face 
Are pleasant to recall. 
He had a loving word for each 
And died beloved by all . 
- Always remembered by sister Alice 

and brother-in-law Louis Martin. 
47-lp 

Coming Events 
CARD party Tuesday, Nov. 29 at 8 
p.m., Glen Robertson Recreation 
Centre. Sponsored by Club 65. 47-lp 

MEETING Cancer Society Glengarry 
Unit, November 29 at 8 p.m. 
Glengarry Memorial Boardroom . 

47-l c 

MOUNT Carmel House Auxiliary is 
inviting you to attend their yearly 
"Snowflake Christmas Tea". Delight
ful homemade crafts and baked goods 
will be plentiful. A candy making 
demonstration will be given. Join us 
on Sa turdav. November 26 from 2 to 
4:30 p.m. at St. Andrews West _parish 
hall. Friends, relatives and neighbors 
are all invited. 47-lp 

l onsell d"oducalion dos com!;, do 
tormonf. Dundu & Glongarry
ounfy Board of Education 

CHAR-LAN 

SCHOOL COMMITTEE 

MEETING 

will be held at 8:00 p.m. on 

NOVEMBER 28 
in the Library 

at Char-Lan High School 
at Williamstown 

All parents welcome. 
47-l c 

Green Valley 
Pavilion 
Tel. 525-1079 

SATURDAY, NOV. 26 
BLUE ROOM 

Priva_te weddin-g reception, in
vited guests only. 

FRIDAY, DEC. 2 
Dancing for young and old 
featu ri ng the Falcons . 
Everyone welcome. T ickets 
available at the door. 

SATURDAY, DEC. 3 
BLUE ROOM 

GTL Ch ristm as Party, 
private. 

_,_ ~ 1 J RDA i, ..., ..... -... . • O 
BLUE ROOM 

Richelieu Christmas Party, 
private. 

SATURDAY, DEC. 10 
CENTENNIAL ROOM 

Royal Bank Christmas P arty, 
private. 

Bonnie Glen 
Hwy . 43 Tel. 525-3078·or 525-2646 

SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 25 
The United Co-operatives of Ontario Annual Meeting -
Buffet D inner and Dance. $10 per person . Dance only $3 
person. Music by the Nowickyj Orchestra. Everyone 
welcome. 

SATURDAY,NOVEMBER26 
The 11 th Annual St. Andrew's Ball. G uest: Brooke 
McNa bb. Music by the Brigadoons. See ad, page 3. 

FRIDAY DECEMBE R 2 
St. Nicholas Christmas P arty and Dance. Music by the or
chestra of Jan H a mer. Lunch and prizes ." Admission, 
adults $5, students $2 

SATURDAY DECEMBE R 3 
T he O'.d Time Fiddlers Annual C hristmas Party and 
Dance. Dance 9 p.m ., admission $3, Clansmen. Everyone 
welcome. 

NEW YEAR 'S EVE 
Hats, novelties, etc . Music by the Country Hilltop Singers. 
Smorgasb ord at I p .m . Limited amount ot tickets . Reserve 
now! $11 per person . 

We are now accepting bookings for 
Family and Christmas parties! 

We are also accepting bookings for our 
sugar parties in February and March . 

Births 
BOUGIE-Paul and Shirley (nee 
Goudie) are proud to announce the 
birth of their son, Michael William, 
weighing 8 lbs. 8112 ozs . at the Hotel 
Dieu Hospital, Cornwall, on Thurs
day, Nov. 10, 1983. A brother fo r 
Marcel and new grandson for Mr. and 
Mrs. Herbert Goudie of Martintown 
and Mr. and Mrs. Marcel Bougie of 
Summerstown. 

McDONALD-Kenneth and Penny 
are proud to announce the birth of 
their son, Christopher Bruce, 7 lbs. 13 
ozs. on Tuesday, October 25, 1983. 
P roud grandmothers are Mrs. Cor
mick MacDonald of Alexandria and 
Mrs. John J. McDonald of North 
Lancaster. 4 7-1 p 

MacMASTER-Ewen and Carol (nee 
Tessier) are proud to annou nce the a r
rival of their son, Robert Ewen, 
weighing 8 lbs. and 13 ozs., born at 
the Ottawa Civic Hospital, Thursday, 
Nov. 10, 1983. First grandchild for 
Mr. and Mrs. Donald Ewen MacMas
ter and second 2randchild for Mr. and 
Mrs. Albert Tessier o f Dalkeith. 

Deaths 
STANG-Margaret Didsbury, wife of 
John Stang, mother of Victor, 
daughter-i n-law of Mrs. Catherine 
Deschamps, Green Valley, passed 
away on Sunday night , Nov. 13, 1983 
at St. Mary's Hospital, Montreal. Ser
vice and burial in Montreal Cemetery . 

47- l p 

MacDONELL, Clifford Fairbank
At Riverdale Hospital, Toronto on 
Sunday, November 20, 1983. Clifford 
Fairbank MacDonell of 154 Had
dington Ave., Toronto in his 75th 
year. 
Son of the late Angus MacDonell and 
Helen Fraser. Dear brother of Fraser 
MacDonell of Sea ttle, Washington; 
Stewart Mac Donell o f Guelph, 
Golden MacDonell of Brantford, Mrs. 
Dona ld Bartels (ldena) of Kitch.ener, 
Mrs . Fern Ladouceur (Clover) or 
Stratford . Dear uncle of Fraser J r. 
and Frances of Seattle, Washington, 
Clover, Heather and Tim of Guelph, 
Bonita and Marta of Brantford, 
Janice of Simcoe, Linda of Port Elgin, 
Gary and Patricia o r Stratford, Debra 
of Fort MacMurray, Cathy of Cam
bridge (P). Dear fr iend of Betty and 
John Roberts of Toronto . 
Fairbank was a member o f the Ot tawa 
Geneological Society, The Toronto 
Gaelic Society and served with distinc
tion as a member of the Westminster 
Regiment in the Italian Campaign dur
ing the Second World War. 
Resting at the G ilbert Mac Intyre a nd 
Son Funeral Home, 252 Du blin St. 
North, Guelph, Ont. Funeral on 
Wednesday morning, November 23 to 
St. Joseph's Church for Mass of the 
Resu rreclion a t 1 I a .m . , intermen l at 
Marymour.t Cemetery. 
Prayers will be rec ited on T uesday 
evening al 8 p .m. The family will 
receive their fri ends on Tuesday from 
2 p .m. to 4 p.m. and 7 p.m. 10 9 p.m. 

47 le 

Articles for Sale 
USED steel pipe fo r sale, all sizes. I. 
R. Bell and Son, 3000 Copela nd . St., 
Cornwall . Tel. 933-1119. 13-t f 

GLASS for sale, tempered glass, 
single 34"x76", $27. Various sizes 
tempered thermo panes. Tel. Richard 
Kerr. Tel. 874-2293 . 18-t f 

PLYWOOD super special : 4'x8' 
spruce 31s", $9.30; 112, $14.95; i,s", 
$15.95; 314", $19.25; l 1s" tongue and 
groove fir $1 7.75; aspenite 7116", 

$6.75. Tel. (613) 764-2876. 34-lf 

45-gal. steel drums, $8 for one , $6 
each for 5 or more. Tel. 525-1937. 

35-tf ---- ------
SNOWBLOWE R, 8 hor sepowe r, 
Baycrest, good condition, near!y new. 
Tel. 347-3553. 40-8p 

BUNK beds for sale, used, no mat
tresses. Tel. 528-4297 after 6 p.m . 

46-2p 

, 1~LJL!:'.) 1.. 1vuh .. !, ..... , 1 ...i, in excellent 
sha e. Tel. 347-3423 . 46-3 

WOODSTOVES 
by 

• Fisher • Woodchief 
• Selkirk • Insulated 

Chimneys 

Save up to 75 % 
of your fuel cost 

Snetsinger' s 
Pro Hardware 
137 Pitt St. Mall 

Tel. 932-3662 44 sc 

Cards of Thanks 
CAMPBEl.:L-T he relatives of th 
late Mary Campbell wish to than 
everyone for expressions of sympath 
and acts of kindness at the ti:ne of he 
death. Special thanks to Maxvill 
Manor staff, the Munro Funeral 
Home, Rev. Gordon Fresque, the 
organist and choi r of Kenyon Church, 
Dun vegan. 
- The Campbell families and Mac-

leod families. 47-lp 

RICHARDSON, Margaret-We would 
like to thank all the staff at the Com
munity Nursing Home and Dr. 
Roman also the staff at the Glengarry 
Memorial Hospital for the kindness 
and care they gave to Margaret 
Richardson. Thank you all for the 
beautiful flowers , mass cards and 
sympathy cards . The Munro & Morr is 
Funeral Home . Monsi 2n or 

McDougald and Fat her Mazurk iecwicz 
Glen Nevis. Your kindness will always 
be remembered. 

- Mrs. Bella Mcintee and family. 
47-Ip 

THE Glen Sandfield L.O.L. would 
like to thank everyone who helped to 
make the dance in the hall on 
November 5 such a success. Special 
thanks to the many musicians who 
freely provided such enjoyable music 
for those dancing and those just listen
ing, to the ladies who prepared the 
delicious lunch and to all who attend
ed and gave ganerous financial sup
port for the upkeep of the hal l. 47-1 p 

Articles for Sale 
ARIENS snowblower, 10 h.p., electric 
start, tire chains, full range of gears, 
in new condition. Tel. 525-1657 days 
or 525-1939 evenings . 47-lc 

12-string Norman gui tar, natural 
finish and new strings. Tel., Peter, 
525-3 187. 47-l p 

FOR sale: Automatic washer and 
dishwasher. Bruce Picher. Tel. 
525-3463. 47-lp 

DRY sink cabinet for sale, new; also 
wanted - child's crib, safety standard 
size. Tel. 347-3293 eve~ings only. 

47-1 

CARAVAN Workshop offering hand 
woven items for sale, blankets, scarves 
purses, table mats, mosaics, etc. Tel. 
525-3839 or visi t the workshop in Glen 
Roy. 47-lp 

SMALL box stove for sale. Tel. 
525-2878. 47- l p 

COMBUSTION stove, like new. Tel. 
874-2961. 46-4p 

4 snow tires for sale for Chev or Pon
tiac, on wheels, two G78-14, two 
F78-15 . Tel. 874-2491. 46-2p 

TEAM uniform for broomball or soft 
puck, 15 sweaters, pants for sale. Tel. 
.,525-2690. 46-3p 

KITCHEN set with 4 chairs, stereo 
with 8-lrack, bar and fireplace, built
in, like new . Tel. 525-1028. 46-2p 

POOL table, 4x8, with balls and cue 
sticks, very neat. Priced for quick sale. 
Tel. 525-3334, anytime. 46-tf 

BARGAINS ! M.oving! Must sell, 
lady's and girl's clothing and shoes, 
like new. Tel. 525-2270. 46-2p 

ANTIQUE piano, $650, or best offer; 
a lso Scout uniforms for sale. Tel. 
525-4808. 47- lp 

KNITTING machine, also _yarn for 
sale . Tel. 347-2213. 47-3p 

FOR SALE 
CHRISTMAS 

TREES 

Scotch Pine, Balsam 
Spruce 

Tel. 525-3976 
47-?c 

KENNEDY 
BOUTIQUE 

CLEARANCE SALE 
on all o ur Spring 

and Summer clothing 
Drop by a nd see 

our Winter merchandise 
Open : _Thurs. & Fri. evenings 

Satu rday 9 - 5 
Tel. 525-3220 

Located I14 mile west of 
Me:Crimmon, off Hwy. 34 

•3·11 

I.R. BELL & SON 
Scrap Metal, Batteries 

Radiators, Copper, Brass and Steel 
We also sell used pipe and 

ISADORE BELL 
TEL. 933- 11 19 

used steel plates 
Top Price Paid 

3000 COPELAND ST. 
31-tf CORNWALL, ONT. 

ALARMS 
Your Area Specialists 

Burglary / F ire / fotercoms 

... protecting more than homes! •0-,2° 

NOTICE 
Classified Ad Rates 

All forms of classified advertising - Deaths, For Sale, Cards of 
Thanks, In Memoriam, Coming Events, etc. are on a CASH 
13ASIS ONLY and are charged at the rate of .10 a word, with a 
minimum of $2.50. Repeat, unchanged insertions are .50 
less. 
Classified ads will be accepted until 4:00 p.m. Monday. 
Classified display, $3.00 per column inch, minimum of two 
inches. and will be accepted until 10:00 a.m. Tuesday. 

AU Classified Ads 

CASH BASIS ONLY 
NO TELEPHONE ORDERS PLEASE 

Farm Produce Farm Produce 
CHRI STMAS trees, Scotch Pinc, for 
sale. Prices $8, $9 and $ IO at Glen
tassie Tree Farm, I st Kenyon R~ad 

WHEAT - Clean and dry, stored in an 
aerated bin . Tel. 527-5679. 47-2p 

(south of ~lex:;indria) , 2 112 miles west 
o ff Hwy. 34. Tel. 525-2092. 47-20 

Articles for Sale 

A ward Winning 

HONEY 

DOUBLE Sk i-doo t railer, $150. Tel. 
347-2928. 47-lp 

First P lace - Golden and Dark 
In Toronto Royaf Winter Fair 

our regular price 
DOUBLE bed, Simmons Beautyrest 
Back Care II box spring and mattress 
wi th covers, headboa rd, metal frame, 
wide casters . Tel. 347-2821. 47-lp 

ROUTER 5.0 amps, with accessories. 
Two straight and circular guides, five 
router bits, two wrenches. Owner' s 
manual. Tel. 525-1573. 47-lp 

$ l ·25 LB. (plu s container) 

Don and Ann MacPhee 
G len Robertson Road 

2 snowti res for sa le, H78-l5 . Will sell 
both for $60; Quebec wood stove, $50. 
Tel. 525-2255 after 4 p.m. 47- lp 

0 E barn ventil ati ng fa n a nd 
humidista t. Also intermatic light 
swi tch cont rol and intermittent cur
ren t control. All in good condition, 
reason dis man t ling s ta ble . Tel. 
527-2809, 527-2705 , 525-3283. 47- Ic 

MUSCOVY ducks. For preparing 
gourmet eating their meat is unique, 
de licious mild flavor, 3 to IO lbs. 
d ressed and frozen for holiday season. 
Glen Robertson. Tel. 874-2329. 46-2p 

at the bridge 

Tel. 525-1763 

Garden Centre 
and 

APPLES 
FALL HOURS: 

47•1 C 

MODERN Singer sewing machine, 5 
years old . Please call anytime after 3 
p.m ., 525-1290. 47-lp 
7 ca~es to trap raccoons or beavers. 
Tel: 525-1727 . Fabien Stang. 47- lp 

ASSORTED tin for sa le. i e l. 
527-5776. 47-2p 

Nov. & Dec. IO a.m .-5 p .m . 
Every day including Sunday 

I set of Stewart animal clippers in 
good condit ion wi th 2 sets of blades, I 
set new, never used. Price $ IOO fi rm. 
Tel. 525-3970. 47- l p 

MARL.IN 
ORCHARDS 

2 km west of 
Summerstown Rd. 

on H wy. 2 HOCKEY equipment, gloves, pants 
and more, almost new. Tel. 525-2616 
after 6 p.m. 47-3p 

Tel. 931-1213 41-11 

FRIDG E for sa le , Beatty, frost-free , 
16 cubic feet, 6 years o ld , good condi
ti on. Best rea sonable offer . Tel. 
525-4477. 47-1 D 

Articles for Sale 

McDonald's Electric 
m 
MllftllG Maxville, Ont. 

527-2189 

Your Maytag Dealer 
(Sales and Service) 

u ,~shers, Dryers, 

Jetclean ™ Dishwasher 

Maytag Microwaves 
Now In Stock 

Good Selection of Freezers 
On Sale Now 

46-3c 

----~ tt.~e. ,....,.,~"11Pi}M1 

~a~~ 
..,,.,,-, NOW ... 
-•- BIG SA.VINGS I ON THE WORLD'S 

LEADING SAW CHAI N! 

Buy 1 Chain Get 2nd at HALF PRICE 
Winter Cha in Oil 

4.50/ 4L single container price 
3.99/ 4L case price 

A.S.P. 
83 Main St. N. Alexandria 525-3620 

46· 4C 
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Farm Produce Poultry - Livestock 
DOUBLE-A-TREEFARM, RR2, 
Alexandria. For Koster Blue and Col. 
Spruce, Austrian and Scotch Pine. 
W .J .G . Aalders, prop. Tel. 525-3669. 

DRESSED roasting chickens, 7-9 lbs. 
Tel. 347-2530. 51-tf 

47-tf 

DAY-OLD meat-type chicks; also 
available at progressive age. Tel. 
347-2530. 18-tf 

CHOICE quality ground feed. Tel. 
527-5393. 45-4p 

WEANED piglets, ready for growing. 
Tel. 347-2530. 23-tf 

CHOICE quality ground feed, 50o/o 
shell corn, balance oats, barley a nd 
wheat, $8 per hundred weight, in your 
bags, for milk or meat, it can't be 
beat. George Crites, Maxville. Tel. 
527-5393. 45-4p 

GOATS: Milking does, $75 ; do~ kids, 
$50; 2-month kids, $25; some bred. 
Must sell, will barter. Phone Kerr, 
874-2293. 46-2p 

DRY firewood, cedar trees for hedge. 
Tel. 525-3706. 46-2p 

1112 yr. old hens for sale, 501f each, 
laying 45o/o . Tel. 528-4273. 46-2p 

WANTED- Dry firewood, small or 
large quantities. Tel. 1-5 14-269-2375. 

· 47-4c 

OATS for sale, 1982 crop. Tel. 
874-2510. 47- lp 

OATS and barley, mixed. Tel. 
527-5364. 47-2p 

White Pine 
Lumber · 

Dressed 
Specialty Items A Service 

BOARS 
• R.O .P. tested 
• Gov't health inspected 

Top Can. and imported 
blood lines · 

• Vaccinated 
• Guaranteed to breed 

Rough 
Moulding 

Tel. 525-3040 
R.R.l 

Alexandria, Ontario 

Co-owner 1982 Congre•~ 
Grand Champion Bred Gilt 

Breeders of the 
highest indexing boar 

ever station tested in Ontario. 

40 t i 

Lost - Found 

LOST- Lab-Setter, black, on Eigg 
Road, children's pet, chain on neck, 
answers to King. Tel. 525-1159. 47-1 p 

Real Estate 

ROBERT IRWIN 
RR2, Vankleek Hill 
Ontario K0B 1 RO 

613-678-2232 
Member of 

Progressive Swine 
Genetics Inc. 

Real Estate 

25-tf 

6.9 acres on Chapel Road, matured 
maples, high building site. Asking 
$14.700. Tel. 938-2093. 44-6p 

3-bedroom house on Bishop St. N . 
For more information call 525-4023 or 
874-2309. 45-40 

M. JEAN 

CAMERON 
. REAL ESTATE LTD. REALTOR 

2-BEDROOM COTTAGE plus boat and motor and all 
furniture. Located in Curry Hill area. Immediate occupan
cy. M.L.S. 

2 COTT AGES on beautiful treed lots on St. Lawrence 
River at Pilon's Point. Excellent river frontage . Ideal 
swimming and fishing. 

COSY 2-BEDROOM BUNGALQW with detached garage, 
on large lot in Lancaster area, occupancy December I , 
1983. Asking $36,000. M.L.S. 

MODERN 1,300 SQ. FT. LOG HOME situated on 
spacious treed waterfront lot on St. Lawrence River. 
Private location just minutes from Montreal. M.L.S. 

MODERN 2-BEDROOM MAINTENANCE FREE BUN
GALOW with partly finished basement sited on fully ser
viced lot in Lancaster Village. M.L.S. 

For further information: Cornwall 938-3860; Lancaster 
347-2215; A.G. Fraser, Stan MacIntosh 

--REAL ESTATE - IMMEUBLES -
TEL. 613-525-3419 • ALEXANDRIA. ONT. 

ALEXANDRIA town, just listed this 3-bedroom brick 
bungalow with finished basement that can be easily 
reconverted to apartment for extra revenue or for your 
own use. Very centrally located with carport and detached 
garage. Priced to sell. M.L.S. 
ALEXANDRIA town, 3-bedroom brick bungalow with 
spacious kitchen, living room, 4-pc. bath and fully finished 
basement includes large rec room, laundry room, 3-pc. 
bath and spare bedroom. Carport and fully landscaped lot 
with paved driveway. Excellent mortgage that can be 
assumed at only 81,2%. OPEN TO OFFERS. M .L.S. 
GLEN SANDFIELD area, close to border, renovated 
2-storey, 4-bedroom home with formal dining room, 2 
baths, spacious kitchen and many extras. Located on over 
I acre with lots of mature trees, double garage and detach
ed shed-workshop. Owner anxious to sell. MAKE US AN 
OFFER. Exel. 
GREEN VALLEY area, overlooking valley, modern full 
2-storey, 3-bedroom fieldstone and brick home, 2 baths, 
large kitchen, living room with impressive fieldstone 
fireplace. Located on 2 acres with garage. IMMEDIATE 
POSSESSION. Priced to sell. M.L.S. 
LANCASTER area, just listed this 10.8 rolling acre parcel 
of land with approximately half treed. Telephone and elec
tricity on site. Already severed and surveyed. Priced to sell. 
LOOKING FOR A HOBBY FARM? Close to Maxville 
and 417 Highway, 100 rolling acres, double road frontage, 
renovated 1112 storey, 4-bedroom home with all conve
niences and good barn . OWNER TRANSFERRED. 
M.L.S. · 
GLEN ~Ey1s _AREA, cl?~e to0\.,~der, 35 rolling treed 
acres, wmdmg nver, electricity ~ .ct telephone on site. Pric
ed to sell. M.L.S. 
GLEN ROY area. 2.5 cedar treed acre building site in 
recently developed area, telephone and electricity on site. 
Already severed and surveyed. Ready to build. Priced 
lower than a town lot. CALL TODAY. M.L.S. 
FOR MORE INFORMATION ON THESE AND OUR 
MANY OTHER F INE LISTINGS, PLEASE CALL A 
SALES REPRESENTATIVE OF YOUR CHOICE. 
E. Vaillancourt 525-3641 C. Wylie (St. Eugene) 674-2019 
R. Vaillancourt 525-3419 OFFICE 525-3419 

Poultry - Livestock Poultry - Livestock Pets for sale Personal Apartments Apartments 
HEREFORD heifer calves (2), born 
May. Real nice. Call 347-3589 
weekends only. 47- l p 

FIRST calf heifers due in December, 
all out of E. B.I. sires. Jack Jamieson. 
Tel. 874-25 10. 47-2p 

QUARTER horse colt, chestnut, six 
months old . Hereford and Simmental 
heifer calves, six months old, free
listed herd. Mixed firewood, dry and 
split. Leslie Clark, Dunvegan. Tel. 
527-5328. 46-2p 

SALE, sale, Bichon Frise, Maltese, 
Lhasa Apso, Yorkshire Terrier. Open 
every day by appointment. Prieur 
Kennels. Tel. 347-3420. VISA, Master 
Card. 44-tf 

TO give away, a puppy, 9 months old. 
fema le, Lab, cross, spayed, all shots, 
excellent with children, good watch 
dog. Tel. 525-3639. 47-1 p 

WANT to be slim for Christmas? Get 
on this IOOo/o guaranteed weight loss 
program. Call Rollande Theoret, 
525-3787. 45-4p 

THANKS to the Sacred Heart of Jesus 
for favors granted. F .S. 

BELLEVU,E Apartments: 2-bedroom 
apartments including parking, 2 TV 
outlets, garbage removal, stove and 
fridge, rugs, intercom system, storage 
area . (You pay water and electricity.) 
Tel. 525-2417 or:525-2718. 30-tf 

2-bcdroom apartment for ren t, 77 
Sinclair St., A lexandria, $200. 
Available immediately. Tel. 525-1581 
after 6 p.m. 46-2c 

CENTRALLY located one bedroom 
apartfnent. Available immedia tely 
with parking and large storage area. 
Tel. 525-3492 after 4 o.m. 46-20 100-HEAD OF CAITLE 

Consisting of milk cows, bred 
heifers, alJ ages. 

3 registered purebred Jersey heifers 
for sale, freshened first week of Oc
tober. Tel. 527-2845. 46-2p 

WOULD keep elderly lady in my 
home. Tel. 525-3270. 47-2p 

2-bedroom apartment for rent, 
available December I. Tel. 525-1854. 

46-2p 

DUTCH HILL FARMS 
Apply to: 

HOLSTEIN heifer calves for sale. Tel. 
528-4291 . 46-2p 

HOLSTEIN heifer calves for sale. Tel'. 
528-429 I. 47- 1 p 

2 outdoor, easily fed, male watch 
dogs, need home. Tel. 874-2792. 

PUREBRED Border Collie pops for 
sale, $1 JO each. Tel. 932-4394, Grant 
Brown. 47-Io 

THANK you to St. Jude and Sacred 
Heart of Jesus for favor received. 

G.P . 47-lp 

THANK you to tbe Sacred Heart for 
granting petition. L.M. 

I 1bedroom furnished bachelor, small 
kitchenette with stove and fridge. 
Priva te ground-level entrance with 
parking space. For appointment call 
1-523-1348 from noon to 9 p.m . 

2-bedroom apartment for rent in 
Green Valley. Available December I. 
Apply Ouellette's Lumber. A lso 
storage space for furniture. Tel. 
525-3786. 46-tf 

Cornelius Van Loon 
RRI 

Martintown, Ont. 

3 white faced cows, bred tu a 
Limousin with calves at foot for sale; 
also farm land to rent. Tel. 528-4628 
after 6 o.m. 47-2c 

Real Estate Real Estate Real Estate Real Estate 

Tel. 528-4506 
47·2p 

Real Estate 
BRICK 3-bedroom bungalow, finish
ed basement with fireplace, large lot 
with mature landscaping, centrally 
located. By appointment. Tel. 
525-2278 after 5 p.m. 46-4p 

MOBILE home for sale: 1972 Ken. 
worth, I 2x60, 3 bedrooms on fully ser• 
viced rental property in Glen Robert· 
son, terms rental-purchase, discount 
for cash. Tel. 525-3571. 46-2p 

HOBBY farm, 77 acres, house, barn, 
garage, Martintown, Ont. Tel. 
1-613-528-4628. 47-2p 

Real Estate 

LATREILLE 
REAL ESTATE INC. 

IMMEDIATE POSSESSION 
Chapel Rd., large 2-storey 
home, wood and oil furnace, 3 
acre bush lot, many extras! 
Only $79,900. M.L.S. 1564 

LANCASTER 

9th Road W ., Green Valley, Ontario 

1-613-525-4163 
ROBERT E. POIRIER, F.R.I., A.A.C.I. 

NEW LISTING: For the young couple on Marcoux Rd., 3 
miles west of Alexandria, two-storey home, la-rge kitchen, 
basement has recreational room plus 3rd bedroom on la rge 
150x300' lot. Priced for immediate sale at $33,500. Why 
pay rent? Call now. M.L.S. 
GLEN ROY CORNER: Four-bedroom home, large kit
chen living room with fireplace, former store area could 
bring extra revenue, double garage lot 100'xl85' with 
trees , $32,?00. M.L.S . 
ALEXANDRIA: 132 Dominion St. N. Large brick 
bungalow with attached garage, full finished basement, 
fireplace, corner lot with mature trees and shrubs, two 
paved driveways. M.L.S. 
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~ .... ,..,~...,'°'"'' ·~-Real !:state and Mortgage Broker 

Will sell or trade large 2-storey 
brick home fronting on Mair 
St. Has 3 offices, • 
bathrooms, 4 bedrooms, kit
chen, living room, sauna 
room, and .a large lot. The 
property is zoned Commercial 
I. 

2 serviced lots, suitable for 
mobile homes. Asking $6,500 
each. M.L.S . 1021 

SUMMERSTOWN: Glen Road, 3-bedroom bungalow, 
large ki tchen and living room, full basement partially 
finished on two-acre lot, $47,500. Owner has purchased 
other property. Build among mature cedars-a natural setting 

$18,000 . 

Tel. 525-1642 47-2c 

CARRIERE-PEDERSEN 
Realty ltd . Member Broker 

122 SYDNEY ST. 

ORA VEL HILL ROAD 
IO-acre bush lo t. Only 
$11,900. M.L.S. 1585 47-lc 

Tel. 938-3800 

HA VE YOU OWN BUSH LOT close to town and make 
extra income. 
BUILDING LOTS: Good selection to choose from. 

H ope S rreet will be constructed soon 

Buy one now even if you wanr ro build in a f ew years 
It's an investment in your fu ture 

39-tf 

MacMillan and Howes Rea I Estate Ltd. 
D.A. M~cMillan 931-1198 
Ewen Mcleod 347-2989 
Jo-ann Trottier 525-2010 
Rene Reynen 537-2043 

Cornwall 

Office 

933-6524 

THE ACTION TEAM 

Alexandria 

Office 

525-3039 

Anne Emory 938-0656 
Howard Broten 525-4697 
Amy Ward 347-2858 

938-2747 525-1664 VERY GOOD HIGH BUILD
ING LOT, 2 acres sloping 
south on the King 's Road 
east ,of Martin town. M.L.S . 

LAR GE DOU BLE LOT 
REDUCED TO SELL on 
Elgin St., Alexandria , also 
smal l duplex on property. 
M .L. S. 

3-B EDROOM MAXVILLE 
HOME: W ell maintained 
home and lot. Detached 
double garage, just reduced 
to $47,900. M .L. S. 

-121 KENYON ST. W. Afford-
able 3 bedrooms, den, living 
room, ktichen, large front 
yard. 47-ic 

HOME IN GLEN SAND
Fl ELD needs to be finished . 
Owner anxious to sell. Exel. 

VACANT LAND : 91; 2 acres 
near Glen Robertson, this 
property is open to offers. 
Call today. M .L.S . 

A SECLUDED ROLLING 
SEVENTY- FIV E ACRES , 
about 2;3 bush bordering 
about 1,200 feet of the 
Beaudette River. M . L. S. 

HALF-WAY BETW EEN 
W ILLIAMSTOWN AND 
COR NWALL: Comfortable 
3-bedroom bungalow on 2 
acres, partly finished base
ment , owner reloca ti ng, 
asking $47,500. Exel. 

4-ACRE TREED LOT w ith 
3-bedroom mbbile home 
and garage, W illiamstown 
area, priced at $30,000. 
M.L.S. 

48 ACRES CLOSE TO THE 
QUEBEC BORDER on the 
Del isle River, dri lled. well, 
septic system and small 
barn on t he property . 
M .L. S. 

AVAILABLE IMMEDIATE
LY : 3-bedroom b rick 
bungalow w ith 4th 
bed room in basement, 
f in ished rec room with 
Chaleureux wood stove and 
wet bar, 18x38 inground 
pool. Call us for viewing. 
Exel . 

SAUVE REAL EST ATE LTD . 

SERV ICED, SURVEYED 
building lots south of A lex
and ria. Aski ng $11,000. 
M.L.S. 

DEVELOPERS-We have a 
proposed plan of subdivi
sion with possible 19 lots 
waiti ng to be developed. 
Call us for more informa
tion. 

• • REAL EST A TE BROKER 

It 

•• ~~ 

DALKEITH, $29,000 
Neat country home on east edge of Dalkeith, 
all conveniences. Buying it is a win-win 
situation. M.L.S. 

STORE, FIRST KENYON 
Sideline for your family, active little country 
store which serves large group of mobile 
homes, also large 3-bedroom bungalow for 
your living quarters. Consider this extra 
revenue. M.L.S. 

700-ACRE CROP FARM 
600 acres ti llable, fer tile soil, a chance for 
beef or cash crops, natural drainage, plenty 
of ditches, good home, available at $500 per 
acre . M.L.S. 

BUY FOR NEXT SPRING. 
Cozy attractive cottage for your 1984 
pleasure, 110 feet frontage on Lake St. Fran
cis where yob can swim, fi sh and canoe all 
summer. There a re so few left on the lake 
that you should buy it now and be ready. A 
bargain. M.L.S. 

WE HA VE ALL TYPES OF HOMES 
For you in Alexandria, Maxville, Lancaster, 
Green Valley, Glen Robertson, Vankleek 
Hill, Hawkesbury, Greenfield, Moose 
Creek, Williamstown, Curry Hill, Dalkeith, 
Bainsville and Sou th Lancaster. 

A GOLDEN OPPORTUNITY 
One of the finest homes in Lancaster Village 
has just come up for sale. Beautiful 
renovated 2-storey older home, large master 
bedroom, wood stove in living room, rooms 
for whole family, also an inground swimming 
pool. Please call to visit this home soon 
before it is sold. M.L. S. · 

Office Hours: 8 a.m. 10 5:30 p.m. every day except Sunday 

39 Main St. North (613) S2S-2940 

Maurice Sauve 
Andre Brunet, Glen Robertson 
Bill Wereley, Ale:fandria 
Ann Marie Clemens, Vonk/eek Hill 
Ronald MacDonald, Alexandria 
Andre M enard, Green Valley 
Pauline Ashton. Bainsl'ille 

' 

Broker 
347-30/4 
525-2052 
678-3341 
525-2406 
525-3307 
347-3942 

YOU KNOW THIS HOME 
Wonderfully built 4-apartment, centre of 
Alexandria at 5 Bishop Street, main apart
ment is a perfect living quarters for the 
potential owner, all units are well finished. 
Satisfy your curiosity and visit it with us. 
Call today. A good investment. M.L.S. 

A BRIGHTER FUTU RE FOR YOU 
FAMILY BUSINESS 

Country store on Highway 34, profitable for 
a family enterprise, also very good home, 
sells 750,000 Litres of gas plus confectionery 
goods. M.L.S. 

TO CLEAR ESTATE 
5-acre property just north of Dunvegan, 
reparable home for carpenter, yours for only 
$24,500 or make a reasonable offer. M.L.S. 

100 ACRES EAST OF ALEXANDRIA 
Your recreational investment , on paved Glen 
Robertson Road, 6 acres wide, plenty of 
mixed bush, much cedars, already a good 
dollar value in the bush, excellent spot to 
build a home. M.L.S. 

Ernst Sauer 
Germain Glaude 
Adelard Saure, Alexandria 
/-lerb Sch-..·art~, A l'0nmore 
Larry M eany, Williamstown 
Andrew Wieck owski, Vankleek /-lifl 

. MAKE AN OFFER 

525-2413 
525-4140 
525-3354 
346-5721 
347-2746 
678-5398 

Your offer will be considered if made this 
week on this 4-bedroom bungalow about 7 
minutes from Alexand ria. One acre lot. Ask
ing $32,000. M.L.S. 

HOME ON CANAL 
Curry Hill area, on Lefebvre Blvd., excellent 
large renovated home, full basement with 
room for garage and shop, boathouse on 
canal that leads to Lake St. Francis, only a 
couple of hundred feet from the beach on 
lake. Only $39,800. M.L.S. . 

MARTINTOWN COMMERCIAL 
A shop of your choice, building fully 
repaired, new exterior, reinsulated, ready for 
finishing touches to have an apartment 
upstai rs, adjacent old mill at bridge, only 
$29,000. M.L.S. 

COMPLETE DAIRY FARM 
ON OTTAWA RI VER 

Impressive farm on Highway 17 west of 
Plantagenet, 270 acres nearly all workable, 
spacious dairy barn modernized, 2 silos 
newer home, quota, cattle, machinery. 

MOVE TO THE COUNTRY 
Surrounded by forest, 2 acres of nature to 
enjoy, well-built 3-bedroom home a dozen 
minutes from Alexandria, $48,500. M.L.S. 

$38,000 COUNTRY BUNGALOW 
Just 3 km west of Alexandria, fine family 
bungalow, renovated in 1978, bright and col
orful, clean, 150 feet by 100 feet , 3 
bedrooms , many benefits. M.L.S. 

MAXVILLE, SPACIOUS, $29,900 
4 bedrooms, plenty of room fo r whole fami
ly, perfect begihner home at low price of 
$29,900. 

2,400 SQUARE FEET 
Exceptional .home, beautiful landscaping, 
rural 1.5 acres, near border. M.L.S. 

COMMUTE TO ALEXANDRIA 
Retire to a new life, keep some cows, calves, 
hogs, sheep and a horse, even if it's only a 
few years for the valuable experience. We 
have j ust the farm to experience this. It has 
62 acres, fi elds and a good bush, renovated 
home, solid barn, on highway. Come and 
visit it. M.L.S. 

GLEN NORMAN FARM 
91 acres good soil. Has 3-bedroom brick 
home, new kitchen cupboards, machine shed 
and barn, $82,500. M.L.S. 

BONNIE BRIAR FARM 
BEAUTIFUL OLD BRICK HOME 

Standout and tradition of McCrimmon area, 
spacious solid 2-storey brick home built in 
1898, well-built, plenty of rooms down and 
up, full basement, on 30 acres fertile hnd on 
Highway 34, large barn useful for cattle, 
horses, etc. Reduced price of $81,900. 
M. L.S. 

HOBBY FARM 
Just west Fassifern, 50 acres, half bush, old 
abandoned home, only 3 miles from Alexan
dria, $29,500. M.L.S . 
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Apartments Rooms - Boarders For Sale or To Let Services Services Services _ Services Services 
FOR rent, brand new super insulated, 
2-bedroom apartments with a hook-un 
for a washer and dryer, double kitchen 
sink, · attractive cupboards and 
balcony. Large 4-bedroom house, also 
a small one bedroom apartment with 
fridge and stove. Tel. 525-1642. 

47-2c 

Vehicles for Sale 
1969 3-ton truck flat bed, 14-ft. box, 
with dump. Tel. 525-1937. 14-tf 

1979 Buick Century wagon, light blue, 
radial tires, AM/FM radio, with safe
ty. Tel. 528-4352. 45-3p 

1976 dodge Colt, 4-cyl., auto., to be 
sold as is, $500. Tel. 527-3401. 46-2p 

1971 Dodge, completely recondition
ed, ready for winter, safetied, ex
cellent condition, $800 or best offer. 
Tel. 525-2011, Terry. 46-2p 

1978 Buick Century Special, only 
21,000 miles, 3.8 Litre, PS/ PB, 
automatic, must be sold to se11!e. 
estate. Tel. 874-25 I 0. 47-1 p 

1976 Plymouth Grand Fury with safe
ty, very good condition. Tel. 
525-3581. 47-2p 

1936 Chevrolet, excellent mechanical 
condition, needs liule body work, 
$800. Phone Bill at 527-2114. 47-3c 

RECONDITIONED 
MOTORS 

TRANSMISSIONS 
and Other 

Toyota Parts Available 
HIGHLAND 
Motor Sales 
Tel. 527-2735 
or 347-3950 

37 If 

We Sell 
REBUILT ENGINES 

Machine Shop 
Facilities 

A.S.P. 
83 Main St. 

525-3620 
Alexandria 

46·4C 

1981 Pontiac Parisienne 
Brougham 

1979 Chevrolet, 4-dr. 
1979 ARO, 4-wheel drive 
1978 Buick Lesabre, custom 
1977 Comet, 4-dr. 
1977 Pontiac Lemans, 2--dr. 
1977 Volare, 6-cyl. 
1977 Triumph TR-7 
1978 Chevrolet, 1,2 ton 
1976 Grand Prix 

- 1966 Oldsmobile Delta 88 

USED PARTS 
ALSO AVAILABLE. 

525-2144 
47·4C 

~lengarry 
HON'DA. 

Great 
Pre-Winter 

Specials 
•1983 Accord hatchback, excellent, 

very low miles 

• 1982 Toyota To\.-~ ~-dr., liftback, 
low mile S __ , mo-guard 

•1982 Honda Civic hatchback, low 
miles 

• I 981 Toyota Corolla SR-5, 5-spd . 

• 1981 Dodge Aries ' K', 2-dr., 4-cyl., 
auto. PS/ PB, good condition 

• 1980 Chev1olet Monza, 4-spd., lift
back, su·nroof, sport stripe 

• 1979 Plymouth Horizon, 4-dr. , 4-
spd . 

•1979 Dodge van, 4-spd . 

•1979 Accord, hatchback, CVCC, 5-
spd., low miles 

• 1979 Acadian, 2-dr. 

• 1979 Honda Civic hatchback, 5-spd., 
good condition 

• I 979 Hondamatic, good condition 

• I 978 Chrysler Cordoba, auto., buck-
et seats, AM / FM, etc. 

• I 977 Toyota Corolla, auto. , 4-dr. 

• I 977 Honda Civic hatchback, 4-spd., 

• 1977 Plyinouth Volare, auto., AM/ 
FM , bucket seats, 2-dr. 

• 1974 Ford Torino, auto., 2-dr. , very 
clean 

• 1973 Chev Impala, auto. 

All vehicles are safetied! 
12 month, 20,000 km warranty 

is available 

24-Month 
40 km Powertrain Warranty 

Also Available 

Open nightly ' til 8, Sat. 'til 12 
Gail Moffatt 525-3760 

or 525-2117 (res.) 

Hwy. 34 South, Alexandria 

Tel. 525-3760 

FOR rent : Room, furnished, clean, 
centrally located, close to schools and 
factories. Tel. 525-3956. 45-4p 
ROOM for rent with kitchen privileges 
for middle age man preferably, 
situated on Main Street. References 
required. Tel. 525-2 I 45 between 6 and 
8 p.m. 

47-20 

Work Wanted 
WILL babysit in my home anytime. 
Tel.525-1199. 47-4c 

Wanted 
WANTED: House or large apartment 
to rent starting December. Tel. 
1-514-455-1353. 47-2p 

For Sale or To Let 
GARAGE space for rent, 10112 ft. ceil
ing. Claude Ouellette, Alexandria. 
Tel. 525-2796. 28-tf 

Vehicles for Sale 

TOYOTA 
~ WiNTER ·-.r SPECIALS 

Like New Used Vehicles 
"We Believe in Service" 

•82 Toyota Tercel, black, SR-5, buck
et seats, liftback, 40 plus M.P.G. 

• 81 Toyota liftback Corolla SR5 

• 81 Plymouth Horizon, 4-cyl., 4-spd. 
transmission 

• 81 Datsun Pulsar, 4 speed standard, 
sound system, low mileage. Real solid 
car. 

•80 Tercel, 4-spd., 3-dr. liftback, 
front wheel drive, excellent gas 
mileage 

•79 Celica GT liftback, FM, 5-spd., 
good condition 

•79 Honda Accord, 5-spd., low 
mileage 

•79 Pinto, 2-dr., hatchback 

•79 Celica, 5-spd ., clean car 

•79 Pontiac Acadian, 2-dr., 4-spd. 

•79 Ford Fairmont station wagon, 
6-cyl. 

• 78 Datsun 82-10 standard trans. , 
hatchback, 4-cyl. 

• 77 Pontiac Ventura, auto._ V-6, 
PS/ PB, radio, Michelins 

• 76 Celica SR-5 liftback. Hurry on 
this one. 

•75 Ford custom, body good condi
tion 

Call Bill Metcalfe 

ALL UNITS ARE SAFETIED 
20,000 km or I year warranty 

available on most models 
Open daily 'tit 8, Saturdays 'Ill noon 

527-2735 
Out of Town: 347-3950 
Highland Motor Sales 

(Maxville) Ltd. 
Main St_., Maxville, Ont. 

TITLEY 
AUTOMOBILES 

Main St. 
Alexandria, Ont. 

Jacque Titley, Prop. 
Gerard Seguin 

Sales Representative 
Tel. 525-3035 

12 Months or 20,000 Kilometers 
Warrantee Available 

-CARS-

1984 Corvette, loaded . 
1983 Chev Cavalier, 14,000 km 
1983 Capri, special value, 4-cyl., 

2-tone 
1982 Pontiac Phoenix, 4-dr., 4-

cyl., auto. 
1982 Trans-Am, T-roof 
1981 Buick Regal , bucket seats, 

glass T-roof 
1981 Hond SOLO 4-cyl. 
1981 Malibu Classic wagon, 

loaded 
1980 Grant SOLD bucket seats 
1980 Chev Impala, 4-dr. 
1980 Buick Century Limlted, 4-dr 
1980 Fireb SOLD 1ss T-roof 
1979 Chevette, 4-cyl. , 4-dr., 

auto., $3,475 

1979 Chevel SOLD :iu Classic 
1978 Mercury Zephyr, 6-cyl., 

auto. 
-TRUCKS-

1981 Ford Explorer, 112 ton pick
up 

1980 Chev pick-up, auto ., PS/PB 
1980 Ford Vrl" \..' ~ 1ed, fully cus

tomize so 
1979 GMC pick-up , 4x4, V-8, 

auto. 
1979 Ford Ch::it<>~D 1an, captain 

club op SOL 
OTHER VEHICLES 
TO CHOOSE FROM 

WE BUY CARS AND 
TRUCKS FOR CASH 

50 acres of land for rent on Lochinvar 
Rd. near Hwy. 34. Tel. 525-2135. 

46-2p 

FOR rent or for sale: On Eigg Road, 
four-bedroom house. Call after 5 
p.m., t-514-324-1991, ask for Ralph. 

46-2p 

3-bedroom mobile for rent. Tel. 
525-3483. 46-3p 

FARM house for rent, 2 miles north 
of Alexandria. Tel. 525-1940. 47-3c 

FOR rent: 3-bedroom, two-storey 
house with double garage. Green 
Valley area, $325 / month plus utilities. 
Call 525-4163. 47-2c 

Rooms - Boarders 

MARTINTOWN 
LODGE 

Boarding Home 
For Seniors 

Close to Churches 

Affordable to 
all pensioners 

Tel. 528-4706 
46-2p 

Farm Machinery 
WOODSPLITTER for rent, $30 per 
day, delivered in Glengarry. Tel 
525-3861. 32-16p 

UEBLER Manufacturing Ltd.-Fac
tory introduction of new hydro static 
drive 40-bussel feed carts, November 
specials-save $$$. Contact Edsel 
Byers, Farm Equipment Inc., RR4 
Winchester, Sales, parts, service. Tel 
774-3340. 44-t_f 

GRINDER-mixer with electronic 
scale; portable grain roller and fence 
posts. Tel. 525-3706. 46-2p 

55-can bulk tank with automatic 
washer and water conditioner, also 
hay for sale. Tel. 874-281 I . 47-2p 

Vehicles for Sale 

MOTOR SALES L TO. 

New and Used Cars 
USED CAR SPECIALS 

1983 Camara, red , 15,000 km, st. 
3-123PA 

1983 Chev Cavalier, blue, 20,000 km, 
st. 3-122PA 

1983 Chev Caprice, brown, 16,000 km 
st. 3-111 PA 

1982 Park Avenue, brown, 67,000 km, 
st. 3-130PA 

1982 Camara 'Berlinetta, silver, 
57,000 km, st. 

1982 Chev, ct\) d chassis, 44,000 
km! st. 4-,s~, 1 

1982 Citatior. s~\.\'l.-, 50,000 km, st. 
4-12A 

1982 Pontiac P~·\'lnix, green, 58,000 
km, st. 3-1 s~~ 

1982 Chevy Cavalier, red, 47,000 km 
st. 3-104PA 

1981 Chev Citation, blue, 46,000 km, 
st. 3-121PA 

1980 Phoenix silver/black, 111,000 
km, 3-124PA 

1980 Buick Skylark, yellow, 52,000 
km, 3-129PA 

1980 Chev, Hi;\.\'l e van, 98,000 km, 
st. 3-ll 5Pf~ 

1980 Cadillac DeVille, white, 56,000 
km, st. 3-90PA 

1980 Delta 8\;~\) silver, 81,000 
km, st. 4-9A 

1979 Chevy Chevette, beige, 98,000 
km, st. 3-88PA 

1979 Ford LTD., 2-dr., green, 54,000 
km, st. 3-32A 

1979 Mustang Cobra, grey, 78,000 
km, Indy Pace Car 

1978 Ford van, 112,000 km, blue, st. 
3-46A 

1978 Delta 88 Royale Olds, blue, 
I 08,000 km, st. 4-17 A 

1976 Chev Belair, blue, 67,000 mi., 
st. 3-264-A 

USED TRUCK INVENTORY 

. 1983 Chevy 4x4, 314 ton pick up, blue, 
17,000 km, st. 3-114 PA 

1980 Chev Blazer 4x4, air loaded, 
green, 76,000 km, st. 3-20 IA 

1979 GMC 111 ton pick-up, brown/ 
beige, 83,000 km, st. 3-127PA 

1979 Ford pick-up, In ton, blue, 
109,000 km, 3-116PA 

1979 Chev Blazer, 2WD, black, 86,000 
km, st. 3-266A 

1978 Dodge pick-up, 111 ton , brown, 
74,000 km, 3-119PA 

1977 Chevy van, grey, 47 ,000 km., 
st. 3-393-A 

Hwy. 34 

Open : Mon.-Fri. 9 to 8 
Sat. 9 to Noon 
Alexandria 525-1480 

--~--- -~~~~~-- -----

SANTA Claus available for Christmas 
parties , family gatherings, school par
ties, etc. Call early at 525-3186. 

47-5 

RENAUD'S 
Automotive Service 

Roland Renaud , Prop. 
Now Open 

OPENING SPECIAL 
Oil Change , Filter & Lube 

Most Cars $1 5 
& light Trucks 

182 Main St. North 
525-4332 47•1C 

Farm Machinery 

N9 Ford tractcr , 1954, in very good 
oondition. Tel. 525-3326. 47-2p 

7,000 lb. 12 v electric winch,-0riginally 
$425; Alaskan chainsaw, mill with bar 
and chain, originally $275. 
Reasonable ofrers welcome. Tel. 
525-2854 after 6 p.m. 47-lp 

1MF' 1-........_J 

HOOF trimming. Call Gary Jans . Tel. 
932-5724. 46-2p 

OVERWEIGHT? 

Let us show you how to 
lose from 10 to 30 lbs. in 
a month and save money 
while doing it. 
By calling us all you have 

to lose is WEIGHT 

Tel. 525-4947 
44-tf 

FRANK'S TOURS 
UPCOMING TOURS: 
Tour 1 - Florida, Daytona 
Beach, 23-day tour, Feb. 18 to 
March 11, Surfside Inn, $899 
p.p. 

Tour 2 - Mid-Term Break Ex
pre.ss Bus, Daytona Beach, 
Fla., March 10 to March 18, 
Hawaiian Inn, starting at $375 
p,p. 

Tour 3 - Nashville at Easter, 
April I 9 to April 23, starting 
at $275 p.p. 

VITRERIE 
GREEN VALLEY 

GLASS LTD. 

See us for 

• 

all kinds of 
windows! 
GLASS 

MIRRORS 
ALUMINUM 

DOORS 

WINDOWS, WINDSHIELDS 

Tel. 525-2704 

clt1de · 
MOBILE 

DISCOTHEQUE 
Weddings - Stags - Parties 

525-2943 13-tf 

or 525-3808 
Andre M. Menard 

Open For 
Bookings 
1983-1984 

Still Available 

USED TRACTORS 
Tour 4 - Jamboree in the Hills I-MF 285 with cab 
Wheeling, W. Va., July 13 to 

I-MF I 130 less cab, 120 h.p. July 15, starting at $239 p.p. 
I-MF 30 tractor backhoe 

For New Year's Eve 
JOHNNY BRUNET 

and 

with loader 
I-MF 165 with loader 
I-MF 285 less cab 

Snowblowers In Stock 
Used 120 h.p. tractor 

less cab for rent 

Now in Stock 
Turnco Grain Box 

Brant Augers 

DEALER 

Dl.21 
Parts - Sales - Service 

Menard 
Farm Supplies Ltd. 

Andre Seguin, Prop. 
Green Valley, Ont. 

Tel. 525-2190 or 525-1691 
Business Hours: 

Weekdays - 8 a .m. to 5:30 p.m . 
Saturdays - 8 a.m. to noon 

W~'re looking for work. 

C$JKUBOTA 
-
,~,, TROTTIER 

FARM 

-

EQUIPMENT 

I,,.-
~ LTD. 

Hwy. 43, Alexandria 
Tel. 525-3120 

TRACTORS 

New and Used 
Ask About Our Extra 

Specials on New Tractors 
Prices in effect to Nov. 30 
1-7710 4x4 with cab 
1-4610 

1-3910 

Plus Many Models of the 
I 000 Series Tractors 

I-7700 Ford with cab, ex-
cellent 

1-8-<soU) 1 
2-Dexta diesels 
l~W4 Int. tractor 
1-Ford 3000 and loader 

Check Us Out For 
Your Snowblower Needs 

Good Supply of 
Ford Parts Plus 

Pressure Washers, 
Air Compressors, 

Battery Chargers and 
Electric Welders 

We Supply 
AVCO NEW IDEA 

Equipment and Parts 

- PLUS -
10 ton on 11 L tires, teles-
copic pole, $995 

8-ton on used tires, $785 
6112-ton on used tires, $595 

18-ft. hay racks, $490 
215-bushel gravity box, 

$750 
270-bushel gravity box, 
$950 

Inquire for more 
last minute specials 

BUSINESS HQURS . 
8 a .m. to 5:30 p.m. 

Sat. 8 a .m. to 12 noon 

For Information: 

FRANK'S TOURS 
Box 606 

Morrisburg, Ont. 
543-3444 or 535-2888 

Notice 

47-lc 

THE COUNTRY 
RAMBLERS 

933-2832 

Notice 

45·4C 

NOTICE TO CREDITORS 
ALL persons having claims 

against the estate of EMILE 
THEORET, late of the Town-

NOTICE TO CREDITORS ship of Roxborough, in the 
AND OTHERS County of Stormont, who died 

IN THE MATTER OF THE on or about the 23rd ·day of 
ESTATE OF ZILDA QUES- .August, 1983 are hereby 
NEL, LATE OF THE TOWN notified to send full par
OF ALEXANDRIA, IN THE ticulars of their claims to the 
COUNTY OF GLENGARRY, undernamed on or before the 
WIDOW, DECEASED. 7th day of December, 1983, 

TAKE NOTICE that any immediately after which date 
persons having any claim the assets of the deceased will 
against the estate of Zilda be distributed among the par
Quesnel, who died on or about ties entitled thereto, having 
the 20th day of September, regard only to claims of which 
1983, are hereby required to the executors shall then have 
send full particular of their notice. 
claim to the undersigned soh- DATED AT CORNWALL, 
citors, on or before the 7th day ONTARIO, this 8th day of 
of December, 1983, after November, 1983. 
which date the estate shall be BERGERON, ROYER 
distributed, having regard & LEDUC 
then, only to such claims as Barristers & Solicitors 
shall have been received. 340 Second Street East 

DATED at Cornwall, On- Cornwall, Ontario 
tario, this 10th day of Novem- Solicitors for the executors of 
ber, 1983. the estate. , 
MacDONALD & MacPHEE 

126 Sydney Street 
Cornwall, Ontario 

Solicitors for the executors. 
46·3C 

Help Wanted 
ST ART your own business part-time 
or full-time, min. investment, no ex
perience necessary, serious people on
ly need apply. Tel. 525-4947. 44-tf 

EXPERIENCED operators on plain 
single needle machine, piece work 
rate, opportunity to make good 
wages . Apply at Regal Kni11ing Mills, 
113 Main St., Alexandria or call 
525-2209. 45-3c 

! Conull d'1duc1tlon du comtts dt 
Stormont, 0und11 6 Gltngury 
Counly Board ol Educ,tlon 

( 

requires immediately 
(presumably until 

March 5, 1984 (or longer) 

TEACHER (Full-Time) 
for Grade 3 and 4 

at 
Roxmore Public School 

Written applications will be 
received until November 25, 
1983 by Mr. Brian Loucks, 
Principal, P.O. Box 39, Avon
more, Ontario KOC 1 CO 
(346-5502). 

Sarsfield O'Connor 
Chairmsn 

T. R. Leger 
Director 

AN EQUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER 
47•1C 

46-Jc 

Help Wanted 
OFFICE clerk-bookkeeper wanted by 
local retail business . Experience 
preferred. Reply to P. 0 . Box 267, 
Alexandria, Ont. KOC IA0. 45-3c 

BABYSITTER required, North Lan
caster area. Tel. 347-2144 after 6 p.m. 

47-2p 

BOVISAN 

Offers 
• A new approach to 
supplying farm products. 
• More than 15 years ex
perience in development 
production and 
marketing of BOVISAN 
• Dairy sanitizers and 
cleaners, plus accessories 
hou~ehold products 
motor oil, auto chemical 
and a complete line of 
paints. 
An opportunity to build a 
farm door-to-door territory 
into a rewarding income base 
on salary plus commission. 
If you are 25 to 40 years old 
farm-wise, well-known in your 
locale, and can sell from a 
company-stocked van, con
tact: 

JOEL D. WATKINS 
Laurentide Chemicals Inc. 
9355 Henri-Bourrassa East 
Montreal, Que. HIE I P4 

514-325-2615 

EXPERIENCED 
BUTCHER NEEDED 

References An Asset 
Apply in person to: 

Alexandria IGA 
424 Main St. South, Alexandria 

47 tr 

SKYLARK 
Discotheque 

L'ALOUETTE 
Weddings - Mixed Parties 

Parties, etc_ 
Music for all occasions. 
Tel. (613) 525-2008 

Jean Seguin 
47·4c 

3-DAY 
SHOPPING TOUR 

to 
Syracuse and Corning, NY 

DECEMBER 2-4, 1983 
$105 per person, 

double occupancy 
Contact: 

STORMONT TOURS 
Avonmore 45•3c 346-2063 

Tender 

FARM FOR SALE 
BY PUBLIC TENDER 

A farm located 5 km east of 
Alfred, Ontario, with the rear 
portion of the property back
ing on to Highway No. 17. 

Part of Lot 17 and 18, Con
cession 5, Township of Alfred 
in the County of Prescott. Ap
proximately 207 acres, with 
WO workable of which an
proximately 55 have been tiled. 
Two-storey, five-bedroom 
metal clad dwelling. Service 
buildings consisting of two 
sow farrowing barns, fully 
equipped with a capacity of 
125 sows, two stave silos, 22 
head cattle barn addition and 
milk house. 
Note: 
(I) Two 60Jo tile drainage loans 
totalling approx. $10,000 may 
be taken over. 
(2) Land leased out for 1983 
crop year. . 
(3) Land encompasses ap
prox. 33 acres of workable 
crown land along river, which 
is leased perpetually to the 
subject land owner, free of 
charge. 

Tenders to be received by 
December 9, 1983. Minimum 
deposit $10,000. 

For further 'information, 
please contact: 

Farm Credit Corporation 
G. D. Trottier 

20 Montreal Rd. 
Cornwall, Ontario 
Tel. (613) 932-0442 

Refer to file 1671-536 

Services 

47-2c 

GENERAL carpentry, renovauons 
and repairs. Yvon Charlebois. Tel. 
525-4166 after 6 p.m. 44-4p 

SANTA Claus suits for rent for par
ties or Christmas Eve. Pierre Costume 
Shoppe. Tel. 525-3976 after 6 p.m . 

45-7 

FLORIDA 
Tour 1 - Daytona Beach, 
23-day tour, Feb. 18 to March 
11, Surfside Inn, $899 

Tour 2 - Mid-Term Break Ex
press Bus, Daytona Beach, 
March 10 to March 18. 
Hawaiian Inn, starting at $375 
p.p. 

For Information: 
FRANK'S TOURS 

Box 606 
Morrisburg, Ont. 

543-3444 or 535-2888 

Tender ~-

47•11 · 

MUNICIPAL DRAINAGE 
TENDER CALL 

TOWNSHIP OF LOCHIEL 
SEALED TENDERS, clear

ly marked as to contents, will 
be received by the township 
clerk up until 12:00 NOON, 
LOCAL TIME, MONDAY, 
DECEMBER 12, 1983, for the 
construction of the MacGilli
vray Municipal Drainage 
Works. 

Approximate Quantities 
(Major Items Only) 

Excavation & Spreading 16000 m1 

Excavation & Disposal 14000 m1 

Tile Outlets 50 units 
New Fence 1700 m 
Private Culverts 25 units 
Slope Seeding 75000 m2 

County Road Culvert Lump Sum 

Tenders shall be submitted 
on the forms provided and ac
companied by a certified 
tender deposit cheque in the 
amount specified in the tender 
documents, made payable to 
the Treasurer, Corporation of 
the Township of Lochiel. 

The successful bidder will be 
required to supply a lOOOJo per
formance bond at the time of 
signing the agreement. 

Plans, specifications and 
tender documents may be ob
tained from the office of the 
municipal clerk, or at the of
fices of the consulting 
engineer, for a non-refundable 
fee of $20 per set. _ 

Lowest or any tender not 
m;cessarily accepted. 

A.J. Graham Engineering 
Consultants Ltd. 

2724 Fenton Road 
Box 917, RR5 

Ottawa, Ontario KIG 3N3 

Township of Lochiel 
Mr. R. Charbonneau 

Clerk-Treasurer 
Box 56 

Dalkeith, Ontario K0B IE0 
47· 1C 

Services 

ATTENTION FARMERS 
Qu ick Delivery Service of 

Bagged Shavings from 

Sanilit Ltd. 
Save Time and Money 

Call, days, 525-1032 
Nights, 525-3970 or 525-2382 

VIOLIN 
LESSONS 

sponsored by 
Glengarry Strathspey and Reel Society 

to be held at 

Glerigarry District High School 
For beginner & intermediate level 

Fees $30 per student 
Anyone interested apply to: 

47-?p 

Donald J. MacPhee, instructor 
525-1763 

Donaldson Macleod, president 
525-3597 47-\_c 

--- -------
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• 
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Classified 
Services Services 

WILL do carpentry, wallpapering, 
painting and ceramic tiling; also 
weekends. Reasonable prices. Call 
Ken at 525-2454. 28-24p 

Full Line of 

Pioneer 
WE buy antique and used furniture. 
Piano, dining room set, tea wagon, 
tables, chairs, standard or corner cup
board, complete or partial household 
estates. Julien Lefebvre, 1261 St-Louis 
St.. Beauharnois. Tel. 1-429-4489. 

and 

Husqvarna 
Chain Saws 
Chain Oil 

With Good discount 
37-l 5p 

If you need 
JEANS or BLOUSES 
we will demonstrate 

samples of our inventory 
in your home 

Days or Evening 

Tel. 525-4395 
We give bonus coupons. 

46·2p 

Notice 

S.A.P. Ent. 
RR2 Dunvegan, Ont. 

Tel. 613-527-2850 

MacGillivary's 
Outfitters 

BAGPIPES 
HIGHLAND 
SUPPLIES 

TARTAN 
B Y-T/1£-METRE 
Anythin11 Scotri.rh 

We hul'e it! 

44·8p 

38·11 

315 Clark Avenue, Cornwall 
Tel. 933-4867, 347-3729 

Notice 

NOTICE TO CREDITORS 
lN THE MATTER OF THE 
EST A TE OF CLARA ME
N A RD, LATE OF THE 
TOWN OF ALEXANDRIA, 
IN THE COUNTY OF GLEN
GARRY, WIDOW. 

NOTICE TO CREDITORS 
IN THE MATTER OF THE 
EST A TE OF KENNETH 

WILLIAM ALLEN, LATE 
OF THE CITY OF MON
TREAL, IN THE PRO
VINCE OF QUEBEC, ME
CHANIC. TAKE NOTICE that all 

persons having claims against 
the estate of CLARA 
MENARD, WIDOW, who 
died on or about the 23rd day 
of October, 1983, are hereby 
required to send full par
ticulars of their claims to the 
undersigned solicitor, on or 
before the 30th day of 
November, 1983, after which 
date the estate will be 
distributed having regard only 
Io the claims of which notice 
shall then have been received. 

TAKE NOTICE that all 
persons having claims against 
the estate of KENNETH WIL
LIAM ALLEN, mechanic, 
who died on or about the 7th 
day of April, 1981, are hereby 
required to send full par
ticulars of their claims to the 
undersigned solicitor on or 
before the 14th day of 
December, 1983, after which 
date the estate will be 
distributed, having regard on
ly to the claims of which notice 
shall then have been received. DA TED at Alexandria, On

tario, this 2nd day of 
November, 1983. 

DATED at Alexandria, On
tario, this 18th day of 
November, 1983. Eva Lefebvre, Executrix by 

her solicitor FRANK ALLEN, ad -

• 

J EAN MARC LEFEBVRE 
Barrister & Solicitor 

ministrator by his solicitor 

39 Main Street North 
Alexandria, Ontario 

JEAN MARC LEFEBVRE 
Barrister & Solicitor 

KOC lAO 
39 Main Street North 
Alexandria, Ontario 

45·3t KOC 1 AO 47-Jc 

Complete 
Dispersal 

"ELMRO" Registered Holstein Herd 
of GIimour Brown, Richmond, Ontario 

Selling at Fawcett's Sale Arena, 
Winchester 

Monday, December 5 
12:00 noon 

60 Head Selling: Many fine young cows in this breeder's herd with 
type, production and great depth of pedigree. From important 
cow families and sired by a selection of the best Unit Sires avail
able. 

(See October Hol1teln Journal, page 145) 

A fine group any good breeder will appreciate. Herd average 
150% - 151%, fourth highest average in Carleton County in 1982. 

ROP - CLASSIFIED - FREE-LISTED 
For reservations, catalogues, or any information, contact owner 
or sale managers. 

Allison 
TT4-3610 

OWNER: GILMOUR BROWN, 838-5504 

FAWCETT BROTHERS 
Sale Managers 
WINCHESTER 

Cardinal International 

Cattle Co. Inc. 

Ralph 
774-5710 

Holstein 
Consignment Sale 

held at the 
Sales Barn, RR1 Cardlnal, Ont. 

Fri., Nov. 25 
12:30pm sharp 

Selling approximately 50 head of grade and purebred Holsteins. 
mostly fresh and springing and free-listed Featuring from 
LaGantolse Ferme Inc., RR1 Lefebvre. Que .. a fresh Very Good 
third-calf cow, milking well . with a BCA of 162 and 177. The next 
two dams behind this Very Good are classifi ed Good Plus. 

If you have any consignments, please call immediately. Our 
commission for consignment sales is only 6 per cent. All anrmals 
sold, except those sold for export, are paid tor the day of the sale. 

If you have cattle for sale privately, let us know about them. We 
often have orders to fill. 

Starting Nov. 25 you can ca ll us TOLL FREE to let us know what 
you have for sale at 1-800-267-3992. 

SALES MANAGER - ROBERT DODGE 
Please phone 657-3252 between 6 :30am • 8 :00am 

or 657-3285 after 7:00pm 
JAMES COOPER - AUCTIONEER 

Notice Notice 

NOTICE TO CREDITORS NOTICE TO CREDITORS 

lN THE MATTER OF THE 
EST ATE OF DONALD UR
QUHART, LATE OF THE 
TOWNSHIP OF CALE
DONIA, IN THE COUNTY 
OF PRESCOTT, RETIRED 
FARMER. 

AND OTHERS 
IN THE MATTER OF THE 
ESTATE OF DONALD 
JOHN KERR, LATE OF 
THE TOWNSHIP OF KEN
YON, IN THE COUNTY OF 
GLENGARRY, RETIRED, 
DECEASED. 

TAKE NOTICE that any 
persons having any claim 
against the est~te of Donald 
John Kerr, who died on or 
about the 15th day of 
September, I 983, are hereby 
required to send full par
ticulars of their claim to the 
undersigned solicitors, on or 
before ' the 7th day of 
December, 1983, after which 
date the estate shall be 
distributed, having regard 
then, only to such claims as 
shall have been received. 

TAKE NOTICE that all 
persons having claims against 
the estate of DONALD UR
QUHART, RETIRED 
FARMER, who died on or 
about the 22nd day of Oc
tober, 1983, are hereby re
quired to send full particulars 
of their claims to the under
signed solicitor, on or before 
the 30th day of November, 
1983, after which date the 
estate will be distributed hav
ing regard only to the claims 
of which notice shall then have 
been received. DATED at Cornwall, this 

7th day of November, 1983. DATED at Alexandria, On
tario, this I st day of Novem
ber, 1983. 

MacDONALD & MacPHEE 
126 Sydney Street 
Cornwall, Ontario Angus John Macleod, Admi

nistrator by his solicitor Solicitors for the executrix. 
4 6· 3 C JEAN MARC LEFEBVRE 

Barrister & Solicitor 

Getting lost 
39 Main Street North 
Alexandria, Ontario 

KOC IAO in the crowd .. 

find it fast 
Tired of the stampede of shoppers? 
Make 11 easy on yourself and do your 
shopping form the Class1f1eds . 

45.3c 

"""WW"""' STORMONT, DUNDAS 
AND GLENGARRY 

AUCTION SALE 
Old used pipe (various sizes) 
and miscellaneous items will 
be auctioned at the 

ST. ANDREWS WEST 
PATROL GARAGE 

St. Andrews West, Ont. 
WEDNESDAY, NOV. 30/83 

commencing at I p.m. 

')~ 

The 
Glengarry News 

525-2020 

All items sold as is, 
delivery not included. Can be 
viewed at St. Andrews West 
Garage on Tuesday afternoon. 
For further information con
tact Murray Doyle at l -984--
2222. 
TERMS OF SALE-Cash, 
certified cheque or pre-esta
blished credit. 

Auctioneer: Murray Blair 
47·1t 

.-.-.-.-..-.- .,_.,_, l Christmas ,Christmas 

I Sall.JNRESERVEDale 1 
~ AUCTION SALE 1 

Sat., Nov. 26, 1983 
at 10:30am 

Corner of Highways 43 & 31, Winchester, Ont. 
Selling on behalf of Ward Mallette Inc. the followlng: 
New Stock: 75 Rubicks balls and pyramids, 6 ~pice rac~s. 50 
picture frames, 50 butterfly pickle dishes, 25 hamburger 
coasters, pocket knives, snake cubes, 62-piece, 25-plece and 
30-piece socket sets. 
Selllng on behalf of Four Seaeons Lawn & Marine, 
Woodstock, Ont. the followlng: 
New Stock: 100 snowmobile helmets, cases of new JD toys, 
snowmobile suits, children's suits, T-shirts, shovels, boat 
cleaner, wax, spray paint, outboard oil, rope + machirye, 
rubber raft, Toro push snowblower, JD weed eater, Toro weed 
eater. boat props, Allied 250 loader fits JD 950 tractor, weight 
box tor JD 950, tire chains, rear tires for law11 tractors, JD 2X12 
plow, JD 35,000 BTU portable heater.front blade for lawn 
tractor, snowmobile hoods, chain saw chains, spark plugs, 
safety helmets, flash lights, JD snowblower tor lawn tractor, 
marine fuel tank. 

Used Stock: JD 110 lawn tractor with 38" mower, 1980 Skidoo 
Citation 440, caboose, 2 double snowmobile trailers, Huss 8 
hp log splitter, JD #100 compressor 1 hp, JD A22 pressure 
washer, Green machine weed eater, Electrolux commercial 
vacuum, Electrolux carpet shampoo, 2 ceiling suspended gas 
heaters. 1 hp air compressor 220 V, bench grinder, air gun, 
jacks, drills, volt meters. electrical test equipment, 1T chain 
hoist, benches, hydraulic work bench, service manuals, plus 
large assortment of shop tools, motor props, 90 hp, 75 hp, 35 
hp, 28 hp and 18 hp Evinrude motors, 20 outboard motor 
stands, boat dollies, 2 snowmobile transport carts, marine fuel 
tank, Sharp ER3535 cash register, desk, 5 chairs, cheque 
writer, tiling cabinet, typewriter, dressograph, office supplies. 
1980 Ford custom 150, 8 cylinder automatic. 

Selllng on behalf of Ward Mallette Inc. the followlng: 
Canox welder, 5 hp air compressor, sand blaster, 
approximately 60 bags of Silice 40 sand, chain hoist, work 
bench, vise, torches, shop tools, desk, chair, filing cabinet, 
parts bin, large assortment of milking equipment parts, filters, 
teat dip, teat cups, couplers, elbows, clamps, hose, plus many 
more parts too numerous to mention. Milking machine, 2 s .s. 
milk pails. s.s. wash tank. 2 cow clippers. extension cords, 
cow halters. chain hoist, wheelbarrow, fencer, floats, 
insulated stove pipe. 

Also selling truck load of new tools, drill presses, table saws, 
bench grinders, plus hand tools. 

Term• of Sale: Cash or acceptable cheque with bank letter. 
Announcements made the day of the sale over-rule all 
previous advertisements. 

LUNCH AVAILABLE 

RIDEAU AUCTIONS INC. 
WINCHESTER, ONTARIO 

For more Information call Hunter McCalg, Manager 
Days: 613-774-2737, 774-2735; Evenings: 613-258-5095 
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Glengarry Connection 
The following story appeared in 

the November 10th issue of The 
Gazette, Montreal. 

First World War veteran Paul 
Michaud says he can't under
stand all the fuss about bilingual
ism in Canada. 

As far as Michaud is concern
ed, all Canadians would be wise 
to become fluently bilingual, 
because: "That's the way all 
Canadians should be." 

Michaud, 86, has been chosen 
Quebec's French-speaking repre
sentative for the Remembrance 
Day memorial services in Ottawa 
tomorrow. 

He was born in Alexandria, 
Ont., and grew up speaking both 
English and French in that rural 
town not far from the Quebec 
border. 

Michaud said his knowledge of 
French probably saved his life 
during the war. 

While serving in Belgium, 

Michaud was wounded in the 
head by shrapnel and was sent 
back to England to recuperate. 

After recovering, he was ex
pecting to be sent back to the 
front but was instead given new 
duties as rifle instructor for new 
French-Canadian conscripts. 

"They were going to send me 
back to fight, 'but with conscrip
tion, a lot of French-Canadian 
soldiers came over," said Mich
aud, · a member of the Hudson 
Legion. 

"So I became an instructor for 
20 French-speaking conscripts. 

'Tm thanking God that it 
might be that which saved my life 
and has me here today." 

Michaud has lived with his wife 
of 63 years, Yvonne, in Hudson, 
about 50 kilometres west of 
Montreal, for the past 40 years. 
He has been an active member of 
the Hudson branch of the Royal 
Canadian Legion all that time. 

Onistian councils meet 
by Rev. E. N. Mc~ll 

The Christian Councils of Pres
cott-Russell and Glengarry held a 
joint meeting at the home of the 
Rev. and Mrs. E. N. McColl in 
Maxville recently. 

impressed with the opening ad
dress of Dr. Jean Vanier. 

Preparations were begun for 
the Week of Prayer for Christian 
Unity to be held January 22 to 29. 

There was a discussion on a 
report of the Vancouver Assembly 
of the World Council of Churches. 

Among the topics presented 
were the WCC outreach to 
countries of the Third World and 
the association of the western 
branches of the faith with those of 
the Near East. 

The members rejoiced in the 
45th anniversary of ordination of 
Fr. G. Labrosse also his 45th year 
of association with St. Eugene 
Parish . The Rev. Paul Miller 
expressed the wish that such an 
achievement would continue for 
many years to come. 

The reporter, the Rev. Dr. 
Ormond Hopkins, was much 

As a thanksgiving for his years 
in Holy Orders, Fr. Labrosse 's 
friends made a donation to the 
Canadian Diabetic Association . 

EASTERN ONTARIO HEALTH UNIT 
PRENATAL CLASSES 

Eastern Ontario Health Unit will be conducting 
Prenatal Classes in the near future, at the 
Glengarry Memorial Hospital in Alexandria. 
For information, call the Health Unit -
Alexandria Cornwall 
525-2222 (Collect) 

47-lt 933-1375 

! ConuK d'educatlon dH coml11 d• 
s1ormon1, Ounoas I Gllng,rry 
Counly Board ol Education 

r 

For the information of the general public, the 
decision-making process, time line and criteria 
for identification and consideration of schools 
for closure follows. 
A. DECISION-MAKING PROCESS AND TIME LINE 
No. Action Date 

I Superintendent re.source tentatively 
identifies schools for study October 15 

2 Superintendent resource meets with 
principals of identified schools to 
review information required for 
study October 30 

3 School Facilities Report and Educa-
tion Statistics are completed November 30 

4 School Facilities committee reviews 
School Facilities Guidelines and 
recommends revisions to Board, if 
required December 15 

5 School Facilities· Guidelines, School 
Facilities Report and Education 
Statistics are distributed to Prin
cipals and School Committee 
Chairmen for information January 1 

6 School Facilities Committee reviews 
School Facilities Report and Educa-
tion Statistics January 15 

7 School Facilities Committee makes 
interim report to Board January 30 

8 School Facilities Committee meets 
as required with affected School 
Committee or school communities 
to outline alternatives being consi-
dered February 15 

9 School Committees present briefs to 
Board February 27 

IO School Facilities Committee con
siders School Committee briefs, 
School Facilities Report and Educa
tion Statistics and formulates 
recommendations for presentation 
to Board March I 0 

I 1 Board approves, rejects or modifies 
recommendation of School Facili-
ties Committee March 20 

B. CRITERIA FOR CLOSURE OF SCHOOLS 
When the enrolment of a school can be accommodated in 
one or more schools, students are within one ( l) hours 
transportation of that school and the school has com
parable or better facilities, then such school shall be iden
tified as eligible for consideration for closure. 

In determining the order of priority for closure of schools, 
the following criteria shall be considered: 

a. time travelled on school bus; 
b. degree to whfch multiple grades are present; 
c. extent of facilities; 
d. cost of operation; 
e. extent of community base; 
f. degree of choice of programs to be offered; 
g. future growth potential. 

A minimum period of three (3) years from time of iden
tification of school for consideration as to closure; to ac
tual closure, shall be observed. 

S. O'Connor T.R. Leger 
Chairman 46·2c Director 

Michaud clearly recalls the day 
he enlisted and the day he was 
shipped overseas. his first day of 
combat and the day he wa<; 
wounded. 

He also remembers his feelings 
on Nov. 11, 1918, the day the war 
ended. 

" It was 90 degrees in England 
and very humid. We were in our 
shorts and on parade. Armistice 
was signed and we were all 
delighted. 

"I didn't see much action but 
what I saw was enough." 

Michaud, father of four, grand
father of 26 and great grandfather 
of 20, said he joined the army in 
1916 "basically because I had· 
nothing else to do. " 

"I wasn't some hero or any
thing, but the year before I joined 
I worked on a farm, " he said. 

"There was no money in 

farming and l wasn't going 
anywhere." 

He joked that , while in combat, 
"we fought at night and hid like 
scared animals during the day." 

After the war, he married and 
joined Canadian Pacific laying 
railroad tracks. 

He moved to Hudson in 1943 to 
become a foreman with CP and 
retired in 1962. 

Since then, he and Yvonne 
have enjoyed the quiet life in 
Hud on. which he calls "a 
beautiful little town where every
body knows each other and says 
hello." 

He said he is " honored" to be 
choseii one of Quebec's repre
sentatives at the ceremony in 
Ottawa. • 

"'When the war was over, we 
were all glad, but it's something 
that can't be forgotten," he said. 

NOTICE 
Township of Charlottenburgh 

The council meeting scheduled for Monday, 
November 28, 1983 has been cancelled and will 
be held instead on Tuesday, November 29, 1983 
commencing at 8 p.m. 

NOTICE 

By Order 
Of Council 

47·\ C 

Township of Charlottenburgh 
Take notice that the council of the Township of Charlot

tenburgh proposes to pass by-law No. 20-83 being a by-law 
to stop up and close a portion of the road allowance bet
ween lots 26 and 27 registered plan 19 (Wil1iamstown) in 
the Township of Charlottenburgh in the County of 
Glengarry and to authorize the conveyance thereof to the 

abutting owners. 

Anyone wishing to oppose this by-law must notify the 
clerk in writing giving their reasons before the date of the 
passing on the 13th day of December 1983 . 

M. J. Lapierre 
45•4c Clerk-Treasurer. 

Village of Lancaster 

PUBLIC MEETING. 
, ., ; • 1 Vlu~ 

Concerning A 
~roposed Zoning 

By-Law Amendment 
TAKE NOTICE that tht c uocil of the Corporation of the 
Village of Lancaster m hold a public meeting on 
December 6, 1983 at 7:30 p.m. at the village 
municipal building to consider a proposed zoning by
law amendment under Section 34 of the Planning Act. 

The proposed zoning by-law amendment would change the 
zone category of approximately 1,051 square metres of land from 
"Residential First Density (R1)" to "General Commercial (C1 )". 
The lands are located on the north side of Monk Street, west of 
Highway 34, as shown below. The lands subject of the amend
ment, and adjacent land fronting Highway 34 (zoned "Commer
,cial (C1), are presently the site of an automobile dealership. This 
amendment is intended to permit construction of an office 
building for an insurance agency utilizing both the lands subject 
of this amendment and the adjacent " Commercial" lands. 

ANY PERSON may attend the public meeting and/or make 
written or verbal representation either in support of or in opposi
tion to the proposed zoning by-law amendment. 

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION relating to the proposed amend
ment is available for inspection at my office during regular office 
hours. 

DATED at the Village of Lancaster this 31st day of October , 
1983. . 

SPRUCE ST. . . I . . . . 
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Mr. Ian MacDonald , Clerk-Treasurer 
Village of Lancaster 

Box 220 
Lancaster , Ont . KOC 1 NO 

Tel. 347-2023 

Area of proposed rezoning from 
" Residential First Densily (R 1 l" 
to " General Commercial (C1)" 

47-lc 
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Accounting 

Paul J. Martin & Co. 
*Business ,Consultants 
*Tax Service 

*Bookkeeping 
*Accounting 

1207 Pitt Street Cornwall 938-8473 
543-3468 Morrisburg Shopping Plaza 

B.E. COMRIE 
& CO. INC. 
15 Fifth St. W. 

Cornwall 

613-938-3634 

Auctioneers 

BROWN'S 
AUCTION 
CENTRE 

Robert J. Brown 
Auctirm Sales I Appraisals 

Spl!ci11/ Rates on £stales 
anti Co//lplele Households 
RR2, South Branch Road 

Cornwall , Ontario 

932-7925 938-0709 

• Trustee in Bankruptcy 

• Agent for Secured 
Creditors 

• Receiver and Manager 

• Insolvency Consultant 

Antiques 

COMPTOIR 
POPULAIRE 
100 St. James St. 

Corner of East Boundary 
New and used furniture, antiques, 
clothing, skates, curtains, material, 
footwear, etc,, etc. 

All kinds of articles. 

Tel. 525-3445 
Fernande and J. Eddy Belair 

Owners 

Automotive 

Are you having 1l,Al?lA~ 
s~~Ylg_ll 

RADIATOR 
PROBLEMS? 

Call ~\\ '!~ 
MR. RADIATOR 

Laurent Ladouceur, Prop. 

Tel. 525-3752 

RALPH'S 
Automatic Transmission Specialist 

Transmission Tune-ups 
Transmission Oil Coolers 

and General Repairs 

R.R.1 Dalkeith, Ont. (613) 525-3194 
2 miles North of Mccrimmon & Lochinvar Rd. 

Repair and Recondition 
Radiators 

All models from 
Cars to Heavy Equipment 
FREE ESTIMATES 

Open: Mon.-Fri. 'tit 9 p.m. 
Sat. 'til 6 p.m. 

R&R Sports Sales 525-3693 
182 Main St. NGrtk · 525-2207 .. 

Bedding 

~~.!'S 

W aterbeds and Accessories 
Bedding and Linens 

305 Montreal Road 
Cor:nwall, Ontario 
K6H l_B6 

.Charters 

938-7342 

THE MOST MODERN CHARTER COACHES 
IN EASTERN ONTARIO 

School Buses are Also 
A 11•il1bl• for Charter 

\\ l>1=.~1'M1:.~ 
DELANEY BUS LINES LTD. 
A\fONMOAE, ONTARIO KOC 1 CO 

Fully lict1nc•d and insured to •II 
points in Canada and ths U.S.A . 

AVONMORE 

346-2063 

,Business and Prof essioool Dlrectory 

Construction 

Sterling A. 
BRAMAN 
General 

Contractor 
Additions , Renovations 

FREE ESTIMATES 
No Job Too Big 
or Too Small 

938-6395 
All 525 numbers 
Dial Zenith 67470 

Denis 525-3182 Gerald 525-2316 

Laferriere 
Freres Const. 

House & Building 
Movers 

Foundation & General 
R_epairs - Sawmill 

Tel. 347-2938 
Alexandria 

QUESNEL'S 
ROOFING 
Hot Tar and Gravel 

Asphalt Shingles & Repairs 
Eavestroughing & Turbine Inst. 

FREE ESTIMATES - WRITTEN GUARANTEE 
Mike (Alexandria) 525-3519 
Ron (Cornwall) 1-938-2892 

Remi J. Poirier 
Construction Co. Ltd. 

Commercial and Residential 
Construction a·nd Repairs 

294 Main St._ Alexandria 525-3446 

®lengarrp 
FURNITURE STRIPPING 

QUALITY REFINISHING & REPAIRING 
INSURANCE WORK - UPHOLSTERING 

ALL TYPES OF SATIN & HIGH GLOSS LACQUERS 
300DtfFEAENT STAINS TO CHOOSE FROM 

ONE OF EASTEJIH ONTARIO'S LARGEST FURNITURE REFINISHERS 

.. qJou ·ec Co111r -=BcH•ti .. Ask About Our Guarantee 

528-4259 (2 MIies East of) MARTINTOWN RR 1 

'funeral Home Flea Market 

Keep Your Coat On :. 
Yes! The 

Serving Glengarrians 
In Cornwall 

Country Flea Market 
is open every day 'ti/ 
dusk. We buy and sell 
many things from 
yesterday. 822 Pitt St. (613) 938-3888 

Cornwall, Ontario 8 miles west of Alexan
dria on Hwy. 43 Ronald Wilson, Director 

H. Weihrich 

Limousine Service 

Taylor Drive-U Service • "Limousine Service to Airports,, 
Mirabel, Dorval and Ottawa 

International Airports 
Will pick you up at your home or office and drive you to the airport. 

Reasonable Rates 

For reservations a"!!.!_nfo""!!1tion please cql/ 

347-3033 
RR2 Williamstown 

KOC 2JO 

Monuments 

RRI 
, P.O. Box 460 

Lancaster, Ontario KOC I NO 
Display - 802 Pitt St., at 8th St. 

Cornwall, Ontario 

Kingston Monuments Ltd. 
Cemetery Memorial<; & Bronze Plaques 

Alex W. Fraser Home 1-613-347-2363 · 

Printing 

I 

The Glengarry News 
Letterheads, Business Cards 

Envelopes, Wedding Invitations 
Stag Tickets 

"For all your Printing Needs" 

3 Main St. Tel. 525-2020 

0 

Pest Control 

TESSIER Pest -control Inc. 

-......~~
Marcel & Huguette Tessier· 

Licensed Exterminators 
932-6061 
Cornwall 

We ·aim to kill! 
Professional Services 

Residential - Commercial 
Professional Services In 

Extermination, Prevention Fumigation 
FREE ESTIMATES & 

INSECT IDENTIFICATION 
Service Within 24 Hours · 

527-3001 
After Hours • MaxviUe 

Repairs 

Chain Repair 
and 

Sharpening 

Any size chain 
also new carbide chain 

lasts 10 times longer 

Tevo Repair 
525-2409 

GLEN GARRY 
TIRE SERVICE 

All 1ype, of lire~. including farm 
24-hour service 

On the ,pol repair~ 

Night Calls: 
· GILLES - 874-2727 

RON - 347-3157 
Glen Robertson 
Tel. 874-2727 

Achille Larocque 
Service 
-Electric Motors 
Appliances and 

Water Pump 
Repairs 

347-2109 
Larocque St. 

Curry Hill, Ontario 

I 
A& D , 

_._....._., Construction 

\ Gencrall,Main ~enancc, 
· Paint, Drywalls , Wallpaper, 
Carpentry, Roofipg, Siding, Win
dows, Barn Repairs,We also Make 

Picture Frames and Mirrors. 
Anything You Want Fixed 

Ask for Andre 
525-1105 

ADRIEN MENARD.ELECTRIC INC. 
ELECTRIC MOTOR REPAIRS 
11 Mill Square Tel. 525-2173. 

• Service of water pumps and 
installation 

·, • Repair of Sunbeam cow -clippers 
• Sales of Jacuzzi and Realty jet pumps 

(Repair all makes of water pumps) 

APPLIANCE REPAIRS 
BRUCE. PICHER 

Alexandria & Area 
525-3463 

205 Dominion St. 

Now Available - Parts 
Dryer Belts, Elements, etc . 

Restoration 

Glengarry Restoration 
and Conservation 

Antique Log House Kits 
Consulting-Interior and Exterior Decorating 

Tasteful additions-General re!Jabi!itation 
Complete log or stone house restoration 

. Robert Filliol 
Restoration Technologist 527-2436 

Saw Mills 

ALEX ROBERTSON SAWMILL 

Hardwood and Softwoo.d Lumber 
Cedar Lumber and Posts 
Slabwood and Firewood 

JONSERED CHAINSAWS (Sales & Service) 
R. R. 2, Martintown 528-4262 

Satellite Supplies 

Earth 
Satellite 
Systems 

10-Ft. Dish Special 
$2,850 

Tel. 347-2312 
or 347-2143 

' 

Septic Tanks 

DON CONROY 
& SON 

Septic Tank Cleaning 
Repai r and Insulation 

Call 931-1108 
931-1527 
Summerstown. Ont. 

The Glengarry News, Alexandria, Ont. 
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Satellite Supplies 

SATELLITE & LOCAL TV 
- -

.f. 
··_ ~X-80u1SATELLITE SYSTEM .\ 

Fall and Winter Viewing 
More Than 120 TV Channels · r 

•Home Box Office-Movies •Continuous News 
•ESPN - 24-Hour Sports •Rock Music Shows 
•Eros, _Ad_~lt ~ntert~inment •Cable & Local Stations 

CompleteT.V.R.O. - Sales and 525-2039 
Janiel System No. 1; Service 527-5248 

·. · For $2,495 ___ · to all makes 

Taxi 

LEVERT TAXI 
cJ!-h:-n'l . Esso Service Centre 

'~P~. • _ ,On Every Fill-Up Receive a Ticket on our 
J. · $50 <(].as Bonus Draw - Held every Saturday 

-~ Open 24 Hours, 6 Days a Week 
· Monday to Saturday 

525-2696 We Specialize in Long Distance Runs! 525-2662 
Ticket No. 239520 • Use Mainville 

Watch for the opening of the Amusement Centre at 
levert 's Esso, Opening Soon 

Water 

COMFORT 
WATER TREATMENT 

• Softeners • Filters 
• Distillation • Free Water Analysis 

18 Main St., 

525-3877 
GERALD OUELLETTE -Alexandria ' 

,, " 1 Ji 

-Robert's Rental ·SerJ:ice 
We are the new distributors for 
Labrador pure spring water and 
water coolers. 

.' 

Water Coolers may be rented 
until water problem is 

over in Alexandria region. 
Free Trial Offer 

For· More Information 
-- Call 525-2807 

CONRAD MENARD 
WATER CONDITIONING 

Sales and Service of 
Water Softeners and Filters 

Chemicals and Supplies 

24-hour Service Call 

613-525-2156 

Wrecking Yard 

WHY WAIT FOR SPRING? CLEAN VP NOW! 

Lo~hiel Wrecking Yard Ltd. 
We Buy Cars for Scrap 

We also buy Batteries, Copper, Aluminlnn 
Metal and Steel 

Hours: Mon.-Fri. 8:30 to 12, I to 4:30 p.m.; Saturday Closed 

i• • I' 

Hwy.,34 Alexandria, Ont. 525-3797 
_ _ _ __ (l mi_!! D__!>~-~ !)f. A_!!xandrla) 

Wood Heating 

REMEW,t.BLE £MERCY CEMTRE 

Come see us for all 
, I your wood heating needs! 

~~!Ci~ Richard Kerr 

257 William 
Hawkesbury 

Dalkeith 874-2293 
632-0456 

[·, 

• 
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Auld lang syne 
.~~~~~~))S(~~~,>.le('>-.G>.11C'<~.;,~~:~~i~ 

Group enj«;)yed billeting 
TEN YEARS AGO FIFfY YEARS AGO EIGHTY YEARS AGO 
Thursday, November 29, 1973 Friday, December 1, 1933 Ftlday, November 27, 1903 

by Karen Yemm 

Glen Smith of Eganville is well 
settled in at his new post as 
Assistant Agricultural Represent
ative in Glengarry-The price of 
haircuts will go up in Alexandria 
barbershops on Monday. New 
prices will be $2 for men and 
$1.50 for young boys.-Mon
signor Henri Bougie celebrates 
the golden anniversary of his 
ordination on Friday, November 
30.-Glengarry County 4-H ban
quet and awards night was held 
November 21. This group sports 
140 4-H members which empha
sizes the enthusiasm and dedica
tion in Glengarry for this youth 
program.-The three fire brig
ades in Charlottenburgh Town
ship each took delivery of a new 
fire truck last week. 

TWENTY YEARS AGO 
Thursday, November 28, 1963 

Contract for the 40-bed Glen
garry Memorial Hospital here, 
was let Monday to M . Sullivan & 
Sons Ltd., Arnprior at $561,300. 
A start on construction can come 
within two weeks.-Mr. and Mrs. 
Garnet Upton , Alexandria, are 
patients in Hotel Dieu. Their car 
was struck by another near 
Summerstown, Monday, when 
Mrs. Upton suffered a crushed 
jawbone. - Al Malcomson has 
won recognition from ROP serv
ice for two long-producing cows 
each of which has passed the 
100,000 lb. mark.-Dial tele
phone service comes to Maxville 
and St. Isidore Sunday. 

THIRTY YEARS AGO 
Thursday, November 26, 1953 

Acclamations were general in Dr. J. Howard Munro of 
Glengarry municipalities as the Maxville, arrived home Tuesday 
result of nomination meetings last evening from Edinburgh, Scot
Friday, and no elections will be land , where he took a most 
needed. In Alexandria Mayor J . successful post-graduate course. 
A. Laurin was returned while the He will spend some time with his 
reeves given acclamations in- parents before going to Germany 
eluded: Alexandria, H . D. Dug- to further pursue his medical 
gan; Maxville, Robert MacKay; studies.-In a run-away accident 
Charlottenburgh, A. A. Kennedy; on Wednesday, Alex Lalonde was 
Kenyon, Archie McKinnon; Loch- thrown to the ground and hurt his 
iel, Gilbert Seguin.-Donald A. shoulder.-Mrs. A. M. Cameron 
Macdonald, KC, of Alexandria, has sold her farm, Lot 19, Fifth 
was unanimously chosen presi- Concession, Lochiel, to a gentle
dent of the Eastern Ontario man from Ste. Anne de Prescott. 
Liberal Federation at the annual -A. A. McDonald who spent 
meeting held in Ot~awa.-Donald several months at his home, Lot 
Gormley left early this week for 16, Third Concession, Kenyon, 
Montreal, where he has accepted left Monday evening for Spirit 
a position.-A poultry station has Falls, Wis .-John McLennan of 
been established at Apple Hill, the firm of building contractors, 
whereby Messrs. Dancause Bros. Murphy & McLennan, died re
merchants, will represent a lead- cently at Los Angeles, Calif., in 
ing Montreal company. his 64th year. A n,ative of 

SIXTY YEARS AGO 
Friday, November 30, 1923 

Glengarry, as was his wife, the 
former Mary Campbell, he left for 
Chicago in 1872. 

This weekend at: 

For the second rotation this 
year in Alexandria, the billeting 
program of Katimavik has been 
completed. We are very pleased 
at the success of it. Each of the 
participants wish to relate to you, 
whom we stayed with and ~hat 
our experiences were. 

Line Blanchard, Quebec, had 
the opportunity to stay with 
Edward and Cecile Menard. Line 
said ''billeting gave me the 
opportunity to learn a variety of 
things . That was my objective." 
Line learned cameo, ceramics, 
macrame and other artistic tal
ents. Line liked her billeting very 
much and r ecommends the Men
ard family highly to the next 
rotation of Katimavik partici
pants. 

Alain Dion, who has now left 
our Katimavik group stayed with 
Mr. and Mrs. Claude of Glen 
Robertson . Alain enjoyed his 

Lieutenant W. S. Maclean, son 
of the late Mr. and Mrs. Hugh 
Maclean, has been appointed 
Postmaster at Maxville, succeed
ing Charles McNaughton, who 
has resigned because of ill health 
after 25 years' service. Lieu,tenant 
Maclean served overseas with 
the Canadian and Imperial Forc
es, as well as in the Air Force, 
being a "casualty" in both 
branches.-N. Geneau has taken 
possession of the Sauve Hotel at 
Glen Robertson, and is making 
extensive alterations.-At the 
Women's Institute convention for 
Ontario, held in Toronto last 
week, Mrs. D. D. Grant of Moose 
Creek, was elected to the execu
tive.- J. Roy Macdonald, electri
cian, left Tuesday for Sioux 
Lookout, Ont. , to accept a posi
tion with the CNR.-Austin Cam
eron has arrived at his home, St. 
Elmo, on an extended visit from 
the West.-On Monday, Angus 
Hoey McDonell joined the Instal
lation Department of the North
ern Electric Co. , of Montreal. 

G & G Charcoal Pit 
Restaurant and Dining Lounge 

SEVENTY YEARS AGO 
Friday, November 28, 1913 

Ernie Frank 
and Anne Frances 

Country and Soft Rock 

Also Daily Special 
Happy Hour 5 to 7 
Monday to Friday 

Book now for your Holiday Party 
Capacity to 80 persons. 

Call Gilles for more information. 
103 Main St. North (Plenly of Free Parking) 525-1812 

r~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~, 
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stay. He worked on the farm 
doing maintenance work and 
painting the barn. 

Earl Derouchie of Ontario 
stayed at the home of Mr. and 
Mrs. Duchesne. The Duchesnes 
own a dairy farm in Dalkeith. Earl 
found his work with the animals 
"very educational and at times 
exciting." He enjoyed the life of 
the farm very much. As well as 
learning to take care of the 
animals, Earl got some practice 
cutting and splitting wood. He 
enjoyed his experiences so much 
he hopes to return to the farm to 
learn some more in the future. 

Nathalie Vilion of Quebec was 
very satisfied with her stay on the 
farm of Mr. and Mrs. Vallee of 
Fournier. N;thalie's work consist
ed of looking after the feeding 
and cleaning up after the rabbits 
and cows. She was glad to feel 
free to ask questions and have 
them answered fully . Nathalie 
was the eighth billeting partici
pant that the Vallees accepted 
into their home but she was proud 
to be the first Quebecois! 

Allan Kuzyk of Saskatchewan 
said "My billeting experience 
with Mrs. Lajoie of Alexandria 
was excellent, especially the 
food!" It was nice for Allan to eat 
plenty of meat rather than plenty 
of vegetables we eat here at the 
Katimavik house. Allan found he 
enjoyed the whole family exper
ience with Mrs. Lajoie, her son 
Noel, and daughter Louise. He 
enjoyed playing darts, pool and 
watching television. Allan worked 
at the Legion painting the exterior 
white. All in all, he found the 
people he worked with and lived 
with fantastic. 

Kim Peters of Ontario billeted 
with Mr. and Mrs. Beaupre. Kim 
found billeting educational in a 

way she didn 't expect. She lived 
with the Beaupre family of four in 
the country in a residential 
trailer. " Since the summer was 
very dry there was little water in 
the well. They went to the 
neighbors for showers. It made 
me realize the importance of 
water and how we take it for 
granted I" The work Kim was 
involved in was mainly house
work, cleaning and child care. 
Kim also snent three days helping 
Allan paint the exterior of the 
Legion building. 

Terry Smith of Saskatchewan 
stayed with Mr. and Mrs. Poider 
of Williamstown. Terry helped 
Mr. Poirier worked on an old care 
he has been rebuilding. A new 
experience for Terry was the art 

of liquid embroidery. Mrs. Poirier 
took her to Cornwall to see a 
home and craft show which she 
thought was interesting. Terry 
said, "I found my billeting family 
very nice. They were fun to be 
with and treated me like I was 
thetr son." Terry also worked at 
the Legion helping paiRt the 
exterior of the buildjng. 

The last participant to report is 
myself. I spent the three weeks of 
billeting with Monique and Ewen 
Massia and their three children: 
Danny, Patrick and Angel. The 
work I did for Monique at home 
was mainly dishes and tidyin& 11p. 
I also got to know first hand how 
early little children get up in the 
morning, even i( it is Saturday or 

S11nday l It was really nice to have 

100 TV CHANNELS 
AND MORE OF 

SUPER ·VISION 
OR I 

LU NATER RE TV 
SATELLITE RECEIVER 

two little brothers and a sister 
even if it was just for three weeks. 
My home life with Monique and 
Ewen was extraordinarily nice. I 
worked at Ecole Ste. Marie for 
three days each week. The work 1 
did for the teachers was laminat
ing flash cards, and pictures, etc. 
and covering books. The work 
such as that took a long time but 
was important to th~ teachers. 
My billeting experience was 
great. I was glad to get to know 
the Massia family as well as I did . 

You can see why all of us had 
such a fine time billetmg. All our 
families were very nice. We very 
much appreciated all the billet ing 
parents and their families who 
shared a bit of their lives with us. 
It was greatly appreciated. 

Complete Lunaterre No. 1 System for S2,650 
Get Yours for Great Television Viewing This Fall and Winter 
For more information contact: 

Art Matheson 
Hwy. 34 at Dunvegan Rd. 

Tel. 525-4168 

,-;::.~-- ~-----··· · 

44.5c 

Make An Informed Choice on Dec. 15 

Plan To Attend The 

John S. (Farmer) McDonald, of 
Glen Roy, escaped with a bruised 
head and broken ribs in a fall 
from his barn roof which he was 
shingling. A son George escaped 
the fall.-The resignation of 
Chief Cardinal was accepted by 
the Police Commission. Co!lstable 
Raymond Legroulx will carry on 
until a new appointment is 
made.-Mrs. J . H. Charlebois 
has been advised that one of her 
sons, Andrew, 52, of Minot, ND, 
was critically injured when struck 
by a car while crossing the 
street.-Emery Laporte has join
ed the staff of the Royal Bank 
here.-Maxville Curling Club has 
its new artificial ice and official 
opening is set for Saturday. 

D. Fergus Jamieson, proprietor 
of the corner store at Maxville, 
this week sold out his large 
interests to his brother, Robert 
Jamieson, who had for some-time 
been in business in the Metro
polis. Mr. Jamieson intends 
moving to Russell, where he has a 
good business.-Ewen Maclen
nan , co-author with Charles Wil
bert Snow of "Songs of the 
Neukluk," a collection of poems 
on Alaskan life, died while on a 
visit to Seattle. A well-known 
Alaskan, Mr. Maclennan was a 
son of the late D. H. Maclennan, 
Second Concession, Charlotten
burgh.- Dr. Finlay Munro of 
Maxville, a recent McGill gradu
ate, has passed the final examina
tions of the College of Physicians 
and Surgeons of Ontario.-After 
an absence of five years in the 
West, A. J . O'Shea is on a visit to 
his parents at Apple Hill.- The 
Bank of Ottawa is to open a 
branch at Dalkeith, with Louis 
Parnell as manager. 

w w 
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FORTY YEARS AGO 
Friday, November 26, 1943 

_.. Sergeant Allan MacIntosh, 
"J RCAF, son of Mr. and Mrs. 

; 

Donald H. MacIntosh, Dunvegan, 
is reported missing after air 
operations overseas. He had 
graduated as a flight engineer 
overseas last month after remust
ering for air crew.-A large 
timber wolf was shot at Apple Hill 
last week by John Munro.-Maj
or D. F. MacRae, MC, of 
Cornwall, son of Mr. and Mrs. D. 
A. MacRae, "Mayfield Farm," 
Williamstown, has received a 
promotion to the rank of Lieut
enant-Colonel overseas. He is 
attached to Canadian Army head
quarters in London.- Sergeant 
Norman A. Hartrick, son of Mr. 
and Mrs. Kenneth Hartrick, RR2 
Dunvegan, graduated as an Air 
Bomber in the RCAF at Mont 
Joli, Que., on Monday.-Two 
Vankleek Hill nursing sisters, 
Madeline Fraser and Margaret 
McCann, were among Canadian 
nurses and soldiers rescued from 
the Mediterranean when their 
vessel was sunk by Nazi air 
attack. 

rnJIPGoodrich 

For value, convenience and 
year-round traction, this 
steel belted radial combines 
great mileage at ailordable 
prices. The computer 
designed tread coupled 
with low-rolling resistance 
tread compounds delivers 
improved fuel economy. 

As Low As 

66 .59 
P155/BOR13 

Bal. and Inst. Included 

GUINDON 
cHARGEX Tire Service -=-Apple Hill - 527-2844 - 1-800-267-7191 

11116th to Full Size I 
I CO(V!PLETE SETS $ 7 91 
I V1olln, Case, W 
W Bow and Rosin ~ 

1l From 1l 
~ We carry a complete line of violin ac- Vl 
1l cessories plus a complete repair service j 
W Satisfaction Guaranteed W 

Music ... The Gift That Lasts 
A Lifetime From Cornwall's 
No. 1 Music Store 

MELODt:fr 
IMUSIC lENTRE 

SINCE 1963 
CHARGEX -VISA -

I 
w 
w 
Vi 
w 
w 
w 
ii 
w 
w 
Vi 
I 
~ 

933-0205 I 

Bicentennial Kick-Off 
DANCE 

St. Mary's Parish Centre, Wil/iamtown 

"200 YEARS OF SHARING" 

Saturday, Dec. 3 
9 p.m. to 1 a.m. 

Music by Johnny Brunet 
$2 per person in advance $2.50 at the door 

Start of Beard and Mustache Growing Contest 
Sponsored by Williamstown Bicentennial Committee 

w 

CANDIDATES 
M EETING 
Monday, November 28 at 8 p.m. 

at the 

Glengarry Sports Palace 
All three political candidates for the December 1,5th 
byelection in 
have agreed 
meeting. 

Stormont, 
to attend 

Dundas and Glengarry 
this important public· 

Everyone Is Invited To Attend 

The candidates will have an opportunity to address 
the voters and to answer all questions in a fair and 
open setting. This is your chance to get your ques
tions answered. 

Refreshments will be served following the meeting. 

Plan To Attend 
The All Candidates Meeting Is Sponsored by 

-TheGlengarry News 
,_,._..,_..,. ___ , ___ _... __ ,_, __ .._ _ _,_..,. __ __ 

+ 
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CUSfOMS BROUGHT ACROSS THE 
SEA-Because St. Nicholas was the saint who 
first started leaving anonymous gifts with his 
townspeople, the Dutch people celebrate this 
feast in his memory. Here St. Nicholas is ac-

companied by his helper, Black Peter. The 
children from left are Neils and Kim Hagen, 
Mary and Brenda van Sleevuwan, all in 
readiness for the celebrations. 

-Photo-Anna M. MacDonald 

Dutch to celebrate 
by Moira van Nooten 

Once again, St. Nicholaus is 
making the long journey by land 
and sea to the good Dutch 
Canadians of Glengarry and their 
friends. His lively escort of at 
least two "Black Peters" have 
sacks full of goodies for everyone. 

Mrs.Vander Byl, 525-2186. There 
will be a charge of S0c per child 
and children of all ages wishing to 

meet Sinterklaas are welcome. 
We don't know if he will bring his 
horse. 

They are heading first to the 
Bonnie Glen on Friday, December 
2, where there will be music for 
dancing by Jan Hamer et al, from 
9 p.m.-1 a.m. Sinterklaas (as the 
Dutch affectionately call the 
venerable saint) will probably 
arrive before 10 p.m. to preside 
over the revelries, and give out 
prizes. There will be appropriate 
Dutch food for the lunch later on. 
Of course, these festivities are 
open to anyone who would like to 
join in celebrating the feast of St. 
Nicholaas in the Dutch style. 

Then on Sunday, December 4, 
Sinterklaas and his Black Peters 
will go to the Alexander School in 
Alexandria (next to St. Finnan's 
Cathedral) for a special children's 
party. The fun will start at 1 : 30 
p.m., and finish by 4 p.m. There 
will be goodies for everyone, 
games, Sinterklaas songs, and 
the Black Peters will be up to 
their tricks. You really have to 
watch out for Black Pete if vou've 
been naughty! But don't worry, 
St. Nicholas is a friendly old 
Bishop, and won't let them go too 
far. Last year, no one was put in 
Black Pete's sack, and everyone 
had a good time. 

Parents who are planning to 
bring their children should get in 
touch with one o( the organizers 
to make planning easier. Phone 
Elizabeth Funnekotter 527-5508, 
Moira van Nooten 874-2996 r~--ll:lll~--

Introducing 

THE WATER STORE 
Simply bring your water sample to our WATER 
STORE, wait for the result and SAVE up to 25o/o 
off regular list price. 
Complete Line of 

- Softeners 
- Refiners 
- Iron & Sulfur 

removal units. 
- Bacteria Treatment 

Drop in your Water Sample and SA VE 

OPEN DAILY: 9:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. 
other hours by appointments 

comfort 
limited (ltee) 

WATER 
TREATMENT 

18 Main St., Alexandria 
525-3877 36tf 

------~~--~-~~-----, 
SYLVESTER MacDONALD ! 

and the 
1 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I ~lansmtn 
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I 
I 
! 
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AT YOUR REQUEST 

SIDE ONE SIDE TWO I 
Volumel 

MAID OF THE SWEET BROWN KNOWE 6/ 8 MARCH MEDLEY: ! 
GIVE AN IRISH GIRL TO ME 

I GRANDMA'S ROCKING CHAIR 
! PIPE MEDLEY: 
! 1 ·LOVAT SCOUTS - March 
!\ 2-WILLOW TREE - Slow Air 

3- GLASGOW POLICE PIPERS - Jigs 
! DAISY A DAY 
I NOBODY'S CHILD 
! IRISH ROVER 
1.--------------i 
I I PIPE MAJOR J.T. MacKENZIE: Pipes, Bass Drum 
I CLARA MacLEOD: Piano, Organ 
I THWYLA MacDONALD: Accordian. vocal 
! SYLVESTER MacDONALD: Vocal 

MEMBERS 

CHRISTMAS 

1-THE STEAM BOAT if! 
2-THE ATHOL HIGHLANDERS ! 
3-PIBROCH OF DONALD DHU I 

ROSE OF MOONCOIN . ! 
THE OLD KENTUCKY HILLS OF TENNESSEE I 
WHEN YOU AND I WERE YOUNG MAGGIE ! 

WAUZ~: I 
1-WESTERING HOME I 

2-COMING THROUGH THE RYE I 
3-MORAG OF DUNVEGAN ! 

4-ENDEARING YOUNG CHARMS I 
BONNIE WEE JEANNIE McCALL ! 

BONNIE NAVE BAY ! 
HIGHLANDERS RETURN I 

I I 
I 
! 
! 7. 50 I 

SPECIAL, · Reg. $10.00 . . I I AVAILABLE AT: Alexandria : IGA, Lemay TV; Maxville: J. T. MacKenzie; 47-lc I 
: Cornwall : Clansmen Shop and Flipside Records n ~-~~~~------~~--~~~~~-~-~~--~----

r 
The Glengarry News, Alexandria, Ont. 

Youth sentenced 
An Apple Hill area youth who 

refused to conform to the terms of 
his probation received a "little 
shock treatment" when he ap
peared in Alexandria Provincial 
Court Thursday on two counts of 
breaching probation. 

• Kevin McIntosh, of RR2 Apple 
Hill, was sentenced to two 
months in jail on each charge, to 
be served concurrently. 

He was convicted June 9 of 
break an~ enter and placed on 
probation for two years. The 
probation order included a nightly 
curfew, which the youth repeat
edly ignored, court was told. 

Probation Officer Carole Card
inal testified she had met with the 
accused and his parents on 
October 19 to discuss problems he 
was having at home. 

Three days later, court was 
told, the youth stayed out until 1 
a.m. after earlier removing some 

money from his mother's purse 
while his parents were attending 
a dinner. 

Defense counsel argued the 
parents were having difficulty 
controlling their son's actions and 
that he required counselling. 

In response to the judge's 
inquiries, however, the probation 
officers admitted little was avail
able>or kno_wn of existing counsel
ling services in the area. 

In imposing the jail term, the 
judge admitted he was attempt
ing to "frighten" the youth into 
following the court order. 

"J'm not here to beg you to 
conform," he told the accused. 

"You won't follow the court's 
directions and for that you 're 
going to spend two months in jail, 
and every time you don't follow 
the order you're going to jail. " 

The judge also ordered the 
youth to attend a child develop-

ment program at a Cornwall 
hospital. 

"The sad thing about this 
whole case is that although some • 
people think it's funny, it's funny • 
in the sense that it's sad," the • 
judge said. t 

Expressing his obvious frustra- • 
tion with this type of case, the • 
judge said "We try and try until • 
we don't want to try anymore. • 
Then we put you someplace t 
where you won't bother us. Either • 
you're going to see the light or • 
else you 're going to a place where I 
there is no light." • 

" 

SPECIALS 
Continuing All Winter 
l VCR Plus 3 Movies 

Monday thru Thursday 
$12.98 plus tax 
WEEKENDS 

1 VCR - $10 
Movies - 3 for $10 

$25 WEEKEND SPECIAL 
Friday to Monday 

VCR - Plus One Extra Movie Free 
\71 Main St. S. 525-1006 

1984 PONTIAC 2000 
One Of The Three Fine Cars Featured This Year In The 

Alexandria Lions "500 CLUB" Draw on or before Dec. 2/83 

Pontiac 2000 Sedan 

SEE 11· ON DISPLAY IN 
OUR SHOWROOM 

We Have Some Tickets Still Available 

Test Drive a Pontiac 2000 Or Any Of 

Our Other Fine Cars or Light Trucks Soon! 

STILL SOME 1983 DEMONSTRATORS AVAILABLE 

You're Always A Winner With The Lady or The Boys at ... 

GARAGE ( Green Valley) LTD. 

' PONTIAC 

® 
f -111/1( (r11' 

Green Valley, Ont. 525-2300 

i • • • t • • t • ' 
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